# IN THE LIGHT OF THE SUNNAH

~ A SELECTION OF FASTING RELATED Q&A ~

Published by

Madrasah Ta'leemuddeen, Isipingo Beach,
Durban, South Africa

### No Copyright (a)

Open permission is granted for reprinting this book provided it is without any alterations. A humble appeal is directed to the readers to offer suggestions, corrections, etc. to improve the quality of this publication in the future. May Allah بَالِكُوْتِعَالَ reward you for this.

The author, editors and typesetters humbly request your duas for them, their parents, families, Mashaaikh and Asaatizah.

Compiled by: Mufti Zakaria Makada

Published and distributed by:

Madrasah Ta'leemuddeen

4 Third Avenue

P.O. Box 26393

Isipingo Beach

4115

South Africa

Tel: (+27) 31 902 9818

Fax: (+27) 31 902 5681

E-mail: info@ihyaauddeen.co.za

Websites: <a href="http://ihyaauddeen.co.za">http://ihyaauddeen.co.za</a>

http://muftionline.co.za http://whatisislam.co.za http://ihyaaussunnah.com

First Edition: Sha'baan 1442 / April 2021

### **CONTENTS**

)	REFACE1
	HAPTER ONE5
	Fasting 5
	The Obligation of Fasting
	The Dynamic Effect of Fasting11
	The Three Types of Fasting12
	The Virtues of Fasting
	The Smell Emanating from the Mouth of the Fasting Person is Beloved
	to Allah تَبَارَكَ وَتَعَالَى 14
	Fasting is a Shield against Sins14
	The Dua of a Fasting Person15
	Fasting in the Month of Ramadhaan Expiates Sins15
	The One who Fasts in the Month of Ramadhaan becomes Pure from
	Sins like the Day his Mother gave Birth to him16
	Sunnats and Aadaab of Fasting
	Occasions of Fasting
	Eating and Drinking Openly in Ramadhaan42
	Masaa'il Pertaining to Fasting

Factors that Invalidate the Fast48
Permissible and Impermissible Acts During the Fast53
Using Medication while Fasting55
Kaffaarah for a Broken Fast57
Kaffarah for Fasts Broken During Several Ramadhaans59
Fasting Q&A60
The Obligation of Fasting60
Fasting while on a Journey60
Fasting for one Commencing a Journey in Ramadhaan 61
Not Fasting during the Month of Ramadhaan without a Valid Excuse 62
Breaking a Fast on the Advice of a Doctor
Is the Fast Valid if Ghusl-e-Janaabat is not Performed before Fajr
Salaah?63
Compensating for Fasts Missed due to Illness
Is it Compulsory to Make a Verbal Intention to Fast?64
Factors that Invalidate the Fast66
Eating Intentionally after Thinking One's Fast has Broken
Water going down the Throat when Gargling or Rinsing the Nose while
Fasting66
Gums Bleeding while Fasting67
Nosebleed while Fasting67
Using an Inhaler (pump) while Fasting
Inhaling the Smoke of Incense Sticks Unintentionally while Fasting 69
Burning Lawbaan or any other Incense Sticks while Fasting

Cooking on an Open Fire while Fasting70
Smoking while Fasting70
Using Eye-drops, Ear-drops and Nose-drops while Fasting71
Swallowing a Food Particle Stuck between One's Teeth while Fasting.72
Masturbating while Fasting72
Going to a Gynaecologist for a Check-up while Fasting73
Doing a Pap Smear or Internal while Fasting74
Using a Suppository while Fasting74
Factors that do not Invalidate the Fast
Eating Forgetfully while Fasting75
Swallowing a Few Drops of Water while Fasting75
Using Lip-ice, Vaseline while Fasting76
Vomiting while Fasting76
Inhaling Vicks while Fasting77
Taking an Injection while Fasting77
Using a Drip while Fasting77
Cupping while Fasting78
Woman in Menses Eating in Public during Ramadhaan78
Ejaculating due to Fantasizing or Looking at Pornography while
Fasting79
Taking Insulin while Fasting79
Dental Treatment while Fasting80
Swallowing Phlegm while Fasting80
Does a Wet Dream Break One's Fast?81

Using Vacuum Packed Miswaaks while Fasting
Applying Surma while Fasting82
CHAPTER TWO83
Taraaweeh83
Acquiring Reward for an Entire Night's Nafl Ibaadah85
The First Method
The Second Method86
Masaa'il Pertaining to Taraaweeh88
Taraaweeh Q&A93
The Status of Taraaweeh Salaah
Taraaweeh Salaah for Women93
Performing Taraaweeh without Performing Esha Salaah94
Qadha of Taraaweeh Salaah94
Performing Salaah in the Musjid before going to the Taraaweeh
Venues
Performing Taraaweeh Salaah in Sets of Four or Six96
Qualities of an Imaam98
Accepting a Remuneration for Performing the Taraaweeh Salaah 99
Reciting the Quraan together with Adhering to all the Rules of
Recitation and Tajweed
Performing Taraaweeh after Midnight101
Performing Qadha Salaah in place of Taraaweeh Salaah101
CHAPTER THREE
I't-ilroof

Masaa'il Pertaining to I'tikaaf 105
I'tikaaf Q&A
Fasting While Sitting for Nafl I'tikaaf108
Fasting While Sitting for Sunnah I'tikaaf108
One's Fast Breaking during I'tikaaf108
Sunnah I'tikaaf out of Ramadhaan109
Making I'tikaaf Compulsory upon Oneself109
Fasting while Sitting for Waajib I'tikaaf109
Time of Nafl I'tikaaf110
I'tikaaf for Women110
Manner of I'tikaaf for Women110
Experiencing Haidh while Sitting in I'tikaaf11
Stepping Out of the Musjid by Mistake in I'tikaaf11
Leaving the Masjid to Wash One's Hands in I'tikaaf112
Condition of I'tikaaf for One who left the Musjid to Wash his Hands .112
Qadha of I'tikaaf112
Leaving the Musjid to Perform Sunnah Ghusl on Friday in I'tikaaf113
Performing Ghusl After Relieving Oneself in I'tikaaf113
Going for Friday Ghusl in I'tikaaf114
Leaving the Musjid to Perform Ghusl to Cool Oneself in I'tikaaf114
Haafiz Leaving the Musjid to Perform Taraaweeh while in I'tikaaf114
Leaving the Musjid to Smoke while in I'tikaaf115
Phoning One's Wife while in Sunnah I'tikaaf115
Conducting Business in I'tikaaf116

Leaving the Musjid to Break Wind while in I'tikaaf	116
CHAPTER FOUR	17
Sadaqatul Fitr	117
Sadaqatul Fitr Q&A	118
The Obligation of Sadaqatul Fitr	118
The Time when Sadaqatul Fitr becomes Waajib	118
The Nisaab of Sadaqatul Fitr	118
The Recipients of Sadaqatul Fitr	119
Distributing One's Sadaqatul Fitr to Many Poor People	120
Discharging Many Sadaqatul Fitrs to One Person	120
Sadaqatul Fitr Reaching Nisaab	121
Giving the Value of Wheat and Barley as Sadaqatul Fitr	121
The Preferred Time for Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr	122
Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr in Ramadhaan	122
Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr before Ramadhaan	123
Sadaqatul Fitr on Behalf of One's Minor Children	123
Father Discharging Minor Children's Sadaqatul Fitr from their Weal	th
	123
Father Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr of his Wealthy Children from his	
Wealth	
Poor Father Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr of his Wealthy Children	
Obligation of Sadaqatul Fitr on One who has Debts	
Sadaqatul Fitr on a Person with an Extra House	
Delaying in Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr	125

Sadaqatul Fitr on a Minor who Receives Wealth before the Morning of
Eid126
Sadaqatul Fitr for those who did not Fast in Ramadhaan127
Giving Sadaqatul Fitr to a Poor non-Muslim in an Islamic State127
Giving Sadaqatul Fitr to a Poor non-Muslim in a non-Islamic State128
Manner of Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr for Previous Years128
Sadaqatul Fitr on Behalf of One's Family whom he Supports129
Sadaqatul Fitr on Behalf of One's Family whom he does not Support 130
Losing One's Wealth after Sadaqatul Fitr becomes Waajib130
Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr on Behalf of Other People130
CHAPTER FIVE131
Sunnats and Aadaab of Eid131



### **PREFACE**

All praise is due to Allah بَالكَوَتَعَالَى alone, and may His choicest salutations and blessings descend upon His final messenger, Hazrat Muhammad صَالِّلُهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالًم , his family and his companions وَحَالِلُهُ عَنْهُ عَلَيْهُ عَنْهُ لَا until the Day of Qiyaamah.

It is the divine system of Allah بَيَاكِوَتِعَالَ that He has afforded special virtue and significance to some things over others.

From the entire mankind, the Ambiyaa عَلَيْهِمْ السَّلَامُ have been blessed with distinguished positions and an elevated status over others.

From all the angels, the four main angels; Hazrat Jibreel عَيْبِوَالسَّلامُ , Hazrat Mikaa'eel عَيْبِوَالسَّلامُ , Hazrat Israafeel عَيْبِوَالسَّلامُ and Hazrat Izraa'eel عَيْبِوَالسَّلامُ have been divinely chosen above all other angels.

From the different places in the world, the Haramain Shareefain (Makkah Mukarramah and Madinah Munawwarah) and Musjidul Aqsa have been accorded a special rank over the rest of the world.

Likewise, from the twelve months of the Islamic calendar, Allah أَبَارُكُوَتَعَالَىٰ has divinely selected the auspicious month of Ramadhaan

#### PREFACE

to be the greatest month.<sup>1</sup> It ranks even higher than the four sacred months; Muharram, Rajab, Zul Qa'dah and Zul Hijjah.

Hazrat Rasulullah صَاَّلُتُهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّمَ said:

The leader of all months is the month of Ramadhaan.<sup>2</sup>

The virtue of this blessed month can be understood from the fact that Allah تَالِكُونَعَالَ revealed the four main heavenly books; the Quraan Majeed, the Tawrah, the Zaboor and the Injeel in this month.

The battle of Badr and Fath-e-Makkah, which were among the salient events of Islam, took place in the month of Ramadhaan. There are innumerable virtues mentioned in the Mubaarak Ahaadith regarding this auspicious month and there are many ibaadaat and injunctions that are linked to the month of Ramadhaan.

Hazrat Rasulullah صَالَتُهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَلَّمَ said, "Had my Ummah only known the great virtues and abundant blessings of Ramadhaan, they would have desired that the entire year be Ramadhaan."<sup>3</sup>

<sup>(</sup>سيد الشهور شهر رمضان) أي هو أفضلها (فيض القدير  $^{1}$ 

<sup>2</sup> عن أبي عبيدة قال: قال عبد الله: سيد الشهور رمضان، وسيد الأيام يوم الجمعة (المعجم الكبير للطبراني، الرقم: ٩٠٠٠ ، وقال العلاممة الهيثمي رحمه الله في مجمع الزوائد (الرقم: ٤٧٧٧): رواه الطبراني في الكبير وأبو عبيدة لم يسمع من أبيه

<sup>3</sup> صحيح ابن خزيمة، الرقم: ١٨٨٦، وقال: إن صح الخبر فإن في القلب من جرير بن أيوب، وقال الحافظ: جرير بن أيوب واه جدا قال فيه البخاري: منكر الحديث وهو جرح شديد منه (اتحاف المهرة لابن حجر، الرقم: ٢١١٤٥)

### **PREFACE**

This book aims to explain the Mubaraak Ahaadith regarding the month of Ramadhaan as well as the sunnats and aadaab pertaining to the various ibaadaat carried out during the month of Ramadhaan. The relevant masaa'il pertaining to fasting, taraaweeh, i'tikaaf and sadaqatul fitr have also been explained.

We make dua that Allah بَالِكَوَتَعَالَ reward all those who assisted in preparing this kitaab, and make it a means for the blessed sunnah of Hazrat Rasulullah صَيَّالَتُهُ عَلَيْدُوسَاتُهُ being revived and upheld in the entire world.

(Mufti) Zakaria Makada

قلت: تفرد به جرير بن أيوب وهو ضعيف جدا وقد أخرجه ابن خزيمة في صحيحه وقال إن صح الخبر فإني في القلب من جرير بن أيوب وكأنه تساهل فيه لكونه من الرغائب (المطالب العالية، الرقم: ١٠١٠)

### **FASTING**

Ramadhaan is a month of immense blessing and mercy and is among the greatest bounties of Allah بَارَكُوَتَعَالَ upon this Ummah. This month is famously known as the month of the Quraan as the Quraan Majeed was revealed in this month. Allah بَارِكُوتَعَالَ says in the Quraan Majeed:

Ramadhaan is the (month) in which the Quraan was sent down.

Hazrat Rasulullah صَالَّاتُهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَالًا would eagerly await the arrival of Ramadhaan. In many Ahaadith, Hazrat Rasulullah صَالَّاتُهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَالًا emphasized the greatness of this month and the countless blessings of Allah تَارِكُ وَتَعَالَىٰ which are contained in it.

Hazrat Rasulullah مَا يَاللَّهُ عَلَيْهُ said, "Had my Ummah only known the great virtues and abundant blessings of Ramadhaan, they would have desired that the entire year be Ramadhaan."

Hazrat Salmaan Faarsi عَالَيْهُ reports that on the last day of Sha'baan, Hazrat Rasulullah مَالَّهُ عَلَيْهُ عَلَيْهُ addressed the Sahaabah saying, "O people, a great and blessed month is soon to dawn upon you, in which lies a night greater in virtue than a thousand months. It is a month in which Allah بَالِكُونَعَالُ has made fasting compulsory by day and has made Taraaweeh Salaah sunnah by night. The one who draws near to Allah بَالُكُونَعَالُ by performing any nafl deed, he will receive reward equivalent to the reward of the one who performs a fardh deed at any other time. The one who performs a fardh deed during this month shall be blessed with the reward of the one who performs seventy faraaidh at any other time. This is indeed the month of patience, and the reward for true patience is Jannah."

One of the main purposes of fasting during the month of Ramadhaan is to acquire piety and self discipline. Allah تَبَالِكُوَتَعَالَى says, "Fasting has been ordained upon you as it was ordained

<sup>4</sup> صحيح ابن خزيمة، الرقم: ١٨٨٦، وقال: إن صح الخبر فإن في القلب من جرير بن أيوب، وقال الحافظ: جرير بن أيوب واه جدا قال فيه البخاري: منكر الحديث وهو جرح شديد منه (اتحاف المهرة لابن حجر، الرقم: ٢١١٤٥)

قلت: تفرد به جرير بن أيوب وهو ضعيف جدا وقد أخرجه ابن خزيمة في صحيحه وقال إن صح الخبر فإني في القلب من جرير بن أيوب وكأنه تساهل فيه لكونه من الرغائب (المطالب العالية، الرقم: ١٠١٠)

<sup>5</sup> صحيح ابن خزيمة، الرقم: ١٨٨٧ وقال الحافظ: مداره على علي بن زيد وهو ضعيف وأما يوسف بن زياد فضعيف جدا (اتحاف المهرة لابن حجر، الرقم: ٩٩٤١)

upon those before you so that you may attain taqwa (self-discipline)."

Hence, the blessed month of Ramadhaan affords one the golden opportunity to reform oneself and correct one's relationship with Allah تَبَاكُوتَعَالَ.

We should thus endeavour to fulfil the rights of this auspicious month by fulfilling the commandments of Allah تَالِكُوتَعَالَى and restraining ourselves from committing sins or doing anything which displeases Allah تَبَالِكُوتَعَالَى so that we may gain the true spirit and noor of Ramadhaan.

6 سورة البقرة: ١٨٣

# THE OBLIGATION OF FASTING

Fasting during the month of Ramdhaan is a great pillar of Islam. The fast of Ramadhaan was made fardh (obligatory) upon the Ummah in the 2<sup>nd</sup> year after hijrah.<sup>7</sup> Allah تَبَارِكَوَتَعَالَىٰ says in the Quraan Majeed:

"Fasting has been ordained upon you as it was ordained upon those before you so that you may attain taqwa (self-discipline)." 8

In another verse of the Quraan Majeed, Allah تَبَارُكُوَتَعَالُ says,

The month of Ramadhan is a month in which the Quraan was revealed, as guidance for mankind and as clear signs of guidance and as a criterion (i.e. that shows the right way and distinguishes between right and wrong). So those of you who witness the month must fast in it.<sup>9</sup>

The person who does not fast in the month of Ramadhaan without a valid excuse commits a major sin.

<sup>7</sup> وفرض صوم شهر رمضان في السنة الثانية من الهجرة قبل وقعة بدر (البناية ٣/٤)

<sup>8</sup> سورة البقرة: ١٨٣

<sup>9</sup> سورة البقرة: ١٨٥

Hazrat Rasulullah مَا عَلَيْسُ said, "The one who misses a single fast in the month of Ramadhaan without a concession (from the side of Shari'ah) or illness, he will not be able to compensate for (the blessing of) that one day even if he fasts for the rest of his life."<sup>10</sup>

Hazrat Ubaadah bin Saamit مَالِكُوتَعَالَ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah عَالِكُوتَعَالَ said, "In the month of Ramadhaan, Allah عَالِكُوتَعَالَ directs His special mercies towards you, forgives your sins and accepts your duas and supplications. He looks at your competing with each other in carrying out good deeds (to please Him) and expresses happiness over you before His angels. Hence, show Allah عَالِكُوتَعَالَ your works of piety and righteousness, for certainly, the most unfortunate one is he who is deprived of the mercy of Allah عَالِكُوتَعَالَ in this blessed month."

Hazrat Ka'b bin Ujrah رَحَوَالِيَهُ عَنْهُ reports the following: On one occasion, Rasulullah صَالَّاتُهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّم called out to the Sahaabah

<sup>10</sup> عن أبي هريرة قال قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم من أفطر يوما من رمضان من غير رخصة ولا مرض لم يقض عنه صوم الدهر كله وإن صامه (سنن الترمذي، الرقم: ٧٢٣، وقال: حديث أبي هريرة لا نعرفه إلا من هذا الوجه وسمعت محمدا يقول أبو المطوس اسمه يزيد بن المطوس ولا أعرف له غير هذا الحديث)

باب إذا جامع في رمضان

ويذكر عن أبي هريرة رفعه: من أفطر يوما من رمضان من غير عذر ولا مرض لم يقضه صيام الدهر وإن صامه وبه قال ابن مسعود وقال سعيد بن المسيب والشعبي وابن جبير وإبراهيم وقتادة وحماد: يقضي يوما مكانه (صحيح البخاري ٣٢/٣)

ويذكر عن أبي هريرة رفعه من أفطر يوما من رمضان من غير عذر ولا مرض لم يقضه صيام الدهر وإن صامه وصله أصحاب السنن الأربعة وصححه بن خزيمة من طريق سفيان الثوري وشعبة كلاهما عن حبيب بن أبي ثابت عن عمارة بن عمير عن أبي المطوس عن أبيه عن أبي هريرة نحوه (فتح الباري ١٦١/٤)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> مسند الشاميين للطبراني، الرقم: ٢٢٣٨، وقال المنذري في الترغيب والترهيب، الرقم: ١٤٩٠: رواته ثقات إلا أن محمد بن قيس لا يحضرني فيه جرح ولا تعديل

"Come to the mimbar." When we assembled around the mimbar, ". ascended the first step and said, "Aameen." صَاَّلِتُهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّمَ He then ascended the second step and said, "Aameen." Then, ". ascended the third step and said, "Aameen." صَرَّا لِتَدُعَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّمَ مَيَّا لِتَدْعَالِيهِ وَسَلِّم After delivering the khutbah, when Rasulullah descended from the mimbar, we asked, "O Rasul of Allah We heard you say something today that we did not! اصَآ ٱللَّهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّمَ hear you say before (i.e. saying aameen thrice while ascending the mimbar)." Rasulullah صَأَلِتُدُعَلِيْهِ وَسَلَّم replied, "(When I ascended the first step,) Jibreel عَلَيْهِ السَّالَةِ appeared before me and said, 'Woe to him who witnessed the blessed month of Ramadhaan, yet he let it pass without gaining forgiveness (i.e. he did not fulfill the rights of this month).' I said aameen to this dua. When I ascended the second step, he said, 'Woe to him before whom your name is mentioned, yet he does not send durood upon you.' I said aameen to this dua. When I ascended the third step, he said, "Woe to him in whose presence both of his parents or one of them attain old age, yet (due to not serving them,) they do not become the means for him to enter Jannah. I said aameen to this dua."12

-

<sup>12</sup> عن كعب بن عجرة قال: قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم: احضروا المنبر فحضرنا فلما ارتقى درجة قال: آمين فلما ارتقى الدرجة الثانية قال: آمين فلما نزل قلنا: يا رسول الله لقد سمعنا منك اليوم شيئا ماكنا نسمعه قال: إن جبريل عليه الصلاة والسلام عرض لي فقال: بعدا لمن أدرك رمضان فلم يغفر له قلت: آمين فلما رقيت الثانية قال: بعدا لمن ذكرت عنده فلم يصل عليك قلت: آمين فلما رقيت الثالثة قال: بعدا لمن أدرك أبواه الكبر عنده أو أحدهما فلم يدخلاه الجنة قلت: آمين (المستدرك على الصحيحين للحاكم، الرقم: ٢٢٥٦، وقال: هذا حديث صحيح الإسناد ولم يخرجاه وأقره الذهبي)

### The Dynamic Effect of Fasting

Hazrat Rasulullah مَا ِ said, "Allah تَارِكُوَتَعَالَى states, "Every good action is multiplied by 10 to 700 times, except the action of fasting, which is especially for Me, and I will give the reward for it." <sup>13</sup>

Hazrat Rasulullah مَمَالِّتَهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّم said, "Everything has a door, and the door of worship is fasting.<sup>14</sup>

After mentioning the above two Ahaadeeth in his book, Al-Arba'een fi Usoolid Deen, Is Imaam Ghazaali هَمْ أَلْكُ mentioned:

Fasting possesses these great virtues and specialities due to two factors:

The first factor is that fasting is a concealed action which no one besides Allah خَالِكُونَا is aware of. Other forms of worship such as salaah, zakaah, tilaawat, hajj, etc. are such that they can be seen by others. Hence, only that Muslim will fast who does not desire to be referred to as an aabid (worshipper) and zaahid (abstinent) by people, and who does not love show and ostentation.

The second factor is that fasting overpowers the enemy of Allah بَالِكُوتَعَالَى i.e. Shaitaan. The enemy cannot gain dominance except through one's nafsaani (base and carnal) desires which gain strength against a person when his stomach is full. Hunger

<sup>13</sup> سنن الترمذي، الرقم: ٧٦٤ وقال وحديث أبي هريرة حديث حسن غريب من هذا الوجه

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> الزهد والرقائق لابن المبارك، الرقم: ١٤٢٣ ، قال البوصيري في إتحاف الخيرة المهرة بزوائد المسانيد العشرة (٣/ ٦٦): رواه أبو يعلى بسند ضعيف لضعف أبي بكر بن عبد الله بن أبي مريم

<sup>15</sup> كتاب الاربعيين في أصول الدين صـ ٥٢

crushes all these desires which are the tools and instruments of Shaitaan. It is for this reason that Hazrat Rasulullah عَلَيْهُ السَّامَةُ مَا "Verily Shaitaan flows in the children of Nabi Aadam عَلَيْهِ السَّلَامُ like blood." Some commentators have said, "Thus seal its avenues with hunger." This is the wisdom behind the above statement of Hazrat Rasulullah

With the onset of Ramadhaan, the doors of Jannah are opened, the doors of Jahannum are closed, the shayaateen are chained, and a caller calls out, "O seeker of good, advance. O seeker of evil, desist."

### The Three Types of Fasting

Imaam Ghazaali جَمُهُ mentioned that there are three types of fasts in terms of reward. The three types of fasts are:

The first type of fast is to suffice on abstaining from eating, drinking, and fulfilling sexual desires. However, one does not prevent his limbs from engaging in sin.

The second type of fast is that together with abstaining from the above, one restrains one's limbs from carrying out any action contrary to the laws of Islam. Thus, one controls his tongue from backbiting, his eyes from looking at strange women, and controls all the other limbs as well.

The third type of fast is that together with the above, one protects his heart from evil thoughts and evil whispers, and one keeps his heart occupied only with the remembrance of Allah بَالِكُونَكُالُو. This is the level of perfection. This is the fast of the pious servants of Allah بَالُونَكُالُو. Since every person cannot attain such perfection, the least one can do is to break one's fast with halaal and pure food in which there is no doubt whatsoever, and to abstain from filling the stomach to the point where lustful desires are increased which will result in the benefit of the fast being lost. This will lead to laziness and the inability to wake up for Tahajjud. At times, one might miss Fajr Salaah as well. Thus, one should abstain from eating so much at the time of iftaar that it covers up for the food missed during the day.

### THE VIRTUES OF FASTING

The greatest virtues and rewards promised in the Mubaarak Ahaadith are for those who observe the fardh fasts of Ramadhaan. However, there are great rewards that have also been promised for those who observe nafl fasts out of the month of Ramadhaan. Hence, we understand that the fasting person has a very high status in the sight of Allah تَبَالُكُوتَعَالَ.

### The Smell Emanating from the Mouth of the Fasting Person is Beloved to Allah تَبَارَكَ وَتَعَالَىٰ

Hazrat Rasulullah صَالَاتُهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالَمُ said, "The smell which emanates from the mouth of a fasting person is more beloved in the sight of Allah تَبَارُكُ وَتَعَالَ than the fragrance of musk."<sup>17</sup>

### Fasting is a Shield against Sins

Hazrat Rasulullah مَا عَلَيْهُ said that Allah مَا says, "Fasting is for My sake and I will give the reward for it. He (the fasting person) leaves out his desires (i.e. eating, drinking and having relations) for My sake. Fasting is a shield (from sins). For the fasting person, there are two times of happiness; one is at the time of iftaar, and the other is at the time he meets his Rabb. The smell

which emanates from the mouth of a fasting person is more beloved in the sight of Allah تَبَارُكُ وَتَعَالَى than the fragrance of musk."<sup>18</sup>

### The Dua of a Fasting Person

Hazrat Rasulullah مَا يَسْنَعُونَكُ said, "There are three people whose duas are not rejected; the fasting person until he breaks his fast, the just ruler, and the dua of the oppressed which Allah تَارِكُونَعَالَ lifts above the clouds and for which He opens the doors of the heavens. Allah تَارِكُونَعَالَ says, 'I take a qasm on My honour, I will definitely assist you, even though it may be after some time."

## Fasting in the Month of Ramadhaan Expiates Sins

Hazrat Rasulullah مَنَالَلُهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَلَّمَ said, "The person who fasts in the month of Ramadhaan solely for the pleasure of Allah تَبَارُكُ وَتَعَالَىٰ and for gaining His reward, all his past (minor) sins will be forgiven."<sup>20</sup>

<sup>18</sup> صحيح البخاري، الرقم: ٧٤٩٢

<sup>19</sup> سنن الترمذي، الرقم: ٣٥٩٨، وقال: هذا حديث حسن

<sup>20</sup> صحيح البخاري، الرقم: ٣٨

# The One who Fasts in the Month of Ramadhaan becomes Pure from Sins like the Day his Mother gave Birth to him

Hazrat Rasulullah مَا َاللَّهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالَةُ said, "This is a month in which Allah ثَالِكُ وَتَعَالَى has made fasting compulsory upon you, and I have made the Taraaweeh Salaah sunnah for you. The one who fasts (during this month) and stands in Taraaweeh Salaah with Imaan and the hope of attaining reward, he will be purified from his (minor) sins like the day his mother gave birth to him."

# SUNNATS AND AADAAB OF FASTING

- 1. Begin preparing for the month of Ramadhaan well in advance. Some of the pious predecessors would begin preparing six months in advance.
- 2. When the month of Rajab commences, recite the following dua:

O Allah! Bless us in the months of Rajab and Sha'baan and take us forth to the month of Ramadhaan.

Hazrat Anas وَحَوَالِيَكُونَ reports that when the month of Rajab would commence, Rasulullah صَالَاتَهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَالًة would make the following dua, "O Allah! Bless us in the months of Rajab and Sha'baan and take us forth to the month of Ramadhaan."

3. Make a timetable and set aside time for engaging in ibaadah such as reciting the Quraan Majeed, etc. By planning yourself and being particular regarding your time, you will avoid wasting the valuable moments of Ramadhaan.

<sup>22</sup> قال الإمام النووي - رحمه الله -: في إسناده ضعف (الأذكار، الرقم: ٩٥٥)

عن أبي سعيد الخدري رضي الله عنه عن النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم قال من صام رمضان وعرف حدوده وتحفظ مما ينبغي له أن يتحفظ كفر ما قبله (صحيح ابن حبان، الرقم: ٣٤٣٣)23

Hazrat Abu Sa'eed Khudri وَحَوَالِسُهُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah reports that Hazrat Rasulullah said, "Whoever fasts the month of Ramadhaan, acknowledges (and respects) its boundaries and limits, and ensures that he fulfils the rights of Ramadhaan as he ought to fulfil them, all his previous sins will be forgiven."

- 4. If a person has any outstanding rights in relation to the Creator (e.g. qadha salaah, qadha fasts, unpaid zakaat, etc.) or the creation (e.g. one has oppressed someone, hurt anyone in any way or has any unsettled debts), then before the month of Ramadhaan commences, he should put his affairs in order by fulfilling all these outstanding rights and obligations. By doing so, he will be able to derive the full blessings of the month of Ramadhaan.
- 5. Try to gradually increase your ibaadah from before Ramadhaan and get into a set routine of making ibaadah so that it will be easy to carry out ibaadah during the month of Ramadhaan.

18

<sup>23</sup> وقد ذكره المنذري في الترغيب والترهيب (الرقم: ١٤٧٤) بلفظة "عن" إشارة إلى كونه صحيحا أو حسنا أو ما قاربحما عنده كما بين أصله في مقدمة كتابه ٥٠/١م)

- 6. Engage in abundant istighfaar and dua from before Ramadhaan.
- 7. Try to complete all commitments and necessary duties before Ramadhaan so that all your time can be dedicated and devoted to ibaadah.

عن عبادة بن الصامت رضي الله عنه أن رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم قال يوما وحضر رمضان أتاكم رمضان شهر بركة يغشاكم الله فيه فينزل الرحمة ويحط الخطايا ويستجيب فيه الدعاء ينظر الله تعالى إلى تنافسكم فيه ويباهي بكم ملائكته فأروا الله من أنفسكم خيرا فإن الشقي من حرم فيه رحمة الله عز وجل (مسند الشاميين للطبراني، الرقم: ٢٢٣٨)

Hazrat Ubaadah bin Saamit وَحَوَلَيْكُوهُ reports that on one occasion, just before Ramadhaan, Hazrat Rasulullah عَلَيْكُوهُ مَعْلَيْكُ addressed the Sahaabah وَحَوَلِينُهُ عَلَيْهُ saying, "Ramadhaan is about to dawn upon you. Ramadhaan is the month of blessings. In this month, Allah المنافقة turns His special mercies towards you, forgives your sins and accepts your duas and supplications. Allah عَمَالُوهُ وَعَمَالُ looks at your vying with each other in carrying out good deeds in Ramadhaan (to please Him) and boasts to His angels about you. Hence, show Allah عَمَالُوهُ وَعَمَالُ your efforts of piety and righteousness, for certainly the most unfortunate person is the one who is deprived of the mercy of Allah عَمَالُوهُ وَعَمَالُ in this blessed month."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> قال المنذري في الترغيب، الرقم: ١٤٩٠: رواه الطبراني ورواته ثقات إلا أن محمد بن قيس لا يحضرني فيه جرح ولا تعديل

8. With the approach of Ramadhaan and during Ramadhaan as well, one should recite the following dua:

O Allah! Safeguard me for the month of Ramadhaan (by making me see the month of Ramadhaan healthy and fit so that I can take maximum benefit from it), and safeguard the month of Ramadhaan for me (by making the conditions in it such that I can take maximum benefit from it), and accept it from me.

عن عبادة بن الصامت قال كان رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم يعلمنا هؤلاء الكلمات إذا جاء رمضان اللهم سلمني لرمضان وسلم رمضان لي وسلمه لي متقبلا (الدعاء للطبراني، الرقم: ٩١٣)

Hazrat Ubaadah bin Saamit هُوَ يَعْلَيْهِ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah صَآلَتُهُ عَلَيْهِ would teach the Sahaabah مُعَالَيْهُ عَلَيْهِ the abovementioned dua at the approach of Ramadhaan:

Form the habit of carrying out good deeds in the month of Ramadhaan and shun the habit of committing evil deeds and sins.

عن أبي هريرة رضي الله عنه قال قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم إذا كان أول ليلة من شهر رمضان صفدت الشياطين ومردة الجن وغلقت أبواب النار فلم يفتح منها

20

<sup>25</sup> وسنده حسن كما في كنر العمال، الرقم: ٢٤٢٧٧

باب وفتحت أبواب الجنة فلم يغلق منها باب وينادي مناد يا باغي الخير أقبل ويا باغى الشر أقصر ولله عتقاء من النار وذلك كل ليلة (سنن الترمذي، الرقم: ٦٨٢)<sup>26</sup>

Hazrat Abu Hurairah عَنَوْسَوْنَ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah عَالَيْهُ عَلَيْهُ عَلَيْهُ وَمَالًا said, "When the first night of Ramadhaan enters, the shayaateen and rebellious jinnaat are chained, the doors of Jahannum are closed and no door is thereafter opened (during Ramadhaan), the doors of Jannah are opened and no door is thereafter closed (during Ramadhaan), and a caller announces, 'O the one seeking piety and goodness, advance! O the one seeking evil, restrain (from your evil)!' And Allah عَنَاوُنَا فَا emancipates many souls from the fire of Jahannum, and this transpires every night throughout the month of Ramadhaan."

10. If you are able to provide iftaar for a fasting person, then you should do so, even if it be by giving him a date to break his fast.

عن زيد بن خالد الجهني قال قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم من فطر صائما كان له مثل أجره غير أنه لا ينقص من أجر الصائم شيئا (سنن الترمذي، الرقم: ٨٠٧، وقال: هذا حديث حسن صحيح)

Hazrat Zaid Bin Khaalid Al-Juhani مُوَوَلِيَّكُونَ reports that Hazrat
Rasulullah مَرَالِسَّهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالَهُ said, "The one who provides iftaar for a
fasting person, he will receive the same reward as he (the fasting

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> قال المنذري في الترغيب (الرقم: ١٤٨٧): قال الترمذي: حديث غريب ورواه النسائي والحاكم بنحو هذا اللفظ وقال الحاكم: صحيح على شرطهما

### person) receives, without the reward of the fasting person decreasing in any way."

- 11. Spend time in the company of the pious servants of Allah تَبَارُكُوتَعَالَى in order to derive maximum benefit from this month.
- 12. Refrain from anything that is haraam or even doubtful, whether it is doubtful food, actions, statements, etc.
- 13. Fasting in the month of Ramadhaan is a great ibaadah. Hence, during the fast, one should ensure that he does not involve himself in any sinful action which will cause the reward of the fast to be lost. Similarly, one should refrain from engaging in any type of 'la ya'ni' activity during the fast (e.g. vain talk, futile pursuits and activities etc.).

عن أبي هريرة رضي الله عنه قال قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم رب صائم ليس له من صيامه إلا الجوع ورب قائم ليس له من قيامه إلا السهر (سنن ابن ماجة، الرقم:
27(179،

Hazrat Abu Hurairah ﴿ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah reports that Hazrat Rasulullah said, "Many are the ones who fast, yet attain nothing by such fasting except for hunger, and many are the ones performing salaah by night, yet attain nothing by it except for the discomfort of staying awake at night."

22

<sup>27</sup> قال البوصيري في مصباح الزجاجة، الرقم: ٦١٨: هذا إسناد صحيح رجاله ثقات

عن أبي هريرة رضي الله عنه قال قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم من لم يدع قول الزور والعمل به فليس لله حاجة في أن يدع طعامه وشرابه (صحيح البخاري، الرقم: ١٩٠٣)

Hazrat Abu Hurairah وَحَوَالِيَكُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَسَالَّاللَّهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّهُ said, "The one who does not refrain from shameless talk and shameless deeds (while fasting), Allah بَبَارِكَ وَتَعَالَى does not need him to refrain from eating and drinking."

14. While fasting, one should refrain from quarrelling and fighting. If anyone wishes to engage in an argument with the fasting person, he should respectfully say to him, "I am fasting" (i.e. it does not behove a fasting person to enter into quarrels, fights and arguments).

عن أبي هريرة رضي الله عنه قال قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم وإذا كان يوم صوم أحدكم فلا يرفث ولا يصخب فإن سابه أحد أو قاتله فليقل إني امرؤ صائم (صحيح البخاري، الرقم: ١٩٠٤)

Hazrat Abu Hurairah ﴿ تَحْوَلَيْكُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah وَمَا يَلَّهُ عَلَيْهُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah said, "When anyone of you is fasting, he should not engage in obscene talk nor engage in shouting and yelling. If anyone hurls abuse and swears at the fasting person or fights with him, then he should (respectfully) say, 'I am fasting'."

15. During the month of Ramadhaan, try to maximize in doing good deeds. It is reported in the Hadith that any nafl ibaadah (voluntary good deed) carried out in the month of Ramadhaan

earns one the reward of doing a fardh act, and the reward of a fardh act carried out in Ramadhaan is multiplied seventy times.

عن سلمان رضي الله عنه قال خطبنا رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم في آخر يوم من شعبان ... من تقرب فيه بخصلة من الخير كان كمن أدى فريضة فيما سواه ومن أدى فريضة فيما سواه 28

Hazrat Salmaan مَا الْمُعَالِيَّةُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَا الْمُعَالِيَّةُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَا الْمُعَالِيَّةُ الله delivered a khutbah on the last day of Sha'baan (wherein he mentioned), "The one who draws near to Allah المُعَالِيَّةُ by performing any nafl deed, he will receive reward equivalent to the reward of the one who performs a fardh deed at any other time.

The one who performs a fardh deed during this month will be blessed with the reward of the one who performs seventy faraaidh at any other time."

16. Ensure that you perform twenty rakaats of Taraaweeh salaah every night. The Taraaweeh Salaah is an emphasised sunnah. In the era of Hazrat Umar المعالمة, all the Sahaabah had consensus on performing twenty rakaats of Taraaweeh Salaah. At least try to complete one khatam of the Quraan Majeed in the Taraaweeh Salaah.

<sup>28</sup> صحيح ابن خزيمة، الرقم: ١٨٨٧، وقال المنذري في الترغيب (الرقم: ١٤٨٣) رواه ابن خزيمة في صحيحه ثم قال صح الخبر ورواه من طريق البيهقي ورواه أبو الشيخ ابن حبان في الثواب باختصار عنهما

عن أبي هريرة رضي الله عنه قال قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم من قام رمضان إيمانا واحتسابا غفر له ما تقدم من ذنبه (صحيح البخاري، الرقم: ٣٧)

Hazrat Abu Hurairah هُوَ الْمُعَالَيْنِ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَا اَلْسُعُالِيْهِ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَا اللهُ said, "The one who stands in Taraaweeh Salaah in Ramadhaan with Imaan (complete belief and faith) and with the hope of reward, all his past (minor) sins will be forgiven."

عن أبى الحسناء أن علي بن أبي طالب أمر رجلا أن يصلي بالناس خمس ترويحات عشرين ركعة – باب ما روي في عدد ركعات القيام في شهر رمضان (السنن الكبرى للبيهقي، الرقم: ٤٨٠٥)

Abul Hasnaa మోడ్వ్ says, "Ali పోడ్యుత్త్తు appointed a person to perform twenty rakaats of Taraaweeh Salaah with the people during

Ramadhaan."

عن الأعمش عن زيد بن وهب قال كان عبد الله بن مسعود يصلي لنا في شهر رمضان فينصرف عليه ليل قال الأعمش كان يصلي عشرين ركعة ويوتر بثلاث (عمدة القاري ٢٧/١١)

A'amash هُوَاهُمَ says, "During the month of Ramadhaan, Abdullah bin Mas'ood هُوَاهُمَ used to lead the Taraaweeh Salaah for the people. He used to perform 20 rakaats of Taraaweeh Salaah and 3 rakaats of Witr."

روى البيهقي بإسناد صحيح انهم كانوا يقيمون على عهد عمر بعشرين ركعة وعلى عهد عمر بعشرين ركعة وعلى عهد عثمان وعلى (عمدة القاري ٢٦٧/٥)

Imaam Baihaqi وَحَمُدُاْلَكُ says, "The illustrious Sahaabah of
Rasulullah صَاَّ اللَّهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالَّمُ would perform twenty rakaats of Taraaweeh
Salaah during the reign of Umar مُنَوْمَالِيَهُ , Uthmaan مُنَوْمَالِيَهُ and Ali
مُنَوْمَالُهُ عَنْهُ ."

### 17. Increase four actions in Ramadhaan:

- (a) The recitation of the kalimah 'laa ilaaha illallah'
- (b) Istighfaar
- (c) Seeking entrance into Jannah
- (d) Seeking protection from Jahannum

عن سلمان رضي الله عنه قال خطبنا رسول الله صلى الله عليه و سلم في آخر يوم من شعبان... واستكثروا فيه من أربع خصال خصلتين ترضون بحما ربكم وخصلتين لا غناء بكم عنهما فأما الخصلتان اللتان ترضون بحما ربكم فشهادة أن لا إله إلا الله وتستغفرونه وأما الخصلتان اللتان لا غناء بكم عنهما فتسألون الله الجنة وتعوذون به من النار<sup>29</sup>

Hazrat Salmaan ﴿ الْمُعْلَيْنُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَا اللهُ عَلَيْكُ اللهُ الل

<sup>29</sup> صحيح ابن خزيمة، الرقم: ١٨٨٧، قال المنذري في الترغيب، الرقم: ١٤٨٣ رواه ابن خزيمة في صحيحه ثم قال صح الخبر ورواه من طريق البيهقي ورواه أبو الشيخ ابن حبان في الثواب باختصار عنهما

ilaaha illallah" and seeking His forgiveness. The two actions that you cannot do without are asking Allah بَيْلاَوْتَعَالَ for entry into Jannah, and seeking deliverance from the fire of Jahannum."

18. Make abundant dua during Ramadhaan. The dua of a fasting person is readily accepted, especially the dua that is made before iftaar.

عن أبي هريرة قال قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم ثلاثة لا ترد دعوتهم الصائم حتى يفطر والإمام العادل ودعوة المظلوم يرفعها الله فوق الغمام ويفتح لها أبواب السماء ويقول الرب وعزتي لأنصرنك ولو بعد حين (سنن الترمذي، الرقم: ٣٥٩٨)30

Hazrat Abu Hurairah مَحَوَّ الْمُعَالِّهُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَرَالَهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَلَّمَ said, "There are three people whose duas are not rejected; the fasting person until he breaks his fast, the just ruler, and the dua of the oppressed which Allah بَالاَوْوَتَعَالَى lifts above the clouds and for which He opens the doors of the heavens. Allah بَالاَوْوَتَعَالَى says, 'I take a qasm on My honour, I will definitely assist you, even though it may be after some time."

عن عمرو بن شعيب عن أبيه عن جده قال سمعت رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم يقول للصائم عند إفطاره دعوة مستجابة وكان عبد الله بن عمرو إذا أفطر دعا أهله وولده ودعا (شعب الايمان، الرقم: ٣٦٢٤)

Hazrat Abdullah bin Amr رَحَوَالِنَّهُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah وَحَوَالِنَّهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَلَّمَ said, "At the time of iftaar, the fasting person's duas are

<sup>30</sup> وقال: هذا حديث حسن

accepted." Hence, Abdullah bin Amr ఉయ్యేత్తు would call his family and children at the time of iftaar and engage in dua.

- 19. The month of Ramadhaan is known as the month of the Quraan. Hence, one should recite as much Quraan as possible. The Haafiz should recite more than the non-Haafiz.
- 20. Be generous in the month of Ramadhaan. Nabi صَالَاتُنَاعَلَيْهِ وَسَالًا would express more generosity in the month of Ramadhaan compared to other months of the year.

عن ابن عباس رضي الله عنهما قال كان رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم أجود الناس وكان أجود ما يكون في رمضان حين يلقاه جبريل وكان يلقاه في كل ليلة من رمضان فيدارسه القرآن فلرسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم أجود بالخير من الريح المرسلة (صحيح البخاري، الرقم: ٦)

was the most generous of people. He would reach the peak of his generosity in the month of Ramadhaan when Jibreel عَلَيْهِ السَّلَامُ would rome to meet him (to make dhor and revise the Quraan Majeed). Jibreel عَلَيْهِ السَّلَامُ would meet him every night in Ramadhaan wherein they both used to recite the Quraan Majeed to each other.

Rasulullah عَلَيْهُ عَلِيْهُ وَسَلَّمُ was more generous than the (beneficial) wind that blew (i.e. the wind is known for having no boundaries and it reaches all places, hence the generosity of Rasulullah عَلَيْهُ وَسَلَّمُ even surpassed the limits of the wind in showing love and compassion to the creation).

21. There is abundant barakah (blessings) in waking up for sehri. Hence, one should fulfil the sunnah of sehri before commencing the fast.

Hazrat Abu Sa'eed Khudri وَحَوَالِيَهُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah عَالَاتُهُ عَالِيهُ said, "Sehri contains abundant blessings. Hence, do not omit the sunnah of sehri, even if one is only able to have a sip of water at the time of sehri (one should do so in order to fulfil the sunnah of sehri). Certainly, Allah عَالِكُ وَتَعَالَى showers His special grace upon those who wake up for sehri and the angels make special dua for them."

Hazrat Amr bin Aas المَوْنَيَّةُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَرَاً اللَّهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّمَ said, "The difference between our fasts and the fasts of the Ahl-e-Kitaab is the eating of sehri."

22. The time of sehri commences from the last sixth of the night. However, it is preferable to delay the sehri to the end of the sehri time, before the fast commences (i.e. a little before subah

<sup>31</sup> قال المنذري في الترغيب، الرقم: ١٦٢٣: رواه أحمد وإسناده قوي

saadiq). Nevertheless, one should not delay so much that there is fear of one exceeding the time.

عن أنس بن مالك رضي الله عنه أن نبي الله صلى الله عليه وسلم وزيد بن ثابت تسحرا فلما فرغا من سحورهما قام نبي الله صلى الله عليه وسلم إلى الصلاة فصلى قلنا لأنس كم كان بين فراغهما من سحورهما ودخولهما في الصلاة قال قدر ما يقرأ الرجل خمسين آية (صحيح البخاري، الرقم: ٥٧٦)

Hazrat Anas هُوَ الْمَاكَةُ reports that on one occasion, Nabi مَاكَةُ اللهُ ا

- 23. When one wakes up for sehri, one should also perform Tahajjud Salaah. Ramadhaan grants one a good opportunity to commence performing Tahajjud Salaah as one is awake at the time of sehri.
- 24. One should have iftaar (break one's fast) immediately after sunset.

عن سهل رضي الله عنه قال: قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم لا يزال الناس بخير ما عجلوا الفطر (سنن الترمذي، الرقم: ٦٩٩)32

Hazrat Sahl مَا اللهُ عَلَيْكُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah صَالَاتُهُ عَلَيْكُ اللهُ said, "People will continue to remain upon goodness as long as they hasten in breaking their fast."

عن أبي هريرة رضي الله عنه قال قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم قال الله تعالى أحب عبادي إلى أعجلهم فطرا (سنن الترمذي، الرقم: ٧٠٠)33

Hazrat Abu Hurairah وَحَوَالِيَّهُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah reports that Hazrat Rasulullah عَمَا لَسُعُمَا يَدُوسَلُو said that Allah تَبَارْكُ وَتَعَالَى says, "The servants who are most beloved in My sight are those who hasten to break their fasts at the time of iftaar."

25. It is best to break one's fast with dates and water.

عن سلمان بن عامر قال قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم إذا أفطر أحدكم فليفطر على تمر فإنه بركة فإن لم يجد تمرا فالماء فإنه طهور (سنن الترمذي، الرقم: ٢٥٨)

Hazrat Salmaan bin Aamir مَحَوْلَيَكُونَ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَا اللَّهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالًة said, "At the time of iftaar, one should break his fast with dates as they are full of blessings, and if one does not have

<sup>32</sup> وقال: حديث سهل بن سعد حديث حسن صحيح

<sup>33</sup> وقال: حدثنا عبد الله بن عبد الرحمن قال: أخبرنا أبو عاصم وأبو المغيرة عن الأوزاعي بمذا الإسناد نحوه: هذا حديث حسن غريب

<sup>34</sup> وقال: حديث سلمان بن عامر حديث حسن

dates, then he should drink water as this is a means of purification."

عن أنس قال كان النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم يفطر قبل أن يصلي على رطبات فإن لم تكن فتميرات فإن لم تكن تميرات حسى حسوات من ماء (سنن الترمذي، الرقم: 35 فتميرات فإن لم تكن تميرات حسى حسوات من ماء (سنن الترمذي، الرقم: 7 و 35

Hazrat Anas مَا اَلَهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالَمُ reports that Rasulullah مَا اَلِهُ عَلَيْهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالًا would break his fast with fresh dates before performing the Maghrib Salaah. If fresh dates were not found, then Rasulullah مَا اللهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالًا would break his fast with dry dates. If dry dates were not found, Rasulullah مَا اللهُ عَالِيْهُ وَسَالًا would break his fast with a few sips of water.

26. One should recite the following dua after breaking one's fast::

ٱللُّهُمَّ لَكَ صُمْتُ وَعَلَى رِزْقِكَ أَفْطَرْتُ فَتَقَبَّلْ مِيِّيْ إِنَّكَ أَنْتَ السَّمِيْعُ العَلِيْمُ 36

O Allah, I have kept this fast solely for You, and with Your sustenance I have broken my fast, so accept this fast from me.

Indeed You are All-hearing and All-knowing.

ذَهَبَ الظَّمَأُ وَابْتَلَّتِ الْغُرُوقُ وَثَبَتَ الْأَجْرُ إِنْ شَاءَ اللَّهُ<sup>37</sup>

<sup>35</sup> وقال: هذا حديث حسن غريب

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> رواه الطبراني في الكبير، الرقم: ١٢٧٢٠ وقال الحافظ ابن حجر في التلخيص، الرقم: ٩١١: إسناده ضعيف

<sup>37</sup> سنن أبي داود، الرقم: ٢٣٥٧، وإسناده حسن كما في سنن الدارقطني، الرقم: ٢٢٧٩

(My) thirst has been quenched, and the veins have been moistened and the reward has been obtained (from Allah تَبَاكُونَعُالَى) Insha-Allah.38

27. Sit for i'tikaaf during the last ten days of Ramadhaan if you are able to.

عن ابن عباس رضي الله عنه أن رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم قال في المعتكف هو يعتكف الذنوب ويجري له من الحسنات كعامل الحسنات كلها (سنن ابن ماجة، الرقم: ٢١٠٨)

Hazrat Ibnu Abbaas المُوَلِّمُنَّ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَا الْمُعْلَيْدِوسَالُهُ said regarding the one sitting in i'tikaaf, "The mu'takif (remaining in the musjid) stays away from committing sins, and at every moment, he receives the reward for carrying out the various forms of ibaadah that he would have been able to carry out had he not been in the state of i'tikaaf."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> عن معاذ بن زهرة قال : إن النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم كان إذا أفطر قال : اللهم لك صمت وعلى رزقك أفطرت (سنن أبي داود، الرقم: ٢٣٦٠)

عن ابن عباس رضي الله عنهما قال كان النبي صلى الله عليه و سلم إذا أفطر قال: لك صمت وعلى رزقك أفطرت فتقبل مني إنك أنت السميع العليم رواه الطبراني في الكبير وفيه عبد الملك بن هارون وهو ضعيف (مجمع الزوائد، الرقم: ٤٨٩٣)

عن ابن عمر رضي الله عنهما قال: كان النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم إذا أفطر قال: ذهب الظمأ وابتلت العروق وثبت الأجر إن شاء الله (سنن أبي داود، الرقم: ٢٣٥٩)

<sup>39</sup> قال البوصيري في مصباح الزجاجة، الرقم: ٦٤٣: هذا إسناد فيه فرقد بن يعقوب السبخي وهو ضعيف

عن ابن عباس رضي الله عنه أن رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم قال من اعتكف يوما ابتغاء وجه الله تعالى جعل الله بينه وبين النار ثلاث خنادق أبعد مما بين الخافقين رواه الطبراني في الأوسط والبيهقي واللفظ له (المعجم الأوسط، الرقم: ٧٣٢٦)

Hazrat Ibnu Abbaas رَحَوَلِيَنْهَءَ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَا يَعْلَمُ عَلَيْهُ مَا يَدُوسَلَهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّمُ said, "Whoever sits in i'tikaaf for a single day seeking the pleasure of Allah بَنَارُكُوتَعَالَى Allah بَنَارُكُوتَعَالَى will place between him and the fire of Jahannum three trenches, each trench as vast as the distance between the east and the west."

28. Search for Lailatul Qadr during the odd nights of the last ten days of Ramadhaan.

عن أنس بن مالك قال دخل رمضان فقال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم إن هذا الشهر قد حضركم وفيه ليلة خير من ألف شهر من حرمها فقد حرم الخير كله ولا يحرم خيرها إلا محروم (سنن ابن ماجه، الرقم: ١٦٤٤)

Hazrat Anas وَحَوْلِيَكُونَ reports that when Ramadhaan began, Hazrat Rasulullah مَا اللهُ عَلَيْهُ اللهُ said, "Certainly this month (of Ramadhaan) has dawned upon you, and within it there is a night greater than a thousand months. The one who is deprived of this night has

<sup>40</sup> قال المنذري في الترغيب، الرقم: ١٦٥٠: رواه الطبراني في الأوسط والبيهقي واللفظ له والحاكم مختصرا وقال: صحيح الإسناد

<sup>41</sup> قال البوصيري في مصباح الزجاجة ٢١/٦: هذا إسناد فيه مقال عمران بن أبي داود القطان مختلف فيه مشاه أحمد ووثقه عفان والعجلي وذكره ابن حبان في الثقات وضعفه ابن ماجة والنسائي وابن معين وابن عدي ومحمد بن بلال ذكره ابن حبان في الثقات وقال ابن عدي مغرب عن عمران وروى عن غير عمران أحاديث غرائب وأرجو أنه لا بأس به وباقي رجال الإسناد ثقات وصحح الحافظ عبد العظيم المنذري هذا الحديث ورواه الطيراني في الأوسط من هذا الوجه

certainly been deprived of all good, and only the truly deprived ones will be deprived of the good of this night."

- 29. On the odd nights, increase your ibaadah. When going to sleep, make the intention of awakening later at night to perform more ibaadah. Try to perform ibaadah before sleeping, as it is possible that you may not wake up later on and engage in ibaadah.
- 30. On the night of Qadr, recite the following dua:

O Allah, Indeed You are most forgiving, You love to forgive, so please forgive me.

Hazrat Aaishah وَحَوْلَيَنْهُ reports that on one occasion, she asked Rasulullah صَالَّاللَهُ عَلَيْهِ what dua she should recite if she finds Lailatul Qadr. Rasulullah صَالِّللُهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَالَةً taught her to recite the following dua:

ٱللَّهُمَّ إِنَّكَ عَفُقٌ تُحِبُّ الْعَفْوَ فَاعْفُ عَنِّي

<sup>42</sup> وقال: هذا حديث حسن صحيح

31. The one who performs Esha Salaah and Fajr Salaah with jamaat and he performs twenty rakaats of the Taraaweeh Salaah with the imaam, Allah بَاكُونَعَالُ will bestow him with the reward of standing throughout the night in ibaadah, and if the night was Lailatul Qadr, Allah بَاكُونَعَالُ will bestow him with the reward of Lailatul Qadr.

عن عثمان رضي الله عنه قال قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم من صلى العشاء في جماعة فكأنما قام نصف الليل ومن صلى الصبح في جماعة فكأنما صلى الليل كله (صحيح مسلم، الرقم: ٢٥٦)

Hazrat Uthmaan وَحَوْلِكُمْ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah وَحَوْلِكُمْ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah عَلَا وَاللهُ عَلَيْهُ وَاللهُ عَلَى اللهُ عَلَى اللهُ وَاللهُ وَاللهُ

عن أبي ذر: قال ... فقام بنا حتى ذهب ثلث الليل ثم لم يقم بنا في السادسة وقام بنا في الخامسة حتى ذهب شطر الليل فقلنا له يا رسول الله لو نفلتنا بقية ليلتنا هذه؟ فقال إنه من قام مع الإمام حتى ينصرف كتب له قيام ليلة (سنن الترمذي، الرقم:

43(٨٠٦)

Hazrat Abu Zar عَنَوْسَيَّوْنَ reports, "On the 25th night of Ramadhaan, Rasulullah مَيَّالِسُوْمَالَةِ اللهُ led us in the Taraaweeh Salaah until half

<sup>43</sup> وقال: هذا حديث حسن صحيح

the night had passed. (We enjoyed performing the Taraaweeh Salaah to such an extent that) after the completion of the salaah, we said to Rasulullah صَالَاتُهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالَةً , 'If only you could have continued till the end of the night!' Rasulullah صَالَاتُهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالًا said, 'The one who stands with the imaam and performs the Taraaweeh Salaah, Allah تَارَكُ وَتَعَالَىٰ writes for him the reward of standing the entire night."

32. On the night of Eid, spend some time in ibaadah.

Hazrat Abu Umaamah وَحَوْلَيْكَ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah وَاللَّهُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah والمُولِينَ said, "Whoever stands up in ibaadah on the two nights of Eid with the hope of attaining reward, his heart will not die on the day the hearts will die." ("The day the hearts will die" refers to the times of fitnah and fasaad when peoples' hearts will be negligent of Allah بَنَارُكُ وَتَعَالَى In such times, Allah المَا الله his heart alive in His remembrance.)

33. After the month of Ramadhaan, one should endeavour to observe the six sunnah fasts of Shawaal.

<sup>44</sup> قال المنذري في الترغيب، الرقم: ١٦٥٥: رواه ابن ماجه ورواته ثقات إلا أن بقية مدلس وقد عنعنه

<sup>45 (</sup>يوم تموت القلوب) أي لكثرة الذنوب والمراد إن أدركه ذلك اليوم يكون هو مخصوصا من بين الناس بحياة القلب (حاشية السندي على سنن ابن ماجه ٥٤٢/١)

عن أبي أيوب الأنصاري أن رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم قال من صام رمضان ثم أتبعه ستا من شوال كان كصيام الدهر (صحيح مسلم، الرقم: ١١٦٤)

Hazrat Abu Ayyoob Ansaari ﴿ وَهُوَالِيَهُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah وَصَالِمَاتُهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالَةً said, "Whoever observes the fasts of Ramadhaan and follows them with keeping six fasts in Shawaal, then (he will get the reward) as though he fasted the entire year."

### OCCASIONS OF FASTING

It is sunnah to fast on the occasion of Aashura i.e.  $9^{th}$  and  $10^{th}$  or  $10^{th}$  and  $11^{th}$  of Muharram.<sup>46</sup>

It is mustahab to fast on the following days:

- 1. The 13<sup>th</sup>, 14<sup>th</sup> and 15<sup>th</sup> of every Islamic month<sup>47</sup>
- 2. Six fasts during the month of Shawwaal<sup>48</sup>
- 3. Mondays and Thursdays 49
- 4. The first nine days of Zul Hijjah. As far as the ninth of Zul Hijjah is concerned, it is only mustahab for the one who is not performing hajj<sup>50</sup>
- 5. To fast every alternate day for the one who has the ability to do so. This fast is called Saum-e-Dawood, on account of Nabi Dawood عَلَيْوالْسَلَامُ fasting in this manner<sup>48</sup>

<sup>46 (</sup>وأما) القسم الثالث وهو (المسنون فهو صوم عاشوراء) فإنه يكفر السنة الماضية (مع) صوم (التاسع) لصومه صلى الله عليه وسلم العاشر وقال: لئن بقيت إلى قابل لأصومن التاسع (مراقي الفلاح صـ ٢٣٥)

<sup>47</sup> وأما المستحب فإنه على ثلاثة أوجه ... والثالث صوم الأيام الغر وهي ثلاثة عشر وأربعة عشر وخمسة عشر من الشهر (النتف في الفتاوى للسغدي صـ ١٤٧)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> ومن المندوب صوم الاثنين والخميس وصوم داود عليه السلام والست من شوال (رد المحتار ٣٧٦/٢)

<sup>49 (</sup>وأما المندوب فهو صوم ثلاثة من كل شهر ... وصوم الأثنين والخميس) لقوله صلى الله عليه وسلم: تعرض الأعمال يومي الإثنين والخميس فأحب أن يعرض عملي وأنا صائم (مراقى الفلاح صـ ٢٣٥)

<sup>50</sup> ويستحب صوم تسعة أيام من أول ذي الحجة كذا في السراج الوهاج (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٠١/١)

وأما صوم يوم عرفة ففي حق غير الحاج مستحب لكثرة الأحاديث الواردة بالندب إلى صومه ولأن له فضيلة على غيره من الأيام (بدائع الصنائع ٧٩/٢)

It is makrooh tahreemi (impermissible) to fast on the two days of Eid (i.e. on Eidul Fitr and Eidul Adha), as well as the days of tashreeq i.e. 11<sup>th</sup>, 12<sup>th</sup> and 13<sup>th</sup> of Zul Hijjah. If one fasts on any of these five days of the year, one will be sinful.<sup>51</sup>

It is makrooh tanzeehi (disliked) for one to fast on the following days:

- 1. Fasting only on the  $10^{th}$  Muharram (without joining the  $9^{th}$  or  $11^{th}$  to it.<sup>52</sup>
- 2. Saum-e-Wisaal To fast for two days or more continously (i.e. one does not make iftaar at sunset but continues fasting throughout the night and only breaks one's fast on the following day at the time of iftar).<sup>53</sup>
- 3. Saum-e-Dahar To keep nafl fasts for the entire year. If one fasts for the entire year including the five days in which fasting is prohibited (i.e. Eidul Fitr, Eidul Adha and the days of tashreeq 11<sup>th</sup>, 12<sup>th</sup> and 13<sup>th</sup> of Zul Hijjah), then it will be makrooh tahreemi and one will be sinful. If one fasts for the entire year but refrains from fasting during the five days in which fasting is prohibited, then it will be permissible,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> وأقسامه فرض وواجب ومسنون ومندوب ونفل ومكروه تنزيها وتحريما ... والمكروه تنزيها عاشوراء مفردا عن التاسع ونحو يوم المهرجان وتحريما أيام التشريق والعيدين كذا في فتح القدير (البحر الرائق ٢٧٧/٢)

<sup>52</sup> والمكروه تنزيها عاشوراء مفردا عن التاسع (فتح القدير ٣٠٣/٢)

<sup>53</sup> ومنها صوم الوصال لما روي عن النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم أنه قال: لا صام من صام الدهر وروي أنه نحى عن صوم الوصال فسر أبو يوسف ومحمد رحمهما الله الوصال بصوم يومين لا يفطر بينهما لأن الفطر بينهما يحصل بوجود زمان الفطر وهو الليل (بدائع الصنائع ٧٩/٢)

however, to fast in this manner is makrooh tanzeehi (disliked). $^{54}$ 

- 4. To keep a nafl fast only on a Saturday.<sup>55</sup>
- 5. In regard to keeping a nafl fast only on a Friday, there are two opinions among the Hanafi Fuqahaa. One opinion is that it is permissible, while the second opinion is that it is makrooh tanzeehi (disliked). Therefore, it is better for one to fast a day before or after together with Friday. 56

<sup>54</sup> والمكروه تحريما كالعيدين وتنزيها كعاشوراء وحده وسبت وحده ... وصوم دهره قال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله –: (قوله: كالعيدين) أي وأيام التشريق نمر (رد المحتار ٣٧٥/٢) ويكره صوم الدهر لأنه يضعفه أو يصير طبعا له ومبنى العبادة على مخالفة العادة (فتح القدير ٣٥٠/٢)

والمكروه تحريما كالعيدين وتنزيها كعاشوراء وحده وسبت وحده ونيروز ومهرجان إن تعمده وصوم دهره (الدر المختار ٣٧٦/٢)

(۱۹۹/۲ لسبت بانفراده لأنه تشبه باليهود (بدائع الصنائع  $^{55}$ 

انظر أيضا ٥٥

56 وكره إفراد يوم الجمعة إلا أن يضم إليه يوما قبله أو بعده كما في الحديث واعلم أنه ثبت بالسنة طلب صومه والنهي عنه والأخير منهما النهي كما وضحه شرح الجامع الصغير للسيوطي وذلك لأن فيه وظائف فلعله إذا صامه ضعف عن فعلها وعد في الدر صومه من المندوب والمعتمد ما هنا قوله لا تخصوا ليلة الجمعة النهي للتنزيه والمعنى النهي عن الاستعداد لها بخصوصها أما إذا كان اتفاقيا فلا ومع التعمد لا ينتفي الثواب (حاشية الطحطاوي على مراقي الفلاح صد ١٤٠)

والمندوب كأيام البيض من كل شهر ويوم الجمعة ولو منفردا

قال العلامة ابن عابدين - رحمه الله -: (قوله: ويوم الجمعة ولو منفردا) صرح به في النهر وكذا في البحر فقال: إن صومه بانفراده مستحب عند العامة كالاثنين والخميس وكره الكل بعضهم اه ومثله في الحيط معللا بأن لهذه الأيام فضيلة ولم يكن في صومها تشبه بغير أهل القبلة كما في الأشباه وتبعه في نور الإيضاح من كراهة إفراده بالصوم قول البعض وفي الخانية ولا بأس بصوم يوم الجمعة عند أبي حنيفة ومحمد لما روي عن ابن عباس أنه كان يصومه ولا يفطر. اه. وظاهر الاستشهاد بالأثر أن المراد بلا بأس الاستحباب وفي التجنيس قال أبو يوسف: جاء حديث في كراهته إلا أن يصوم قبله أو بعده فكان الاحتياط أن يضم إليه يوما آخر. اه. قال ط: قلت: ثبت بالسنة طلبه والنهي عنه والآخر منهما النهي كما أوضحه شراح الجامع الصغير؛ لأن فيه وظائف فلعله إذا صام ضعف عن فعلها (رد المحتار ٢٧٥/٣)

## EATING AND DRINKING OPENLY IN RAMADHAAN

Fasting is a salient feature of Islam. To openly eat and drink during the month of Ramadhaan is tantamount to showing disregard to the salient feature of Islam and is thus a major sin.<sup>57</sup>

If the one who does not fast and openly eats and drinks regards it as a sin, but does so due to weakness of Imaan, he will be guilty of committing a major sin. However, he will not leave the fold of Islam.<sup>58</sup>

قال العلامة ابن عابدين - رحمه الله -: (قوله وتمامه في شرح الوهبانية) قال في الوهبانية: ولو أكل الإنسان عمدا وشهرة ولا عذر فيه قيل بالقتل يؤمر قال الشرنبلالي صورتما تعمد من لا عذر له الأكل جهارا يقتل لأنه مستهزئ بالدين أو منكر لما ثبت منه بالضرورة ولا خلاف في حل قتله والأمر به فتعبير المؤلف بقيل ليس بلازم الضعف اه. ح (رد المحتار ٤١٣/٢)

(وتارك الصلاة عمداكسلا يضرب ضربا شديدا حتى يسيل منه الدم و) بعده (يحبس حتى يصليها) أو يموت بحبسه (وكذا تارك صوم رمضان) كسلا يضرب كذلك وبحبس حتى يصوم (ولا يقتل) بمجرد ترك الصلاة والصوم مع الإقرار بفرضيتهما (إلا إذا جحد) افتراض الصلاة والصوم لإنكاره ماكان معلوما من الدين إجماعا (أو استخف بأحدهما) كما لو أظهر الإفطار في نحار رمضان بلا عذر متهاونا أو نطق بما يدل عليه فيكون حكمه حكم المرتد فتكشف شبهته ويحبس ثم يقتل إن أصر (مراقي الفلاح صد ١٣٩) احسن الفتاوى ٣٧/١

<sup>57</sup> ولو أكل عمدا شهرة بلا عذر يقتل وتمامه في شرح الوهبانية

<sup>58 (</sup>وتاركها (أي الصلاة) عمدا مجانة) أي تكاسلا فاسق (يحبس حتى يصلي) لأنه يحبس لحق العبد فحق الحق أحق وقيل يضرب حتى يسيل منه الدم

قال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله –: (قوله فحق الحق أحق) لا يقال إن حقه تعالى مبني على المسامحة لأنه لا تسامح في شيء من أركان الإسلام اهـ. إسماعيل (قوله وقيل يضرب) قائله الإمام المحبوبي ح عن المنح وظاهر الحلية أنه المذهب فإنه قال: وقال أصحابنا في جماعة منهم الزهري لا يقتل بل يعزر ويحبس حتى يموت أو يتوب (رد المحتار ٣٥٢/١)

If he believes that there is no sin in what he is doing, then he has regarded this salient feature of Islam to be insignificant. This will therefore cause him to leave the fold of Islam.  $^{\text{See}\,57}$ 

## MASAA'IL PERTAINING TO FASTING

- 1. Fasting is for a Muslim male, or female who is in her pure state, to abstain from eating, drinking and sexual intercourse from subah saadiq (early dawn) till sunset with the intention of fasting. Hence, if one eats after subah saadiq or one eats before sunset, one's fast will not be valid.<sup>59</sup>
- 2. It is not necessary for a person to make a verbal intention to fast. Instead, it is sufficient for one to make the intention of fasting in one's heart.<sup>60</sup>
- 3. Fasting in the month of Ramadhaan is fardh on every baaligh, sane Muslim. As long as there is no valid excuse, it is not permissible for one to omit fasting.<sup>61</sup> If one is ill or one is a musaafir, it is permissible for one to delay the fast and make qadha of it after Ramadhaan.<sup>62</sup>

<sup>59 (</sup>هو) لغة (إمساك عن المفطرات) الآتية (حقيقة أو حكما) كمن أكل ناسيا فإنه ممسك حكما (في وقت مخصوص) وهو اليوم (من شخص مخصوص) مسلم كائن في دارنا أو عالم بالوجوب طاهر عن حيض أو نفاس (مع النية) المعهودة وأما البلوغ والإفاقة فليسا من شرط الصحة لصحة صوم الصبي ومن جن أو أغمى عليه بعد النية (الدر المختار ٣٧١/٢)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> (قوله بنية) قال في الاختيار النية شرط في الصوم وهي أن يعلم بقلبه أنه يصوم ولا يخلو مسلم عن هذا في ليالي شهر رمضان وليست النية باللسان شرطا (رد المحتار ٣٧٧/٣)

<sup>(</sup>١٢٥/١ لتعليل المختار ١٢٥/١) صوم رمضان فريضة على كل مسلم عاقل بالغ أداء وقضاء (الاختيار لتعليل المختار  $^{61}$ 

<sup>62</sup> والأعذار التي تبيح الإفطار للصائم ستة السفر والمرض الذي يزداد بالصوم أو يفضي إلى الهلاك (تحفة الفقهاء ٣٥٨/١) لما وجب القضاء على المريض والمسافر مع أنهما أفطرا بسبب العذر المبيح للإفطار فلأن يجب على غير ذي العذر أولى (بدائع الصنائع ٩٤/٢)

- 4. If ghusl becomes compulsory upon one at night, and one only performs ghusl after the fast commences, the fast will be valid.<sup>63</sup>
- 5. If a fasting person experiences a wet dream during the day, his fast will not break, but ghusl will be compulsory upon him.<sup>64</sup>

وأما السفر فالمرخص منه هو مطلق السفر المقدر والأصل فيهما قوله تعالى: فمن كان منكم مريضا أو على سفر فعدة من أيام أخر أي فمن كان منكم مريضا أو على سفر فأفطر بعذر المرض والسفر فعدة من أيام أخر دل أن المرض والسفر سببا الرخصة ... وفي الآية دلالة وجوب القضاء على من أفطر بغير عذر لأنه لما وجب القضاء على المريض والمسافر مع أنحما أفطرا بسبب العذر المبيح للإفطار فلأن يجب على غير ذي العذر أولى (بدائع الصنائع ٩٤/٢)

(لمن خاف زيادة المرض أو بطء البرء الفطر ... وللمسافر الفطر) لقوله تعالى: فمن كان منكم مريضا أو على سفر فعدة من أيام أخر

قال العلامة الطحطاوي - رحمه الله -: أي فأفطر فعليه عدة الأيام التي أفطرها من أيام أخر (حاشية الطحطاوي على مراقي الفلاح صـ ٦٨٦)

(وقضوا ما قدروا على قضائه بقدر الإقامة والصحة) (مراقي الفلاح صـ ٦٨٦)

63 ولو أصبح جنبا في رمضان فصومه تام عند عامة الصحابة مثل علي وابن مسعود وزيد بن ثابت وأبي الدرداء وأبي ذر وابن عبس وابن عمر ومعاذ بن جبل رضي الله تعالى عنهم ... ولعامة الصحابة قوله تعالى: أحل لكم ليلة الصيام الرفث إلى نسائكم إلى قوله فالآن باشروهن وابتغوا ماكتب الله لكم وكلوا واشربوا حتى يتبين لكم الخيط الأبيض من الخيط الأسود من الفجر أحل الله عز وجل الجماع في ليالي رمضان إلى طلوع الفجر وإذا كان الجماع في آخر الليل يبقي الرجل جنبا بعد طلوع الفجر لا محالة فدل أن الجنابة لا تضر الصوم (بدائع الصنائع ٢/٢)

عن سمي مولى أبي بكر بن عبد الرحمن بن الحارث بن هشام بن المغيرة أنه سمع أبا بكر بن عبد الرحمن كنت أنا وأبي فذهبت معه حتى دخلنا على عائشة رضي الله عنها قالت: أشهد على رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم إن كان ليصبح جنبا من جماع غير احتلام ثم يصومه (صحيح البخاري، الرقم: ١٩٣١)

64 ولو احتلم في نحار رمضان فأنزل لم يفطره (بدائع الصنائع ٩١/٢)

- 6. If one falls ill while fasting and is unable to continue with the fast, it will be permissible for him to break the fast and only qadha will be waajib.<sup>65</sup>
- 7. If one makes a vow that he will fast if a certain work is accomplished or a certain outcome materialises, then in such a case, it will be waajib on him to fast if the specified work is accomplished or the intended outcome materialises. For example, one makes a vow saying, "If my mother recovers from her sickness, I will fast," or one says, "If I pass in my exams, I will fast,"
- 8. If one breaks a nafl fast, then it will be compulsory upon him to observe a qadha fast for the broken nafl fast.<sup>67</sup>
- 9. If a person's fast breaks in the month of Ramadhaan, it is not permissible for him to eat or drink anything for the rest of the day. It is waajib upon him to conduct like a fasting person by not eating and drinking for the rest of the day. This ruling also applies to a woman whose haidh terminates during the day. It

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> المريض إذا خاف على نفسه التلف أو ذهاب عضو يفطر بالإجماع وإن خاف زيادة العلة وامتداده فكذلك وعليه القضاء إذا أفطر كذا في المحيط (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٠٧/١)

<sup>66</sup> ومن نذر نذرا مطلقا فعليه الوفاء لقوله عليه الصلاة والسلام: من نذر وسمى فعليه الوفاء بما سمى وإن علق النذر بشرط فوجد الشرط فعليه الوفاء بنفس النذر (الهداية ٢٢١/٢)

<sup>67</sup> وأما صوم التطوع فعليه قضاؤه عندنا خلافا للشافعي (بدائع الصنائع ١٠٢/٢)

is not permissible for her to eat or drink anything for the rest of the day. $^{68}$ 

10. If a person did not make the intention to fast on any day of Ramadhaan and ate and drank during the day, only qadha for that day will be compulsory upon him. Kaffaarah will not be compulsory upon him, as he did not break the fast on that day, but rather refrained from fasting.<sup>69</sup>

<sup>68</sup> يجب الإمساك بقية اليوم على من فسد صومه وعلى حائض ونفساء طهرتا بعد طلوع الفجر (مراقي الفلاح صـ ٢٥٥)

<sup>69</sup> ومن لم ينو في رمضان كله لا صوما ولا فطرا فعليه قضاؤه ... ومن أصبح غير ناو للصوم فأكل لاكفارة عليه (الهداية ١٢٦/١) أصبح في رمضان لا ينوي الصوم فأكل أو شرب فلاكفارة عليه (المحيط البرهاني ٣٩٦/٢)

ومن لم ينو في رمضان صوما ولا فطرا لزمه القضاء ومن أصبح غير ناو للصوم أو نوى قبل الزوال فأكل فلاكفارة عليه (تحفة الملوك صـ ١٤٨)

## FACTORS THAT INVALIDATE THE FAST

- 1. If a fasting person forgetfully eats, drinks, or has intercourse, the fast will not break.<sup>70</sup> However, if he intentionally eats, drinks, or has intercourse, then both qadha and kaffaarah will be waajib.<sup>71</sup>
- 2. After eating forgetfully, if a fasting person intentionally ate, thinking that his fast had already broken, then his fast will break. However, only qadha will be waajib upon him. Kaffaarah will not be waajib upon him.<sup>72</sup>
- 3. If one sees a fasting person eating or drinking forgetfully, then if the fasting person is healthy and strong, it will be waajib (compulsory) to remind him that he is fasting. However, if the fating person is weak, then he should not remind him that he is fasting. Rather, he should leave him to continue eating.<sup>73</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> إذا أكل الصائم أو شرب أو جامع ناسيا لم يفطر ولا فرق بين الفرض والنفل كذا في الهداية (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٠٢/١)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> من جامع أو جومع في أحد السبيلين أو أكل أو شرب غذاء أو دواء عمدا أو احتجم فظن أنه فطره فأكل عمدا قضى وكفر كالمظاهر (شرح الوقاية ٢٤٦/١)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> ولو أكل أو شرب أو جامع ناسيا أو ذرعه القيء فظن أن ذلك يفطر فأكل بعد ذلك متعمدا فعليه القضاء ولاكفارة عليه لأن الشبهة ههنا استندت إلى ما هو دليل في الظاهر لوجود المضاد للصوم في الظاهر وهو الأكل والشرب والجماع حتى قال مالك بفساد الصوم بالأكل ناسيا (بدائع الصنائع ٢٠٠/٢)

<sup>73</sup> ولو رأى صائما يأكل ناسيا يذكره إن كان شابا لأن له قوة بدون ذلك وإن كان شيخا لا يذكره لأنه ضعيف لا يقدر (تبيين الحقائق (٣٢٢/١)

- 4. If while fasting, a fly or some smoke or dust accidentally entered the throat, the fast will not break. However, if one had intentionally swallowed the fly or inhaled the smoke, the fast will break and only qadha will be waajib.<sup>74</sup>
- 5. It is permissible to smell fragrance in the state of fasting, on condition that the fragrance does not have any vapourous substance (e.g. itr). However, if it has a vapourous substance and one intentionally inhales it (e.g. the smoke from incense sticks), the fast will break and only qadha will be waajib. Similarly, if one intentionally inhaled the smoke from a cooking fire or the steam from a pot, the fast will break and only qadha will be waajib. Nevertheless, if the vaporous substance or smoke entered one's throat unintentionally, the fast will not break.<sup>75</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> ولو دخل الذباب حلقه لم يفطره لأنه لا يمكنه الاحتراز عنه فأشبه الناسي ولو أخذه فأكله فطره لأنه تعمد أكله وإن لم يكن مأكولاكما لو أكل التراب ولو دخل الغبار أو الدخان أو الرائحة في حلقة لم يفطره لما قلنا (بدائع الصنائع ٢٠/٢)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> لا يكره للصائم شم رائحة المسك والورد ونحوه مما لا يكون جوهرا متصلا كالدخان (مراقي الفلاح صـ ٢٤٥)

<sup>(</sup>أو دخل حلقه غبار أو ذباب أو دخان) ولو ذاكرا استحسانا لعدم إمكان التحرز عنه ومفاده أنه لو أدخل حلقه الدخان أفطر أي دخان كان ولو عودا أو عنبرا له ذاكرا لإمكان التحرز عنه فليتنبه له كما بسطه الشرنبلالي

قال العلامة ابن عابدين - رحمه الله -:(قوله: أنه لو أدخل حلقه الدخان) أي بأي صورة كان الإدخال حتى لو تبخر ببخور وآواه إلى نفسه واشتمه ذاكرا لصومه أفطر لإمكان التحرز عنه وهذا مما يغفل عنه كثير من الناس ولا يتوهم أنه كشم الورد ومائه والمسك لوضوح الفرق بين هواء تطيب بريح المسك وشبهه وبين جوهر دخان وصل إلى جوفه بفعله إمداد (رد المجتار ٩٥٠٢)

- 6. If one smokes a cigarette (or smokes an electronic cigarette), one's fast will break, and together with qadha, kaffaarah will be waajib.<sup>76</sup>
- 7. If some food particle is stuck in the teeth, and during the fast, the food particle goes down the throat, then if the food particle is less than the size of a chanaa (chickpea), the fast will not break. If it is equal to or more than the size of a chickpea, the fast will break and only qadha will be waajib.<sup>77</sup>
- 8. While performing wudhu or ghusl in the state of fasting, if one gargled the mouth or rinsed the nose and water accidentally went down the throat or nasal passage, then if one remembered that he was fasting at the time when the water went down the throat or nasal passage, his fast will break and only qadha will be waajib. However, if one did not remember

قال العلامة الطحطاوى - رحمه الله -: (قوله: في لزوم الكفارة) حال من البدعة أي البدعة التي حدثت في لزوم الكفارة على هذا الاختلاف فمن قال: إن التغذي ما يميل الطبع إليه وتنقضي به شهوة البطن ألزم به الكفارة (حاشية الطحطاوي على مراقي الفلاح صه 270)

<sup>&</sup>quot; قال في الجوهرة: واختلفوا في معنى التغدي قال بعضهم: ان يميل الطبع إلى اكله وتنقضي شهوة البطن به وقال بعضهم: هو ما يعود نفعه إلى إصلاح البدن وفائدته فيما إذا مضغ لقمة ثم أخرجها ثم ابتلعها فعلى القول الثاني تجب الكفارة وعلى الأول لا تجب وهذا هو الأصح لأنه بإخراجها تعافها النفس كما في المحيط وعلى هذا الورق الحبشي والحشيشة والفطاط إذا أكله فعلى القول الثاني لا تجب الكفارة لأنه لا نفع فيه للبدن وربما يضره وينقص عقله وعلى القول الأول يجب لأن الطبع يميل إليه وتنقضي به شهوة البطن اه قلت وعلى هذا البدعة التي ظهرت الآن إذا شربه فيه لزوم الكفارة نسأل الله العفو والعافية

<sup>77</sup> ولو بقي بين أسنانه شيء فابتلعه ذكر في الجامع الصغير وقال: لا يفسد صومه ولم يقدره بشيء وعن أبي يوسف أن الصائم إذا كان بين أسنانه لحم فابتلعه متعمدا فعليه القضاء دون الكفارة وعن بن أبي مالك ما هو توفيق بين الروايتين قال: إن كان مقدار الحمصة أو أكثر فإنه يفسد صومه ولو أكله متعمدا فعليه القضاء وليس عليه الكفارة وإن كان أقل من ذلك لا يفسد صومه لأنه لا يمكنه الاحتراز عنه كالريق (تحفة الفقهاء ٥٩٥٣)

- that one was fasting at the time when the water went down the throat or nasal passage, then the fast will not break.<sup>78</sup>
- 9. If a fasting person vomits unintentionally, the fast will not break, irrespective of whether he vomits a mouthful or less. <sup>79</sup> However, if he vomits intentionally, his fast will break in the case where the vomit is a mouthful or more. If he vomits intentionally, but the vomit is less than a mouthful, the fast will not break. <sup>80</sup>
- 10. If less than a mouthful of vomit came up from the throat and reached the mouth, but then returned down the throat, the fast will not break, irrespective of whether the vomit returned down on its own or he intentionally swallowed it.<sup>81</sup>

<sup>78 (</sup>ولو كان) أي الأكل والشرب (مخطئا أو مكرها) بفتح الراء (فعليه القضاء) الفرق بين النسيان والخطأ أن الناسي قاصد للفعل ناس الصوم والمخطئ ذاكر للصوم غير قاصد للفعل صورة المخطئ إذا تمضمض فسبق الماء حلقه وصورة المكره صب الماء في حلق الصائم كرها (البناية ٢٧/٤)

وإن تمضمض أو استنشق فدخل الماء جوفه إن كان ذاكرا لصومه فسد صومه وعليه القضاء وإن لم يكن ذاكرا لا يفسد صومه كذا في الخلاصة وعليه الاعتماد (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٠٢/١)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> ولو ذرعه القيء لم يفطره سواء كان أقل من ملء الفم أو كان ملء الفم (بدائع الصنائع ٩٢/٢)

<sup>80</sup> فأما إذا استقاء عمدا وأخرج بصنعه فإن كان ملء الفم ينتقض صومه بالإجماع ... وروى الحسن عن أبي حنيفة إن كان ملء الفم يفطره وإن كان ما دونه لا يفطره وهكذا روي عن أبي يوسف (تحفة الفقهاء ٥٩٧١)

<sup>(</sup>وإن استقاء) أي طلب القيء (عامدا) أي متذكرا لصوم (إن كان ملء الفم فسد بالإجماع) مطلقا (وإن أقل لا) عند الثاني وهو الصحيح

قال العلامة ابن عابدين - رحمه الله -: (قوله وهو الصحيح) قال في الفتح صححه في شرح الكنز أي الزيلعي وهو قول أبي يوسف (رد المحتار ٢/١٤/٢)

<sup>81</sup> فإن عاد إلى جوفه فإن كان أقل من ملء الفم لا يفسد بلا خلاف (بدائع الصنائع ٩٢/٢)

- 11. If a mouthful of vomit or more came up from the throat and reached the mouth, but then returned down the throat, if it returned down on its own, the fast will not break and if he swallowed it, the fast will break, irrespective of whether the amount that returned down the throat was a mouthful or less. In this situation, only Qadha will be compulsory.<sup>82</sup>
- 12. If a fasting person's mouth bleeds and the blood goes down the throat, then if the amount of blood which is swallowed is equal or more than the saliva swallowed, the fast will break and only qadha will be waajib. However, if the blood is less than the saliva swallowed, the fast will not break.<sup>83</sup>
- 13. If a fasting person's nose bleeds, then if the blood does not go down the nasal passage, the fast will not break. If the blood flowed down the nasal passage and entered the throat, then it will be seen whether the blood was more than the saliva or less than it. If the blood was more than the saliva or equal to it, then the fast will break. If the blood was less than the saliva, then the fast will not break. See 83

والمسألة تتفرع إلى أربع وعشرين صورة لأنه إما أن يقيء أو يستقئ وفي كل إما أن يملأ الفم أو دونه وكل من الأربعة إما إن خرج أو عاد أو أعاده وكل إما ذاكر لصومه أو لا ولا فطر في الكل على الأصح إلا في الإعادة والاستقاء بشرط الملء مع التذكر شرح الملتقى (رد المحتار ٤١٤/٢)

<sup>82 (</sup>فإن عاد) بلا صنعه (و) لو (هو ملء الفم مع تذكره للصوم لا يفسد) خلافا للثاني (وإن أعاده) أو قدر حمصة منه فأكثر حدادي (أفطر إجماعا) ولاكفارة (إن ملأ الفم وإلا لا) هو المختار (الدر المختار ٢/١٤/٤)

<sup>83</sup> وإن خرج من بين أسنانه دم فابتلعه إن كان الدم غالبا على الريق أو كانا سواء أفطر ولا كفارة عليه وإن كانت الغلبة للريق لا يفطر (الجوهرة النيرة ١/١٤)

# PERMISSIBLE AND IMPERMISSIBLE ACTS DURING THE FAST

- 1. It is permissible for one who is fasting to sleep next to his wife, to touch her or kiss her on her cheek. However, if one fears that these acts will lead to intercourse, then he should abstain from this. In such a case, it will be makrooh for one to do such acts. §4
- 2. In the state of fasting, one should refrain from kissing one's wife on the mouth (lips), as there is fear that the saliva may enter the mouth and be swallowed. If one had kissed his wife on the mouth and her saliva entered his mouth and was swallowed, his fast will break and qadha as well as kaffaarah will be waajib. Similarly, if his saliva entered her throat and was swallowed, her fast will also break and qadha and kaffaarah will be waajib upon her.<sup>85</sup>

<sup>84</sup> ولا بأس بالقبلة إذا أمن الإنزال والجماع لما روينا ولما روي عن عائشة رضي الله عنها أنه عليه الصلاة والسلام كان يقبل ويباشر وهو صائم متفق عليه ويكره إن لم يأمن لأن عليه الصلاة والسلام كان يقبلها وهو صائم متفق عليه ويكره إن لم يأمن لأن عينه ليس بفطر وربما يصير فطرا بعاقبته فإن أمن اعتبر عينه فأبيح وإن لم يأمن يعتبر عاقبته فيكره (تبيين الحقائق ٢٣٤/١)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> وكذا إذا ابتلع بزاق غيره لأن هذا مما يعاف منه حتى لو ابتلع لعاب حبيبه أو صديقه ذكر الشيخ الإمام الزاهد شمس الأثمة الحلواني أن عليه القضاء والكفارة لأن الحبيب لا يعاف ريق حبيبه أو صديقه (بدائع الصنائع ٩٩/٢)

- By one swallowing his saliva in the state of fasting, the fast will 3. not break. Similarly, if the mucus in the nose goes down the throat, the fast will not break.86
- Prior to commencing the fast, if a person eats or drinks 4. something which has a colour and thereafter gargles his mouth, then even though the colour of the food or drink remains in his saliva after he commences the fast, his fast will be valid and will not be affected.87

<sup>86 (</sup>أو دخل) يعني نزل من رأسه ووصل (أنفه مخاط فاستنشقه عمدا وابتلعه) لا يفسد صومه (مراقي الفلاح صـ ٢٤٦) ولو دخل الغبار أو الدخان أو الرائحة في حلقة لم يفطره لما قلنا وكذا لو ابتلع البلل الذي بقي بعد المضمضة في فمه مع البزاق أو

ابتلع البزاق الذي اجتمع في فمه لما ذكرنا (بدائع الصنائع ٢/ ٩٠)

<sup>(</sup>ولو أكل لحما بين أسنانه فإن كان قليلا لم يفطر وإن كان كثيرا يفطر) ... ولنا أن القليل تابع لأسنانه بمنزلة ريقه

<sup>(</sup>بمنزلة ريقه) ولو ابتلع ريقه لم يفسد (العناية ٣٣٣/٢)

<sup>87 (</sup>أو بقى بلل في فيه بعد المضمضة وابتلعه مع الريق) كطعم أدوية ومص إهليلج بخلاف نحو سكر ... (لم يفطر) جواب الشرط (الدر المختار ۲/۳۹٦)

قلت (أي المفتى محمود الحسن الكنكوهي رحمه الله): يفهم منه حكم ما بقي من حمرة التنبول في فم الصائم أنه لم يفطر (حاشية بهشتی زیور صر ۱۷۷)

## USING MEDICATION WHILE FASTING

- 1. While fasting, if a person took an enema, the fast will break and only qadha will be waajib.<sup>88</sup>
- 2. It is permissible to use eye-drops while fasting. The fast will not be nullified. However, using ear-drops and nose-drops while fasting is not permissible and will nullify the fast. Only Qadha will be compulsory. 90
- 3. It is permissible for a fasting person to apply surmah to the eyes and apply oil to the head or body during the day. After applying surmah, even if one sees the colour of the surmah in one's saliva or in one's mucus that comes out of the nose, the fast will not break.<sup>91</sup>

<sup>88</sup> ولو وصل إلى جوف الرأس بالإقطار في الأذن أو السعوط أو إلى البطن بالاحتقان يفسد صومه لأنه يصل إلى جوفه بالحقنة وكذا بالسعوط والإقطار في الأذن لأن جوف الرأس له منفذ إلى البطن (تحفة الفقهاء ٢٠٥٥/١)

وإن جامع فيما دون السبيلين أو بميمة ... أو احتقن ... فعليه القضاء لا غير (المختار ١٣١/١)

<sup>89</sup> وأما إذا اكتحل أو أقطر شيئا من الدواء في عينه لا يفسد صومه عندنا وإن وجد طعم ذلك في حلقه (المحيط البرهاني ٣٨٤/٢)

<sup>90</sup> وما وصل إلى الجوف أو إلى الدماغ عن المخارق الأصلية كالأنف والأذن والدبر بأن استعط أو احتقن أو أقطر في أذنه فوصل إلى الجوف أو إلى الدماغ فسد صومه (بدائع الصنائع ٩٣/٢)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> فإن اكتحل وهو صائم فوجد طعم الكحل في حلقه قال: ليس عليه قضاء ولاكفارة قلت: من أين اختلفا قال لأن السعوط يدخل رأسه والمحل لا يدخل رأسه وإنما الذي يوجد منه ريحه مثل الغبار والدخان يدخل حلقه (الأصل للشيباني ٢٠٢/٢) (قوله: أو ادهن أو احتجم أو اكتحل أو قبل) أي لا يفطر لأن الادهان غير مناف للصوم ولعدم وجود المفطر صورة ومعنى والداخل من المسالك فلا ينافيه كما لو اغتسل بالماء البارد ووجد برده في كبده (البحر الرائق ٢٩٣/٢)

- 4. While fasting, it is not permissible for a woman to insert any medicine, oil, etc. into her private part. If she inserts any medicine into the private part, the fast will break and only qadha will be waajib.<sup>92</sup>
- 5. If the doctor inserts his finger into a fasting woman's private part, or she inserts her own finger, then if the finger was wet or moist before inserting, the fast will break and only qadha will be waajib. If the finger was dry, the fast will not break. However, if the doctor or fasting woman inserted their dry finger and removed it, and thereafter reinserted it while it was wet, then the fast will break and only qadha will be waajib. See
- 6. If one takes an injection, takes insulin or receives a drip in the state of fasting, the fast will not break.<sup>93</sup>

<sup>92</sup> ولو أدخل إصبعه في استه والمرأة في فرجها لا يفسد وهو المختار إلا إذا كانت مبتلة بالماء أو الدهن فحينئذ يفسد لوصول الماء أه الدهن (الفتاوي الهندية ٢٠٤/١)

<sup>93</sup> ولو وصل إلى جوف الرأس بالإقطار في الأذن أو السعوط أو إلى البطن بالاحتقان يفسد صومه لأنه يصل إلى جوفه بالحقنة وكذا بالسعوط والإقطار في الأذن لأن جوف الرأس له منفذ إلى البطن وأما في الإقطار من الإحليل فلا يفسد الصوم عند أبي حنيفة وعندهما يفسد وهذا ليس بخلاف من حيث الحقيقة لأنه لو وصل إلى الجوف يفسد بالإجماع ولو لم يصل لا يفسد بالإجماع إلا أنحما أخذا بالظاهر فإن البول يخرج منه فيكون له منفذ وأبو حنيفة يقول ليس له منفذ (تحفة الفقهاء ٥٩/١)

### KAFFAARAH FOR A BROKEN FAST

If one breaks his fast in the month of Ramadhaan without a valid excuse, he will be sinful due to committing a major sin. <sup>94</sup> The way for one to make taubah for this major sin is that one sincerely repents to Allah بَالِكُوتَكَالَ for committing this major sin and makes a firm resolve that he will never repeat this sin in the future.

Furthermore, he will have to keep qadha as well as kaffaarah for the broken fast. The kaffaarah for a fast broken in the month of Ramadhaan is for one to fast for two lunar months consecutively.<sup>95</sup>

If one commenced the kaffaarah on the  $1^{\rm st}$  of the lunar month, then upon the completion of two lunar months (irrespective of whether the lunar months were 29 days or 30 days), the kaffaarah will be fulfilled. If one commenced the kaffaarah from the  $2^{\rm nd}$  of the lunar month or anytime thereafter during the month, then it

<sup>94</sup> وأما حكم فساد الصوم ففساد الصوم يتعلق به أحكام بعضها يعم الصيامات كلها وبعضها يخص البعض دون البعض أما الذي يعم الكل فالإثم إذا أفسد بغير عذر لأنه أبطل عمله من غير عذر وإبطال العمل من غير عذر حرام لقوله تعالى ولا تبطلوا أعمالكم (بدائع الصنائع ٤/٢)

<sup>95 (</sup>وكفر) ... (ككفارة المظاهر)

قال العلامة ابن عابدين - رحمه الله -: (قوله ككفارة المظاهر) مرتبط بقوله وكفر أي مثلها في الترتيب فيعتق أولا فإن لم يجد صام شهرين متتابعين (رد المحتار ٢٩٣٢)

will be compulsory for one to fast for sixty days consecutively in atonement for the broken fast. 96

If the one keeping kaffaarah misses any day during the sixty days (even if it was due to a valid excuse e.g. sickness), then he will have to recommence the fasts of the entire sixty days. However, if a woman experiences haidh during the sixty days, she will not have to recommence the sixty days after she is clean, but will continue with the remaining fasts after the haidh terminates.<sup>97</sup>

<sup>96 (</sup>صام شهرين ولو ثمانية وخمسين) بالهلال وإلا فستين يوما

قال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله – : وحاصله أنه إذا ابتدأ الصوم في أول الشهر كفاه صوم شهرين تامين أو ناقصين وكذا لو كان أحدهما تاما والآخر ناقصا (قوله: وإلا) أي وإن لم يكن صومه في أول الشهر برؤية الهلال بأن غم أو صام في أثناء شهر فإنه يصوم ستين يوما وفي كافي الحاكم وإن صام شهرا بالهلال تسعة وعشرين وقد صام قبله خمسة عشر وبعده خمسة عشر يوما أجزأه (رد المحتار ٤٧٦/٣))

<sup>97</sup> فلو أفطر ولو لعذر استأنف إلا لعذر الحيض (رد المحتار ٤١٣/٢)

### KAFFARAH FOR FASTS BROKEN DURING SEVERAL RAMADHAANS

If one broke his fast during the month of Ramadhaan through having relations, kaffaarah will be compulsory upon him. However, if he did not discharge the kaffaarah and repeated the crime of having relations during two or more Ramadhaans, then a separate kaffaarah will be compulsory upon him for each Ramadhaan. 98

If one broke his fast during the month of Ramadhaan through eating or drinking, kaffaarah will be compulsory upon him. If he did not discharge the kaffaarah and repeated the crime of eating or drinking during two or more Ramadhaans, then a separate kaffaarah will not be compulsory upon him for each Ramadhaan. Rather, one kaffaarah will suffice on behalf of all the broken fasts during the several Ramadhaans.<sup>99</sup>

<sup>98</sup> ولو جامع في رمضانين فعليه كفارتان وإن لم يكفر للأولى في ظاهر الرواية وهو الصحيح كذا في الجوهرة (البحر الرائق ٢٩٨/٢)

<sup>99</sup> ولو تكرر فطره ولم يكفر للأول يكفيه واحدة ولو في رمضانين عند محمد وعليه الاعتماد بزازية ومجتبى وغيرهما واختار بعضهم للفتوى أن الفطر بغير الجماع تداخل وإلا لا

قال العلامة ابن عابدين — رحمه الله – : (قوله وعليه الاعتماد) نقله في البحر عن الأسرار ونقل قبله عن الجوهرة لو جامع في رمضانين فعليه كفارتان وإن لم يكفر للأولى في ظاهر الرواية وهو الصحيح اه

قلت فقد اختلف الترجيح كما ترى ويتقوى الثاني بأنه ظاهر الرواية (قوله إن الفطر) إن شرطية ح (قوله وإلا لا) أي وإن كان الفطر المتكرر في يومين بجماع لا تتداخل الكفارة وإن لم يكفر للأول لعظم الجناية ولذا أوجب الشافعي الكفارة به دون الأكل والشرب (رد المحتار ٢/٣/٢)

أحسن الفتاوي ٤٣٤/٤

### FASTING Q&A

### The Obligation of Fasting

Q: Upon whom is the fast of Ramadhaan compulsory?

**A**: Fasting in the month of Ramadhaan is compulsory upon every Muslim, baaligh, sane male and female who is not in the state of haidh or nifaas.<sup>100</sup>

### Fasting while on a Journey

Q: Is it compulsory for a musaafir to fast while on a journey?

**A:** It is not compulsory for a musaafir to fast while travelling. Shari'ah has granted a musaafir concession to not fast and to make up for the missed fast upon returning home after the month of Ramadhaan. However, if the musaafir is able to fast during his journey, then this is better and more rewarding.<sup>101</sup>

<sup>100 (</sup>هو) لغة امساك مطلقا وشرعا (إمساك عن المفطرات) الآتية (حقيقة أو حكما) كمن أكل ناسيا فإنه ممسك حكما (في وقت مخصوص) وقت مخصوص) مسلم كائن في دارنا أو عالم بالوجوب طاهر عن حيض أو نفاس (مع النية) المعهودة وأما البلوغ والإفاقة فليسا من شرط الصحة لصحة صوم الصبي ومن جن أو أغمي عليه بعد النية وإنما لم يصح صومهما في اليوم الثاني لعدم النية (الدر المختار ٣٧١/٢)

وشرط وجوبه الإسلام والعقل والبلوغ وشرط وجوب أدائه الصحة والإقامة وشرط صحة أدائه النية والطهارة عن الحيض والنفاس (تبيين الحقائق ٢٩١٣/)

<sup>101 (</sup>ويندب لمسافر الصوم) لآية وأن تصوموا والخير بمعنى البر لا أفعل تفضيل (إن لم يضره) فإن شق عليه أو على رفيقه فالفطر أفضل لموافقته الجماعة

## Fasting for one Commencing a Journey in Ramadhaan

**Q:** A person intends travelling during the course of the day, and at the time of subah saadiq (when the fast commences), he is still in his hometown. Is it permissible for him not to fast for that day?

**A:** Fasting is compulsory upon a person who, at the time of subah saadiq, is not a musaafir. Hence, since the person is still present in his hometown at the time of subah saadiq (and only intends to travel later on during the day), fasting for that day is compulsory upon him. The concession of a musaafir (of not fasting) does not apply to him. Hence, if he does not fast on that day, he will be sinful.<sup>102</sup>

قال العلامة ابن عابدين - رحمه الله -: (قوله لا أفعل تفضيل) لاقتضائه أن الإفطار فيه خير مع أنه مباح وفيه أنه ورد إن الله تعالى يحب أن توتى رخصه كما يحب أن توتى عزائمه ومحبة الله تعالى ترجع إلى الإثابة فيفيد أن رخصة الإفطار فيها ثواب لكن العزيمة أكثر ثوابا ويمكن حمل الحديث على من أبت نفسه الرخصة ط (قوله إن لم يضره) أي بما ليس فيه خوف هلاك وإلا وجب الفطر بحر (قوله فإن شق عليه إلخ) أشار إلى أن المراد بالضرر مطلق المشقة لا خصوص ضرر البدن (قوله أو على رفيقه) اسم جنس يشمل الواحد والأكثر وفي بعض النسخ رفقته فإذا كان رفقته أو عامتهم مفطرين والنفقة مشتركة فإن الفطر أفضل كما في الخلاصة وغيرها (قوله لموافقة الجماعة) لأنخم يشق عليهم قسمة حصته من النفقة أو عدم موافقته لهم (رد المحتار ٢٣/٢٤)

<sup>102</sup> ومنها السفر الذي يبيح الفطر وهو ليس بعذر في اليوم الذي أنشأ السفر كذا في الغياثية فلو سافر نحارا لايباح له الفطر في ذلك اليوم وإن أفطر لاكفارة عليه بخلاف ما لو أفطر ثم سافر كذا في محيط السرخسي (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٠٦/١)

<sup>(</sup>وللمسافر الذي أنشا السفر قبل طلوع الفجر إذ لايباح له الفطر بإنشائه بعد ما أصبح صائما بخلاف ما لو حل له مرض بعده فله (الفطر) لقوله تعالى فمن كان منكم مريضا أو على سفر فعدة من أيام أخر ... (وصومه) أي المسافر (أحب إن لم يضره) لقوله تعالى: أن تصوموا خير لكم (مراقي الفلاح صـ ٦٨٦)

## Not Fasting during the Month of Ramadhaan without a Valid Excuse

**Q:** What is the ruling regarding the person who does not fast during the month of Ramadhaan without a valid excuse and eats openly?

**A:** Fasting in the month of Ramadhaan is a great obligation and a salient feature of Islam. To openly eat and drink during the month of Ramadhaan is tantamount to showing disregard to the salient feature of Islam and a major sin. If the one who does not fast and openly eats and drinks regards it as a sin but does so due to weakness of Imaan, he will be guilty of committing a major sin but will not come out of the fold of Islam. If he believes that there is no sin in what he is doing then such a person has regarded this salient feature of Islam as insignificant. Hence, this will render him out of the fold of Islam.<sup>103</sup>

<sup>103</sup> ولو أكل عمدا شهرة بلا عذر يقتل وتمامه في شرح الوهبانية قال في الوهبانية ولو أكل الإنسان عمدا وشهرة ولا عذر فيه قيل بالقتل يؤمر قال الشرنبلالي صورتما تعمد من لا عذر له الأكل جهارا يقتل لأنه مستهزئ بالدين أو منكر (رد المحتار (٤١٣/٢) (وتاركها (أي الصلاة) عمدا مجانة) أي تكاسلا فاسق (يحبس حتى يصلي) لأنه يحبس لحق العبد فحق الحق أحق وقيل يضرب حتى يسيل منه الدم

قال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله –: (قوله فحق الحق أحق) لا يقال إن حقه تعالى مبني على المسامحة لأنه لا تسامح في شيء من أركان الإسلام اهـ. إسماعيل (قوله وقيل يضرب) قائله الإمام المحبوبي ح عن المنح وظاهر الحلية أنه المذهب فإنه قال: وقال أصحابنا في جماعة منهم الزهري لا يقتل بل يعزر ويحبس حتى يموت أو يتوب (رد المحتار ٣٥٢/١)

<sup>(</sup>وتارك الصلاة عمدا كسلا يضرب ضربا شديدا حتى يسيل منه الدم و) بعده (يحبس حتى يصليها) أو يموت بحبسه (وكذا تارك صوم رمضان) كسلا يضرب كذلك وبحبس حتى يصوم (ولا يقتل) بمجرد ترك الصلاة والصوم مع الإقرار بفرضيتهما (إلا إذا جحد) افتراض الصلاة والصوم لإنكاره ماكان معلوما من الدين إجماعا (أو استخف بأحدهما) كما لو أظهر الإفطار في نحار رمضان بلا عذر متهاونا أو نطق بما يدل عليه فيكون حكمه حكم المرتد فتكشف شبهته ويحبس ثم يقتل إن أصر (مراقى الفلاح صه ١٣٩)

## Breaking a Fast on the Advice of a Doctor

**Q:** A person fell ill while fasting in the month of Ramadhaan. The doctor advised him to break his fast. Is he sinful for doing so, and will both qadha and kaffarah be waajib or only qadha?

**A:** If one is unable to continue the fast, then it is permissible for him to break the fast and make qadha of the broken fast after Ramadhaan. Kaffarah will not be compulsory upon him.<sup>104</sup>

## Is the Fast Valid if Ghusl-e-Janaabat is not Performed before Fajr Salaah?

**Q:** In Ramadhaan, if I perform ghusl-e-janaabat before Zuhr Salaah and not before the Fajr Salaah, will my fast be valid?

**A:** Yes. However, it is sinful to delay the ghusl that will obviously amount to you not performing Fajr Salaah. <sup>105</sup>

<sup>104</sup> المريض إذا خاف على نفسه التلف أو ذهاب عضو يفطر بالإجماع وإن خاف زيادة العلة وامتداده فكذلك وعليه القضاء إذا أفطر كذا في المحيط (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٠٧/٦)

<sup>(</sup>أو مريض خاف الزيادة) لمرضه (الدر المختار ٢/٢٪)

<sup>105</sup> وعن أبي قلابة عن بعض أزواج النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم أن رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم كان يصبح جنبا من غير احتلام ثم يصوم رواه مسدد ورجاله ثقات (إتحاف الخيرة المهرة، الرقم: ٢٣٢٨)

<sup>(</sup>أو أصبح جنبا و) إن بقي كل اليوم ... (لم يفطر) جواب الشرط (الدر المختار ٢٠٠/٢)

## Compensating for Fasts Missed due to Illness

**Q:** Due to illness, a person is unable to fast. How does he compensate for the missed fasts?

**A:** A person who is terminally ill and is unable to fast will compensate by giving fidyah for each missed fast. The amount of fidyah is equal to sadaqatul fitr. If the person recovers from the illness then it will be obligatory on him to make qadha of the missed fasts. <sup>106</sup>

## Is it Compulsory to Make a Verbal Intention to Fast?

**Q:** What is the status of my fast if I did not make a verbal intention? I simply knew in my mind that I am keeping a Ramadhaan fast.

<sup>106</sup> فالشيخ الفاني الذي لايقدر على الصيام يفطر ويطعم لكل يوم مسكيناكما يطعم في الكفارة (الفتاوى الهندية ٢ /٢٠٧) (ولو مات وعليه صلوات فائتة وأوصى بالكفارة يعطي لكل صلوة نصف صاع من بر) كالفطرة (وكذا حكم الوتر) والصوم (الدر المختار ٧٧/٧)

<sup>(</sup>وللشيخ الفاني العاجز عن الصوم الفطر ويفدي) وجوبا ولو بأول الشهر

قال العلامة ابن عابدين — رحمه الله-: أي الذي فنيت قوته أو أشرف على الفناء ولذا عرفوه بأنه الذي كل يوم في نقص إلى أن يموت ومثله ما في القهستاني عن الكرماني المريض إذا تحقق اليأس من الصحة فعليه الفدية لكل يوم من المرض نحر (رد المحتار (۲۷/۲۶)

#### **FASTING**

**A:** Making the intention to fast in the heart is sufficient. A verbal intention is not compulsory. $^{107}$ 

<sup>107</sup> اعلم أن النية شرط في الصوم وهو أن يعلم بقلبه أنه يصوم ولا يخلو مسلم عن هذا في ليالي شهر رمضان وليست النية باللسان شرطا (الاختيار لتعليل المختار ٢٢٦/١)

والنية معوفته بقلبه أن يصوم كذا في الخلاصة ومحيط السرخسي والسنة أن يتلفظ بماكذا في النهر الفائق ثم عندنا لا بد من النية لكل يوم في رمضان كذا في فتاوى قاضي خان (الفتاوى الهندية ١٩٥/١)

# FACTORS THAT INVALIDATE THE FAST

## Eating Intentionally after Thinking One's Fast has Broken

**Q:** After eating forgetfully, a fasting person intentionally ate, assuming that his fast had already broken. Does the fast now become nullified? If so, will qadha as well as kaffarah become waajib or only qadha?

A: The fast will now become nullified. Only qadha will be waajib. 108

# Water going down the Throat when Gargling or Rinsing the Nose while Fasting

**Q:** While fasting, if water goes down the throat when gargling the mouth or rinsing the nose in wudhu or ghusl, will the fast break?

<sup>108</sup> ولو أكل أو شرب أو جامع ناسيا أو ذرعه القيء فظن أن ذلك يفطر فأكل بعد ذلك متعمدا فعليه القضاء ولاكفارة عليه لأن الشبهة ههنا استندت إلى ما هو دليل في الظاهر لوجود المضاد للصوم في الظاهر وهو الأكل والشرب والجماع حتى قال مالك بفساد الصوم بالأكل ناسيا (بدائع الصنائع ٢٠٠/٢)

<sup>(</sup>ومن أكل في رمضان ناسيا وظن أن ذلك يفطره فأكل بعد ذلك متعمدا عليه القضاء دون الكفارة) لأن الاشتباه استند إلى القياس فتحقق الشبهة وإن بلغه الحديث وعلمه فكذلك في ظاهر الرواية (الهداية ٢٧/١)

**A:** If one was aware that he was fasting at the time the water seeped down the throat or nostril, the fast will break. If one was unaware of being in the state of fasting, the fast will not break.<sup>109</sup>

### **Gums Bleeding while Fasting**

**Q:** While fasting, if the gums begin to bleed and the blood flows down the throat, will the fast break? If so, will both qadha and kaffarah be waajib or only qadha?

**A:** If the blood which was swallowed with the saliva was more than the saliva or equal to it then the fast will break and only qadha will be waajib. If the blood was less than the saliva then the fast will not break.<sup>110</sup>

#### Nosebleed while Fasting

**Q:** While fasting, if the nose begins to bleed, will the fast break?

<sup>(</sup>وإن أفطر خطأ كأن تمضمض فسبقه الماء)

قال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله -: (قوله وإن أفطر خطأ) شرط جوابه قوله التي قضى فقط وهذا شروع في القسم الثاني وهو ما يوجب القضاء دون الكفارة ... (قوله فسبقه الماء) أي يفسد صومه إن كان ذاكرا له (رد المحتار ٢٠١/٢)

وإن تمضمض أو استنشق فدخل الماء جوفه إن كان ذاكرا لصومه فسد صومه وعليه القضاء (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٠٢/١)

<sup>110</sup> ولو أكل دما في ظاهر الرواية عليه القضاء دون الكفارة لأنه ثما يستقذره الطبع كذا في الظهيرية الدم إذا خرج من الأسنان ودخل حلقه إن كانت الغلبة للبراق لايضره وإن كانت الغلبة للدم يفسد صومه وإن كانا سواء أفسد أيضا استحسانا (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٠٣/١)

خرج الدم من بين أسنانه ودخل حلقه يعني ولم يصل إلى جوفه أما إذا وصل فإن غلب الدم أو تساويا فسد وإلا لا قال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله -: قلت ومن هذا يعلم حكم من قلع ضرسه في رمضان ودخل الدم إلى جوفه في النهار ولو نائما فيجب عليه القضاء (رد المحتار ٩٩٦/٢)

#### CHAPTER ONE

**A:** In the case where the blood does not go down the nasal passage, the fast will not break. If the blood flowed down the nasal passage and entered the throat then it will be seen whether the blood was more than the saliva or less than it. If the blood was more than the saliva or equal to it then the fast will break. If the blood was less than the saliva then the fast will not break. 111

### Using an Inhaler (pump) while Fasting

Q: Is it permissible for an asthma patient to use an inhaler (pump) while fasting? The inhaler contains salbutamol (liquid medication). If one's fast breaks through using the inhaler, then will qadha and kaffarah become waajib or only qadha?

**A:** Using the inhaler (pump) while fasting will nullify the fast as the inhaler contains medication. Through one orally taking medication while fasting or one taking medication through the nasal passage, one's fast will break. However, it will only be waajib (compulsory) for one to keep qadha for the broken fast.<sup>112</sup>

<sup>111</sup> ولو أكل دما في ظاهر الرواية عليه القضاء دون الكفارة لأنه مما يستقذره الطبع كذا في الظهيرية (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٠٣/١) وما وصل إلى الجوف أو إلى الدماغ من المخارق الأصلية كالأنف والأذن والدبر بأن استعط أو احتقن أو أقطر في أذنه فوصل إلى الجوف أو إلى الدماغ فسد صومه (بدائع الصنائع ٩٣/٢)

<sup>112</sup> وما وصل إلى الجوف أو إلى الدماغ من المخارق الأصلية كالأنف والأذن والدبر بأن استعط أو احتقن أو أقطر في أذنه فوصل إلى الجوف أو إلى الدماغ فسد صومه (بدائع الصنائع ٩٣/٢)

المريض إذا خاف على نفسه التلف أو ذهاب عضو يفطر بالإجماع وإن خاف زيادة العلة وامتداده فكذلك وعليه القضاء إذا أفطر كذا في المحيط (الفتاوي الهندية ٢٠٧/١)

## Inhaling the Smoke of Incense Sticks Unintentionally while Fasting

**Q:** While fasting, if a person unintentionally inhales the smoke of incense sticks, will the fast be nullified?

**A:** If the smoke was inhaled unintentionally, the fast will not break. If the smoke was inhaled intentionally, the fast will break and only qadha will be waajib.<sup>113</sup>

## Burning Lawbaan or any other Incense Sticks while Fasting

**Q:** While fasting, is it permissible for a person to scent the musjid through burning lawbaan or any other incense sticks?

**A:** It is makrooh for a fasting person to burn lawbaan or incense sticks in the musjid or anywhere else due to the fear that he will inhale the smoke. Inhaling the smoke intentionally will nullify the fast.<sup>114</sup>

<sup>113 (</sup>أو دخل حلقه غبار أو ذباب أو دخان ) ولو ذاكرا استحسانا لعدم إمكان التحرز عنه ومفاده أنه لو أدخل حلقه الدخان أفطر أي دخان كان ولو عودا أو عنبرا لو ذاكرا الإمكان التحرز عنه

قال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله -: أي بأي صورة كان الإدخال حتى لو تبخر ببخور فآواه إلى نفسه واشتمه ذاكرا لصومه أفطر لإمكان التحرز عنه (رد المحتار ٩٥/٢)

<sup>(</sup>أو دخل حلقه دخان بلا صنعه) لعدم قدرته على الامتناع عنه فصار كبلل بقي في فمه بعد المضمضة لدخوله من الأنف إذا أطبق الفم وفيما ذكرنا إشارة إلى من أدخل بصنعه دخانا حلقه بأي صورة كان الإدخال فسد صومه سواء كان دخان عنبر أو عود أو غيرهما (مراقى الفلاح ص٢٦٠)

<sup>114</sup> ومفاده أنه لو أدخل حلقه الدخان أي دخان كان ولو عودا أو عنبرا لو ذاكرا لإمكان التحرز عنه

## Cooking on an Open Fire while Fasting

**Q:** What is the Shar'ee ruling regarding a fasting person who cooks on open fire? Will the smoke unintentionally inhaled while fasting nullify his fast?

**A:** The smoke inhaled unintentionally while cooking will not nullify the fast. See 113

### **Smoking while Fasting**

**Q:** Does smoking invalidate the fast? If so, will both qadha and kaffarah be necessary or only qadha?

قال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله -: أي بأي صورة كان الإدخال حتى لو تبخر ببخور فآواه إلى نفسه واشتمه ذاكرا لصومه أفطر لإمكان التحرز عنه (رد المحتار ٩٩٥/٢)

(ومضغ العلك لا يفطر الصائم) لأنه لا يصل إلى جوفه وقيل إذا لم يكن ملتئما يفسد لأنه يصل إليه بعض أجزائه وقيل إذاكان أسود يفسد وإن كان ملتئما لأنه يتفتت ( إلا أنه يكره للصائم) لما فيه من تعريض الصوم للفساد ولأنه يتهم بالإفطار ولا يكره للمرأة إذا لم تكن صائمة لقيامه مقام السواك في حقهن (الهداية ١٢٣/١)

(ويكره ذلك لما فيه من تعريض الصوم على الفساد) بسبيل التسبب لأن الجاذبة قوية إذا كان صائما فلا يأمن من أن تجذب شيئا منه إلى الباطن (العناية ٢٤٥/٢)

ويظهر من ذلك أن مرادهم بما يتغذى به ما يكون فيه صلاح البدن بأن كان مما يؤكل عادة على قصد التغذي أو التداوي أو التلذذ (رد المحتار ٤١٠/٢)

(أو دخل حلقه دخان بلا صنعه لعدم قدرته على الامتناع عنه فصار كبلل بقي في فمه بعد المضمضة لدخوله من الأنف إذا أطبق الفم وفيما ذكرنا إشارة إلى من أدخل بصنعه دخانا حلقه بأي صورة كان الإدخال فسد صومه سواء كان دخان عنبر أو عود أو غيرهما (مراقي الفلاح صـ ٦٦٠)

#### **FASTING**

**A:** Smoking in the state of fasting nullifies the fast. It will be waajib (compulsory) upon one to keep qadha for the broken fast as well as kaffarah. <sup>115</sup>

## Using Eye-drops, Ear-drops and Nosedrops while Fasting

**Q:** Is it permissible to use eye-drops, ear-drops and nose-drops while fasting and will this nullify the fast?

<sup>115</sup> مفاده أنه لو أدخل حلقه الدخان أي دخان كان ولو عودا أو عنبرا لو ذاكرا لإمكان التحرز عنه

قال العلامة ابن عابدين - رحمه الله -: أي بأي صورة كان الإدخال حتى لو تبخر ببخور فآواه إلى نفسه واشتمه ذاكرا لصومه أفطر لإمكان التحرز عنه (رد المحتار ٩٥/٢)

ويظهر من ذلك أن مرادهم بما يتغذى به ما يكون فيه صلاح البدن بأن كان مما يؤكل عادة على قصد التغذي أو التداوي أو التلذذ (رد المحتار ٤١٠/٢)

<sup>(</sup>أو دخل حلقه دخان بلا صنعه لعدم قدرته على الامتناع عنه فصار كبلل بقي في فمه بعد المضمضة لدخوله من الأنف إذا أطبق الفم وفيما ذكرنا إشارة إلى من أدخل بصنعه دخانا حلقه بأي صورة كان الإدخال فسد صومه سواء كان دخان عنبر أو عود أو غيرهما (مراقى الفلاح صـ ٦٦٠)

قال في الجوهرة: واختلفوا في معنى التغذي قال بعضهم: أن يميل الطبع إلى أكله وتنقضي شهوة البطن به وقال بعضهم: هو ما يعود نفعه إلى إصلاح البدن وفائدته فيما إذا مضغ لقمة ثم أخرجها ثم ابتلعها فعلى القول الثاني تجب الكفارة وعلى الأول لا تجب وهذا هو الأصح لأنه بإخراجها تعافها النفس كما في المحيط وعلى هذا الورق الحبشي والحشيشة والفطاط إذا أكله فعلى القول الثاني لا تجب الكفارة لأنه لا نفع فيه للبدن وربما يضره وينقص عقله وعلى القول الأول يجب لأن الطبع يميل إليه وتنقضي به شهوة البطن اه قلت وعلى هذا البدعة التي ظهرت الآن إذا شربه فيه لزوم الكفارة نسأل الله العفو والعافية

قال العلامة الطحطاوى – رحمه الله –: (قوله: في لزوم الكفارة) حال من البدعة أي البدعة التي حدثت في لزوم الكفارة على هذا الاختلاف فمن قال: إن التغذي ما يميل الطبع إليه وتنقضي به شهوة البطن ألزم به الكفارة (حاشية الطحطاوي على مراقي الفلاح صه ١٦٥)

**A:** It is permissible to use eye-drops while fasting. The fast will not be nullified. However, using ear-drops and nose-drops while fasting is impermissible and will nullify the fast. <sup>116</sup>

## Swallowing a Food Particle Stuck between One's Teeth while Fasting

**Q:** While fasting, if one swallows a food particle stuck between one's teeth, will the fast break?

**A:** If the food particle which one swallows is the size of a chana seed (chickpea) or bigger, then the fast will break. However, if it is smaller than a chana seed, the fast will not break.<sup>117</sup>

### Masturbating while Fasting

**Q:** If a fasting person masturbates, will the fast break? If so, will qadha as well as kaffarah become waajib or only qadha?

<sup>116 (</sup>أو ادهن أو اكتحل أو احتجم) وإن وجد طعمه في حلقه

قال العلامة ابن عابدين — رحمه الله -: أي طعم الكحل أو الدهن كما في السراج و كذا لو بزق فوجد لونه في الأصح بحر قال في النهر لأن الموجود في حلقه أثر داخل من المسام الذي هو خلل البدن والمفطر إنما هو الداخل من المنافذ (رد المحتار ٣٩٥/٢) (أو احتقن أو استعط) في أنفه شيئا (أو أقطر في أذنه دهنا ...) فوصل الدواء حقيقة إلى جوفه أو دماغه (الدر المحتار ٤٠٢/٢)

ولو أقطر شيئا من الدواء في عينه لايفطر صومه عندنا وإن وجد طعمه في حلقه وإذا بزق فرأى أثر الكحل ولونه في بزاقه عامة المشايخ على أنه لايفسد صومه كذا في الذخيرة وهو الأصح كذا في التبيين (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٠٣/١)

<sup>117</sup> وإن كان في أسنانه شيء فابتلعه لم يضره لأن ما يبقى بين الأسنان في حكم التبع لريقه فلهذا لا يفسد الصوم وهذا إذا كان دون الحمصة فإن ذلك يبقى بين الأسنان عادة (المبسوط للسرخسي ١٩٥/١)

وإن أكل ما بين أسنانه لم يفسد إن كان قليلا وإن كان كثيرا يفسد والحمصة وما فوقها كثير وما دونما قليل (الفتاوى الهندية (۲۰۲۱)

**A:** If a fasting person masturbates, the fast will be nullified. Only qadha will be waajib.

**Note:** It is impermissible for a person to take enjoyment through masturbation or any haraam activity. 118

## Going to a Gynaecologist for a Checkup while Fasting

**Q:** What is the Shar'ee ruling regarding a woman who goes to the gynaecologist for a check-up while fasting? Does the fast become nullified through the gynaecologist inserting medication into the private organ?

**A:** If medication or any moist substance is inserted into the private organ of a fasting woman, the fast will be nullified. However, if a dry object is inserted during the medical examination, the fast will not be nullified. If a dry object was inserted and removed and thereafter re-inserted while moist, the fast will be nullified. <sup>119</sup>

<sup>118 (</sup>وكذا الاستمناء بالكف) أي في كونه لايفسد لكن هذا إذا لم ينزل أما إذا أنزل فعليه القضاء كما يصرح به وهو المختار (رد الهتار ٢٩٩/٢)

الصائم إذا عالج ذكره حتى أمنى يجب عليه القضاء وهو المختار كذا في التجنيس والولوالجية وبه قال عامة المشايخ كذا في النهاية (البحر الرائق ٢٩٣/٢)

<sup>119</sup> أو أدخل إصبعه اليابسة فيه أي دبره أو فرجها ولو مبتلة فسد ... (لم يفطر) جواب الشرط (الدر المختار ٣٩٧/٢)
قال العلامة ابن عابدين - رحمه الله -: (قوله: ولو مبتلة فسد) لبقاء شيء من البلة في الداخل (رد المحتار ٣٩٧/٢)
ولو أدخل إصبعه في استه والمرأة في فرجها لا يفسد وهو المختار إلا إذا كانت مبتلة بالماء أو الدهن فحينتذ يفسد لوصول الماء أو
الدهن (الفتاوي الهندية ٢٠٤/١)

لو أدخلت الصائمة أصبعها في فرجها أو دبرها لا يفسد على المختار إلا أن تكون مبلولة بماء أو دهن (تبيين الحقائق ٣٣٠/١)

## Doing a Pap Smear or Internal while Fasting

Q:

- 1. Does a pap smear break the fast?
- 2. Does an internal break the fast?

**A:** If anything moist or a liquid is inserted inside the private part for the test and pap smear then the fast will break. See 119

### Using a Suppository while Fasting

**Q:** Is it permissible to use a suppository while fasting?

**A:** Since the suppository is inserted into the anal passage, it will cause the fast to break.<sup>120</sup>

قال الولوالجي رحمه الله: من أدخل إصبعه عند الاستنجاء في الدبر ينقض وضوءه ويفسد صومه لأن إصبعه لا يخلو عن البلة السائلة انتهى (حاشية الشلبي على تبيين الحقائق ٨/١)

<sup>120</sup> ولو بالغ في الاستنجاء حتى بلغ موضع الحقنة فسد وهذا قلما يكون ولو كان فيورث داء عظيما اه

قال العلامة ابن عابدين — رحمه الله -: ثم في بعض النسخ المحقنة بالميم وهي أولى قال في الفتح والحد الذي يتعلق بالوصول إليه الفساد قدر المحقنة اه أي قدر ما يصل إليه رأس المحقنة التي هي آلة الاحتقان وعلى الأول فالمراد الموضع الذي ينصب منه الداء إلى الأمعاء اه (رد المحتار ٣٩٧/٢)

# FACTORS THAT DO NOT INVALIDATE THE FAST

### **Eating Forgetfully while Fasting**

Q: If a person forgetfully eats while fasting, does his fast break?

A: The fast will not break by eating or drinking forgetfully. 121

## Swallowing a Few Drops of Water while Fasting

**Q:** A small amount of water (approximately 2-3 drops) remains in my mouth after I gargle. If I swallow this water mistakenly during fasting, will my fast break? Will it break my fast if I swallow it knowingly?

<sup>121</sup> إذا أكل الصائم أو شرب أو جامع ناسيا لم يفطر ولا فرق بين الفرض والنفل كذا في الهداية (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٠٢/١)
(فان أكا الصائم أه شدب أو حامع ناسيا أه احتلم أه أذن بنظ أه ادهن أه احتجم أه اكتحا أه قبل أه دخا حلقه غبار أه

<sup>(</sup>فإن أكل الصائم أو شرب أو جامع ناسيا أو احتلم أو أنزل بنظر أو ادهن أو احتجم أو اكتحل أو قبل أو دخل حلقه غبار أو ذباب وهو ذاكر لصومه أو أكل ما بين أسنانه أو قاء وعاد لم يفطر) أما إذا أكل أو شرب أو جامع ناسيا فالقياس أن يفطر وهو قول مالك لوجود ما يضاد الصوم فصار كالكلام ناسيا في الصلاة وكترك النية فيه وكالجماع في الإحرام أو الاعتكاف ولنا ما رواه أبو هريزة رضي الله عنه أنه قال من نسي وهو صائم فأكل أو شرب فليتم صومه فإنما أطعمه الله وسقاه قال في المنتقى رواه الجماعة إلا النسائي ولأن النسيان غالب للإنسان فلو كان مفطرا لحرجوا وهو مدفوع بالنص بخلاف الإحرام في الحج والصلاة والاعتكاف لأن حالته مذكرة وهذا لأن هيئته في هذه الأشياء تخالف هيئة العادة وفي الصوم لا تخالف فلا مذكر له فيه (تبيين الحقائق ٢٢٢١)

#### CHAPTER ONE

**A:** The Fuqaha have not taken this into consideration. Consider your fast to be valid.  $^{122}$ 

### Using Lip-ice, Vaseline while Fasting

**Q:** Is it permissible to use lip-ice, Vaseline or other balms on your lips when you are fasting?

**A:** If you are sure that you will not swallow any of those substances then it is permissible. <sup>123</sup>

### **Vomiting while Fasting**

Q: If a fasting person vomits, will the fast be broken?

**A:** No. 124

(أو بقي بلل في فيه بعد المضمضة وابتلعه مع الربق) كطعم أدوية ... (لم يفطر) جواب الشرط (الدر المختار ٢٠٠/٢)

123 والمفطر إنما هو الداخل من المنافذ (رد المحتار ٣٩٥/٢)

والذي ذكره المحققون أن معنى المفطر وصول ما فيه صلاح البدن إلى الجوف أعم من كونه غذاء أو دواء (رد المحتار ٢٠/٢) وما وصل إلى الجوف أو إلى الدماغ من المخارق الأصلية كالأنف والأذن والدبر بأن استعط أو احتقن أو أقطر في أذنه فوصل إلى الجوف أو إلى الدماغ فسد صومه (بدائع الصنائع ٩٣/٢)

124 عن أبي سعيد قال: قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم: ثلاث لا يفطرن الصائم الحجامة والقيء والاحتلام (مشكاة المصابيح، الرقم: ٢٠١٥)

فإن ذرعه القيء لم يفطر لقوله صلى الله عليه وسلم من قاء فلا قضاء عليه ومن استقاء عامدا فعليه القضاء ويستوي فيه ملء الفم فما دونه فلو عاد وكان ملء الفم فسد عند أبي يوسف رحمه الله لأنه خارج حتى انتقض به الطهارة وقد دخل وعند محمد رحمه الله لا يفسد لأنه لم توجد صورة الفطر وهو الابتلاع وكذا معناه لأنه لا يتغذى به عادة وإن أعاده فسد بالإجماع لوجود الإدخال بعد الخروج فتتحقق صورة الفطر وإن كان أقل من ملء الفم فعاد لم يفسد صومه لأنه غير خارج ولا صنع له في الإدخال (هداية ١٩٨/٢)

#### **FASTING**

### Inhaling Vicks while Fasting

Q: Is it permitted to apply Vicks into the nose while fasting?

A: Precaution demands that one should avoid this. 125

## Taking an Injection while Fasting

**Q:** Is it permissible for a person to take an injection while fasting and will the fast be nullified?

**A:** It is permissible for a person to take an injection while fasting. The injection does not nullify the fast. <sup>126</sup>

### Using a Drip while Fasting

**Q:** Does the use of a drip while fasting nullify the fast?

A: Using a drip while fasting does not nullify the fast. See 126

<sup>125 (</sup>أو دخل حلقه غبار أو ذباب أو دخان ) ولو ذاكرا استحسانا لعدم إمكان التحرز عنه ومفاده أنه لو أدخل حلقه الدخان أفطر أي دخان كان ولو عودا أو عنبرا لو ذاكرا الإمكان التحرز عنه

قال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله -: أي بأي صورة كان الإدخال حتى لو تبخر ببخور فآواه إلى نفسه واستمه ذاكرا لصومه أفطر لإمكان التحرز عنه (رد المحتار ٣٩٥/٢)

لا يكره للصائم شم رائحة المسك والورد ونحوه مما لا يكون جوهرا متصلا كالدخان (رد المحتار ٢١٧/٢)

<sup>126</sup> والمفطر إنما هو الداخل من المنافذ (رد المحتار ٣٩٥/٢)

والذي ذكره المحققون أن معنى المفطر وصول ما فيه صلاح البدن إلى الجوف أعم من كونه غذاء أو دواء (رد المحتار ٢٠/٢) وما وصل إلى الجوف أو إلى الدماغ من المخارق الأصلية كالأنف والأذن والدبر بأن استعط أو احتقن أو أقطر في أذنه فوصل إلى الجوف أو إلى الدماغ فسد صومه (بدائع الصنائع ٩٣/٢)

#### CHAPTER ONE

### **Cupping while Fasting**

**Q:** If a person undergoes cupping while fasting, does the fast become nullified?

**A:** Undergoing cupping while fasting does not nullify the fast. However, if through past experience, one knows that cupping causes physical weakness, then in that case, it will be makrooh to undergo cupping while fasting.<sup>127</sup>

## Woman in Menses Eating in Public during Ramadhaan

**Q:** If a woman gets her menses in Ramadhaan, is she allowed to eat and drink during the day?

**A:** It is permissible for her to eat and drink provided it is not done in public.<sup>128</sup>

<sup>127 (</sup>أو اكتحل أو احتجم ... وسيأتي أن كلا من الكحل والدهن غير مكروه وكذا الحجامة إلا إذا كانت تضعفه عن الصوم (رد المحتار على در المختار ٩٩٥/٣٩٦-٣٩٦)

<sup>(</sup>أو احتجم) لم يفسد وتكره الحجامة للصائم إذا كانت تضعفه أما إذا كان لايخافه فلا بئس به (حاشية الطحطاوي على مراقي الفلاح صـ ٦٦٠)

<sup>128</sup> ثم قيل الحائض تأكل سرا لا جهرا (البحر الرائق ٢١١/٢)

## **Ejaculating due to Fantasizing or Looking at Pornography while Fasting**

**Q:** If a fasting person ejaculates due to fantasizing or looking at pornography, will his fast be nullified?

**A:** While fasting, just as it is impermissible to indulge in sexual activities, similarly it is impermissible to fantasize about sexual activities.

As far as looking at pornography is concerned, it is totally prohibited in Shari'ah. Committing these major sins in the state of fasting destroys the reward of the fast completely. However, if a person ejaculates due to fantasizing or looking at pornography, the fast will not break.<sup>129</sup>

### Taking Insulin while Fasting

**Q:** Is it permissible for a diabetic to take an insulin injection while fasting and will it nullify the fast?

**A:** Taking an insulin injection while fasting is permissible. The insulin does not nullify the fast. <sup>130</sup>

<sup>129 (</sup>فإن أكل الصائم أو شرب أو جامع ناسيا أو احتلم أو أنزل بنظر ... لم يفطر) (كنز الدقائق صد ٢٢١)

<sup>130</sup> والمفطر إنما هو الداخل من المنافذ (رد المحتار ٣٩٥/٢)

والذي ذكره المحققون أن معنى المفطر وصول ما فيه صلاح البدن إلى الجوف أعم من كونه غذاء أو دواء (رد المحتار ٢٠/٢) وما وصل إلى الجوف أو إلى الدماغ من المخارق الأصلية كالأنف والأذن والدبر بأن استعط أو احتقن أو أقطر في أذنه فوصل إلى الجوف أو إلى الدماغ فسد صومه (بدائع الصنائع ٩٣/٢)

#### CHAPTER ONE

### **Dental Treatment while Fasting**

**Q:** I am a dentist. A fasting patient requires urgent treatment e.g. extraction or draining abscess.

- 7. Will this be permissible while fasting?
  - Bear in mind an injection is required
  - blood flows from the extraction site
  - water may be put into the patient's mouth
- 8. Will the fast need to be repeated?

**A:** It is advisable for a fasting person to delay the extraction till after the fast. However, if the fasting patient urgently requires an extraction, then all effort should be made to ensure that water or blood does not go down the throat. If after adopting all measures, blood or water goes down the throat, one will not be sinful and only qadha of the broken fast will be waajib. Kaffaarah will not be waajib upon him.<sup>131</sup>

### **Swallowing Phlegm while Fasting**

Q: If one swallowed phlegm or saliva, will the fast be nullified?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> المريض إذا خاف على نفسه التلف أو ذهاب عضو يفطر بالإجماع وإن خاف زيادة العلة وامتداده فكذلك وعليه القضاء إذا أفطر كذا في المحيط (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٠٧/١)

<sup>(</sup>أو مريض خاف الزيادة) لمرضه (الدر المختار ٤٢٢/٢)

A: No, the fast is not nullified. 132

#### Does a Wet Dream Break One's Fast?

**Q:** If a fasting person experiences a wet dream, will the fast be broken?

**A:** The fast is valid. Having a wet dream during the fast does not cause the fast to break.<sup>133</sup>

## Using Vacuum Packed Miswaaks while Fasting

**Q:** Nowadays, we get miswaaks that are processed and then vacuum packed. However, these miswaaks have a bit of a taste. Is it permissible to use such a miswaak while fasting?

A: It is permissible. 134

132 (أو دخل أنفه مخاط فاستشمه فأدخله حلقه ولو عمدا) كذا في الخلاصة (لم يفسد صومه) جزاء لقوله إن أكل (درر الحكام / ٢٠٢)

ولو جمع ريقه في فيه ثم ابتلعه لم يفطره (تبيين الحقائق ٧/٥٦)

<sup>133</sup> ولو احتلم في نحار رمضان فأنزل لم يفطره لقول النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم ثلاث لا يفطرن الصائم القيء والحجامة والاحتلام ولأنه لا صنع له فيه فيكون كالناسي (بدائع الصنائع ٢/ ٩١)

<sup>134</sup> عن عبد الله بن عامر بن ربيعة عن أبيه قال رأيت النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم ما لا أحصي يتسوك وهو صائم (سنن الترمذي، الرقم: ٧٣٦٤) الرقم: ٣٣٦٤)

<sup>(</sup>لا) يكره ... (و) لا (سواك ولو عشيا) أو رطبا بالماء على المذهب وكرهه الشافعي بعد الزوال (الدر المختار ١٩/٢)

ولا بأس بالسواك الرطب واليابس في الغداة والعشي عندنا قال أبو يوسف رحمه الله تعالى يكره المبلول بالماء وفي ظاهر الرواية لا بأس بذلك وأما الرطب الأخضر فلا بأس به عند الكل كذا في فتاوى قاضى خان (الفتاوى الهندية ٩٩/١)

#### CHAPTER ONE

### **Applying Surma while Fasting**

**Q:** Does it invalidate or nullify the fast if you apply surma and sleep during the day?

**A:** It will not nullify the fast. 135

<sup>135 (</sup>إذا أكل الصائم أو شرب أو جامع) حال كونه (ناسيا) ... (أو ادهن أو اكتحل أو احتجم) وإن وجد طعمه في حلقه ... (أو بقي بلل في فيه بعد المضمضة وابتلعه مع الريق) كطعم أدوية ... (لم يفطر) جواب الشرط (الدر المختار ٢٠٠/٢)

## **CHAPTER TWO**

## **TARAAWEEH**

Taraaweeh Salaah in the month of Ramadhaan is an emphasised sunnah. ("The one who stands in Taraaweeh Salaah during the month of Ramadhaan with Imaan (complete belief and faith) and with the hope of reward, all his past (minor) sins will be forgiven."

In another Hadith, Hazrat Rasulullah صَالَى said, "Verily Allah مَالَكُ عَلَيْهُ عَلَيْهُ عَلَيْهُ عَلَيْهُ عَلَيْهُ عَلَيْهُ وَمَالًا has made the fast of Ramadhaan fardh upon you and I have made Taraaweeh Salaah during its nights sunnah for you. Whosoever fasts during the days and stands up during the night in Taraaweeh Salaah with true faith and hope of receiving reward

<sup>136 (</sup>التراويح سنة مؤكدة) لأن النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم أقامها في بعض الليالي وبين العذر في ترك المواظبة وهو خشية أن تكتب علينا وواظب عليها الخلفاء الراشدون وجميع المسلمين من زمن عمر بن الخطاب إلى يومنا هذا قال عليه الصلاة والسلام ما رآه المسلمون حسنا فهو عند الله حسن (الاختيار لتعليل المختار 1٨/١)

<sup>137</sup> صحيح مسلم، الرقم: ٢٥٩

#### CHAPTER TWO

from Allah بَيَاكِوَتَعَالَ, he will be cleansed from all his sins like the day his mother gave birth to him."<sup>138</sup>

In the era of Hazrat Umar ﴿
الْعَالَيْنَ , all the Sahaabah الْعَلَيْنَ had consensus upon the Taraaweeh Salaah being twenty rakaats.

Imaam Baihaqi మోషన్స్ reports the following via an authentic chain of narrators, "The illustrious Sahaabah అండే would perform twenty rakaats Taraaweeh Salaah during the reign of Umar పిడ్ముత్త్య, Uthmaan పిడ్ముత్త్య, and Ali పిడ్ముత్త్య."<sup>139</sup>

138 سنن النسائي، الرقم: ٢٢١٠

<sup>139</sup> عن السائب بن يزيد قال: كانوا يقومون على عهد عمر بن الخطاب في شهر رمضان بعشرين ركعة قال: وكانوا يقرءون بالمائتين وكانوا يتوكنون على عصيهم في عهد عثمان بن عفان من شدة القيام قال الشيخ رضي الله عنه: وبمعناه رواه يزيد بن رومان عن عمر بن الخطاب مرسلا وروينا عن شتير بن شكل وكان من أصحاب على رضي الله عنه أنه كان يؤمهم في شهر رمضان بعشرين ركعة ويوتر بثلاث وعن سويد بن غفلة أنه كان يؤمهم في رمضان فيصلي خمس ترويحات عشرين ركعة (فضائل الأوقات للبيهقي، الرقم: ٢٨٨٠ والرقم: ٢٢٩، وقال العيني في عمدة القاري ١٧٨/٧: رواه البيهقي بإسناد صحيح)

## ACQUIRING REWARD FOR AN ENTIRE NIGHT'S NAFL IBAADAH

In the Mubaarak Ahaadith, Hazrat Rasulullah مَا اللهُ اللهُ has taught the Ummah two easy methods for one to acquire the reward of performing nafl ibaadah the entire night, despite not standing up in ibaadah for the entire night.

#### The First Method

The first method is for one to perform the Esha Salaah and Fajr Salaah with jamaat in the musjid. The one who performs the Esha Salaah and Fajr Salaah with jamaat in the musjid, Allah تَاكُونَعَاكُ will bless him with the reward of spending the entire night in nafl ibaadah.

Hazrat Uthmaan وَعَلَيْكَ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah عَاللَّهُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah عَاللَّهُ said, "The one who performs his Esha Salaah with jamaat (in the musjid), then it is as though he has spent half the night in ibaadah, and if he thereafter performs the Fajr Salaah with jamaat (in the musjid), Allah بَالِكُوتِعَالَ will bestow him with the reward of spending the entire night in nafl ibaadah."

This, in actual fact, is only through the sheer mercy of Allah upon this Ummah, that despite us exerting ourselves for

such a short period, we are able to acquire the reward of performing nafl ibaadah the entire night.

**Note:** Acquiring this virtue (i.e. earning the reward of the entire night's nafl ibaadah through performing the Esha Salaah and Fajr Salaah with jamaat in the musjid) is not restricted to the month of Ramadhaan, but is general and can be acquired at any time during the year.

#### The Second Method

The second method is for one to perform twenty rakaats of the Taraaweeh Salaah with the imaam after performing the Esha Salaah with jamaat in the musjid. The one who performs the Esha Salaah with jamaat in the musjid and thereafter performs twenty rakaats of the Taraaweeh Salaah with the imaam, Allah بَيَالِكُوتَعَالَ will bestow him with the reward of standing throughout the night in nafl ibaadah, and if that night was Lailatul Qadr, Allah بَيَالِكُوتَعَالَ will grant him the reward of performing ibaadah on Lailatul Qadr.

Hazrat Abu Zarr وَعَوْلَيْكُ reports, "On the 25<sup>th</sup> night during the month of Ramadhaan, Rasulullah المالكة العالم العا

#### TARAAWEEH

writes for him the reward of standing the entire night in ibaadah."  $^{141}\,$ 

141 سنن الترمذي، الرقم: ٨٠٦ وقال: هذا حديث حسن صحيح

# MASAA'IL PERTAINING TO TARAAWEEH

- 1. It is sunnah muakkadah (an emphasized sunnah) for baaligh males and females to perform Taraaweeh Salaah during the entire month of Ramadhaan. Even if the Quraan Majeed is completed in the Taraaweeh Salaah before the end of Ramadhaan, (e.g. the entire Quraan Majeed is completed in 15 days), it will be sunnah muakkadah for one to continue performing twenty rakaats Taraaweeh Salaah for the rest of the month.<sup>142</sup>
- 2. Just as performing twenty rakaats Taraaweeh Salaah in the month of Ramadhaan is sunnah muakkadah, it is also sunnah muakkadah to recite the entire Quraan Majeed at least once in the Taraweeh Salaah. This sunnah should not be omitted on account of laziness or due to people not showing interest.<sup>143</sup>
- 3. If the entire Quraan Majeed cannot be recited (e.g. there is no haafiz available), then it is better for people to recite as much as they know of the Quraan Majeed during the Taraaweeh Salaah. Similarly, if they wish, they may recite the last ten

<sup>142 (</sup>التراويح سنة) مؤكدة لمواظبة الخلفاء الراشدين (للرجال والنساء) إجماعا (الدر المختار ٢٣/٢)

<sup>143 (</sup>والختم) مرة سنة ومرتين فضيلة وثلاثا أفضل (ولا يترك) الختم (لكسل القوم)

قال العلامة ابن عابدين - رحمه الله -: (قوله: والختم مرة سنة) أي قراءة الختم في صلاة التراويح سنة وصححه في الخانية وغيرها وعزاه في الهداية إلى أكثر المشايخ وفي الكافي إلى الجمهور وفي البرهان وهو المروي عن أبي حنيفة والمنقول في الآثار (رد المحتار 7.7/2)

#### TARAAWEEH

surahs of the Quraan Majeed (i.e. from Surah Feel until the end of the Quraan Majeed - Surah Naas). In each rakaat, one surah may be recited. When ten rakaats are completed, the same ten surahs will be repeated in the next ten rakaats. Alternatively, one could recite any other surah which one desires.<sup>144</sup>

- 4. After every four rakaats of Taraaweeh Salaah, it is mustahab to remain seated for the duration of the four rakaats which were performed. However, if sitting for this duration will be difficult, then sitting for a shorter period is also permissible. During this interval, one may engage in reciting tasbeeh. 145
- 5. The Taraaweeh Salaah will only be valid if it is performed after one performs the Esha Salaah. Hence, if one did not perform the Esha Salaah and performed the Taraaweeh Salaah, the Taraaweeh Salaah will not be valid and after performing the Esha Salaah, the Taraaweeh Salaah will have to be repeated. Likewise, after performing the Esha and Taraaweeh Salaah, if one realized that his Esha Salaah was invalid due to some mistake occurring which invalidated the Esha Salaah or due to not having wudhu at the time of performing the Esha Salaah,

<sup>144</sup> وإذا كان إمام مسجد حيه لا يختم فله أن يترك إلى غيره (غنية المتملى صد ٤٠٧)

وفي التجنيس واختار بعضهم سورة الإخلاص في كل ركعة وبعضهم سورة الفيل أي البداءة منها ثم يعيدها وهذا أحسن لئلا يشتغل قلبه بعدد الركعات (رد الحتار ٤٧/٢)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> (يجلس) ندبا (بين كل أربعة بقدرها وكذا بين الخامسة والوتر) ويخيرون بين تسبيح وقراءة وسكوت وصلاة فرادى (الدر المختار ٤٦/٢)

#### CHAPTER TWO

then he will have to repeat both the Esha Salaah as well as the Taraaweeh Salaah. $^{146}$ 

- 6. If a person enters the musjid at the time when the Esha Salaah is over, then he should first perform his Esha Salaah before joining the Taraaweeh Salaah. If he misses a few rakaats of Taraaweeh Salaah while performing his Esha Salaah, then if the interval between every four rakaats is long enough for him to perform the missed rakaats, he may perform the missed rakaats in the interval. Otherwise, he should complete these missed rakaats of Taraaweeh Salaah after the Witr Salaah.<sup>147</sup>
- 7. It is sunnah to perform the Witr Salaah with jamaat during the month of Ramadhaan. 148

<sup>146 (</sup>ووقتها بعد صلاة العشاء) إلى الفجر (قبل الوتر وبعده) في الأصح (الدر المختار ٤٣/٢)

وفي القنية لو تركوا الجماعة في الفرض ليس لهم أن يصلوا التراويح جماعة لأنها تبع له (حاشية الطحطاوي على مراقي الفلاح ص ٤١٦)

<sup>(</sup>و) يبتني على أنحا تبع للعشاء لاتجوز قبلها أنه (لو صلى العشاء بإمام) أي مع إمام أو مقتديا بإمام (وصلى التراويح بإمام آخر ثم علم أن الإمام) الأول كان قد (صلى العشاء على غير وضوء) أو علم فسادها بوجه من الوجوه فإنه (يعيد العشاء) لفسادها (و) يعيد (التراويح) تبعا لها كما يعيد سنتها (غنية المتملى صـ ٤٠٣ - ٤٠٤)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> لو دخل بعد ما صلى الامام الفرض وشرع في التراويح فإنه يصلي الفرض أولا وحده ثم يتابعه في التراويح (غنية المتملي صـ ٤١٠)

<sup>148</sup> عن علي رضي الله عنه قال دعا القراء في رمضان فأمر منهم رجلا يصلي بالناس عشرين ركعة قال وكان علي رضي الله عنه يوتر بحم (السنن الكبرى، الرقم: ٢٩١١)

مالك عن يزيد بن رومان أنه قال كان الناس يقومون في زمان عمر بن الخطاب في رمضان بثلاث وعشرين ركعة (موطأ الإمام مالك، الرقم. ٣٨٠)

ولا يصلي الوتر في جماعة في غير شهر رمضان لأنه لم يفعله الصحابة رضي الله عنهم بجماعة في غير شهر رمضان وأما في رمضان فهي بجماعة أفضل من أدائها في منزله (الجوهرة النيرة ٩٩/١)

#### TARAAWEEH

- 8. It is preferable to perform the Witr Salaah after performing the Taraaweeh Salaah. However, if the Witr Salaah is performed before the Taraaweeh Salaah, the Witr Salaah as well as the Taraaweeh Salaah will be valid. 149
- 9. Bismillahir Rahmaanir Raheem should be recited aloud once during the Taraaweeh Salaah (i.e. at the beginning of Surah Baqarah or at the beginning of any other surah). The reason for this is that bismillah is also a verse of the Quraan Majeed which was revealed upon Hazrat Rasulullah which was revealed upon Hazrat Rasulullah in order to separate the surahs, hence it has to be recited aloud once in every khatam. If bismillah is not recited at all in the Taraaweeh Salaah, the completion of the entire Quraan Majeed will not take place as one verse has not been recited. If bismillah is recited in the Taraaweeh Salaah but is recited silently and not aloud, the khatam (recitation of the entire Quraan Majeed) of the imaam will be complete but the khatam of those behind the imaam will not be complete, as they did not hear this verse being recited by the imaam. 150

فالوتر كالتراويح فكما أن الجماعة فيها سنة فكذلك الوتر بحر (رد المحتار ٤٩/٢)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> وقال أبو علي النسفي: الصحيح أنه لو صلى التراويح قبل العشاء لا تكون تراويح ولو صلاها بعد العشاء والوتر جاز وتكون تراويح (الجوهرة النيرة ٩٩/١)

<sup>150</sup> قد صرحوا أن ختم القران بجميع أجزاءه في التراويح مرة سنة مؤكدة حتى لو ترك آية منه لم يخرج من العهدة وقد ثبت أن البسملة أيضا آية منه على الأصح فيستخرج منه أنه لو قرأ تمام القران في التراويح ولم يقرأ البسملة في ابتداء سورة من السور سوى ما في سورة النمل لم يخرج عن عهدة السنية ولو قرأها الإمام سرا خرج عن العهدة لكن لم يخرج المقتدون عن العهدة ... وصرح به في مر الأقمار لنور الأنوار (إحكام القنطرة في أحكام البسملة للشيخ عبد الحي اللكنوي رحمه الله ص ٧٣)

#### CHAPTER TWO

- 10. Women should not leave their homes to attend the Taraaweeh Salaah which is performed in congregation in the musjid but rather they should perform their Taraaweeh Salaah at home.<sup>151</sup>
- 11. It is not permissible for women to perform Taraaweeh Salaah in congregation with one woman being made the imaam to lead the other women. 152

(مسئلة البسملة من القرآن) آية واحدة (فتقرأ في الختم مرة) فمن نذر أن يختم القرآن يجب عليه قراءة البسملة مرة واحدة ولا تخلص الذمة بدون قراءتها إن قرأ القرآن دونها وعلى هذا ينبغي أن يقرأها في التراويح بالجهر مرة ولا تتأدى سنة الحتم دونها (فواتح الرحموت ٢٤/٣)

<sup>151</sup> ولا يحضرن الجماعات لقوله صلى الله عليه وسلم: صلاة المرأة في بيتها أفضل من صلاتها في حجرتها وصلاتها في مخدعها أفضل من صلاتها في بيتها اه فالأفضل لها ماكان أستر لها لا فرق بين الفرائض وغيرها كالتراويح إلا صلاة الجنازة فلا تكره جماعتهن فيها لأنحا لم تشرع مكررة (حاشية الطحطاوي على مراقى الفلاح صـ ٢٠٤)

<sup>152</sup> ويكره تحريما (جماعة النساء) ولو التراويح في غير صلاة جنازة (الدر المختار ٥٦٥/١)

## TARAAWEEH Q&A

#### The Status of Taraaweeh Salaah

Q: What is the status of Taraaweeh Salaah that is performed in the month of Ramadhaan?

**A:** Performing Taraaweeh Salaah is sunnat-e-muakkadah (an emphasised sunnah) for both baaligh males and females.<sup>153</sup>

#### Taraaweeh Salaah for Women

**Q:** Is it true that women do not have to perform Taraaweeh Salaah during the month of Ramadhaan?

**A:** This is false. Just as performing Taraaweeh Salaah during the month of Ramadhaan is sunnat-e-muakkadah (an emphasised sunnah) for men, it is also sunnat-e-muakkadah (an emphasised sunnah) for women. However, women will not perform the

<sup>153 (</sup>التراويح سنة) مؤكدة لمواظبة الخلفاء الراشدين (للرجال والنساء) إجماعا

قال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله -: قوله (سنة مؤكدة) صححه في الهداية وغيرها وهو المروي عن أبي حنيفة وذكر في الاختيار أن أبا يوسف سأل أبا حنيفة عنها وما فعله عمر فقال التراويح سنة مؤكدة ولم يتخرجه عمر من تلقاء نفسه ولم يكن فيه مبتدعا ولم يأمر به إلا عن أصل لديه وعهد من رسول الله ولا ينافيه قول القدوري إنحا مستحبة كما فهمه في الهداية عنه لأنه إنما قال يستحب أن يجتمع الناس وهو يدل على أن الاجتماع مستحب وليس فيه دلالة على أن التراويح مستحبة كذا في العناية وفي شرح منية المصلي وحكى غير واحد الإجماع على سنيتها وتمامه في البحر (رد المحتار ٢٣/٢)

Taraaweeh Salaah in the musjid, rather they will perform the Taraaweeh Salaah in their homes.<sup>154</sup>

### Performing Taraaweeh without Performing Esha Salaah

**Q:** If a person came late to the musjid and missed the Esha Salaah, should he join the Taraaweeh Salaah or should he first perform his Esha Salaah?

**A:** The Taraaweeh Salaah will only be valid if one had performed the Esha Salaah. Hence, he should first perform his Esha Salaah and thereafter join the Taraaweeh Salaah.<sup>155</sup>

#### Qadha of Taraaweeh Salaah

Q: Is there qadha for Taraaweeh Salaah once the time passes?

<sup>154 (</sup>التراويح سنة) مؤكدة لمواظبة الخلفاء الراشدين (للرجال والنساء) إجماعا (ووقتها بعد صلاة العشاء) إلى الفجر (قبل الوتر وبعده) في الأصح (الدر المختار ٢/٣)

<sup>155</sup> وأما وقتها فقد اختلف مشايخنا فيه قال بعضهم وقتها ما بين العشاء والوتر فلا تجوز قبل العشاء ولا بعد الوتر وقال عامتهم: وقتها ما بعد العشاء إلى طلوع الفجر فلا تجوز قبل العشاء لأنحا تبع للعشاء فلا تجوز قبلها كسنة العشاء وذكر الناطفي في إمام صلى بقوم صلاة العشاء على غير وضوء ناسيا ثم صلى بجم إمام آخر التراويح متوضئا ثم علم أن الأول كان على غير وضوء؟ أن عليهم أن يعيدوا العشاء والتراويح جميعا أما العشاء فلا شك فيها وأما التراويح فلأنحا تصلى إلى طلوع الفجر لأن ذلك وقتها (بدائع الصنائع ٢٨٨/١)

وفي القنية صلى العشاء وحده فله أن يصلي التراويح مع الإمام ولو تركوا الجماعة في الفرض ليس لهم أن يصلوا التراويح جماعة لأنحا تبع للجماعة ولو لم يصل التراويح جماعة مع الإمام فله أن يصلي الوتر معه ثم ذكر بعده أنه لو صلى التراويح مع غيره له أن يصلي الوتر معه هو الصحيح اهـ. (البحر الرائق ٧٥/٢)

**A:** Once the time passes, one cannot make qadha of the Taraaweeh Salaah. 156

## Performing Salaah in the Musjid before going to the Taraaweeh Venues

**Q:** In the month of Ramadhaan, there are many jamaats for Taraaweeh Salaah in our area. Taraaweeh Salaah is performed in homes, garages, factories, etc.

Certain people do not perform the Esha Salaah in the musjid, but rather perform it at the venue where they perform the Taraaweeh Salaah. As soon as the time of Esha enters, they perform their Esha Salaah and then commence their Taraaweeh Salaah. In our area, the musjid is close to the venues of these Taraaweeh jamaats.

Is it correct for the people to perform their Esha Salaah in the Taraaweeh venues or should they perform their Esha Salaah in the musjid and thereafter proceed to their Taraaweeh venues?

<sup>156</sup> وإذا فاتت قيل تقضى ما لم يأت وقتها من الليلة المستقبلة وقيل ما لم يمض الشهر والصحيح أنحا لا تقضى مطلقا فإن قضاها كانت نفلا لا تراويح كما في الدر والسراج (حاشية الطحطاوي على مراقى الفلاح صـ ٤١٣)

إذا فاتت التراويح عن وقتها هل تقضى؟ اختلف المشايخ فيه قال بعضهم: يقضي ما لم يدخل وقت تراويح آخر وقال بعضهم: يقضي ما لم يمض رمضان وقال بعضهم: لا يقضي أصلا وهو الأصح لأن التراويح ليست بأكثر من السنة بعد المغرب والعشاء وهي لا تقضى فهذا أولى والدليل عليه: أنحا لا تقضى بالجماعة بالإجماع ولو كانت تقضى لقضيت كما فاتت فإن قضاها منفردا كان نفلا مستحبا كسنة المغرب إذا قضيت (الحيط البرهاني ٤٦٧/١)

**A:** It is incumbent that they perform the Esha Salaah in the musjid with jamaat and then proceed to the venues for the Taraaweeh Salaah.<sup>157</sup>

## Performing Taraaweeh Salaah in Sets of Four or Six

Q: An imaam performed twenty rakaats Taraaweeh during the month of Ramadhaan. This imaam stood up for the third rakaat without performing tashahhud. He completed the salaah by performing four rakaats. Is the Taraaweeh Salaah valid if performed in sets of four or six rakaats?

**A:** It is sunnah to perform the Taraaweeh Salaah in sets of two rakaats. If one performed four rakaats or six rakaats and he had sat for tashahhud after every two rakaats, the salaah will be valid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> عن أبي هريرة رضي الله عنه قال قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم لقد هممت أن آمر فتياني أن يستعدوا لي بحزم من حطب ثم آمر رجلا يصلي بالناس ثم تحرق بيوت على من فيها (مسلم، الرقم: ٦٥١)

<sup>(</sup>والجماعة سنة مؤكدة للرجال) قال الزاهدي أرادوا بالتأكيد الوجوب إلا في جمعة وعيد فشرط وفي التراويح سنة كفاية وفي وتر رمضان مستحبة على قول وفي وتر غيره وتطوع على سبيل التداعي مكروهة وسنحققه ويكره تكرار الجماعة بأذان وإقامة في مسجد علة لا في مسجد طريق أو مسجد لا إمام له ولا مؤذن (أقلها اثنان) واحد مع الإمام ولو مميزا أو ملكا أو جنيا في مسجد أو غيره وقصح إمامة الجني أشباه ( وقيل واجبة وعليه العامة ) أي عامة مشايخنا وبه جزم في التحفة وغيرها قال في البحر وهو الراجح عند أهل المذهب (فتسن أو تجب) غرته تظهر في الإثم بتركها مرة (على الرجال العقلاء البالغين الأحرار القادرين على الصلاة بالجماعة من غير حرج) ولو فائته ندب طلبها في مسجد آخر إلا المسجد الحرام ونحوه (فلا تجب على مريض ومقعد وزمن ومقطوع يد ورجل من خلاف) أو رجل فقط ذكره الحدادي (ومفلوج وشيخ كبير عاجز وأعمى) وإن وجد قائدا (ولا على من حال بينه وبينها مطر وطين وبرد شديد وظلمة كذلك) وريح ليلا لا نحار وخوف على ماله أو من غيم أو ظالم أو مدافعة أحد الأخبثين وإرادة سفر وقيامه بمريض وحضور طعام تتوقه نفسه ذكره الحدادي وكذا اشتغاله بالفقه لا بغيره كذا جزم به الباقاني تبعا للبهنسي أي إلا إذا واطب تكاسلا فلا يعذر ويعزر ولو بأخذ المال يعني بحبسه عنه مدة ولا تقبل شهادته إلا بتأويل بدعة الإمام أو عدم مراعاته (الدر المختار ١٠/٥٥)

#### TARAAWEEH

and sajdah sahw will not be waajib, though intentionally performing the Taraaweeh Salaah in this manner is against the sunnah. However, if one performed four rakaats or six rakaats and he did not sit for tashahhud after every two rakaats, then only the last two rakaats will be valid and the remaining rakaats will have to be repeated (as long as the time of Taraaweeh has not expired).

**Note:** If one did not sit for qa'dah after completing two rakaats Taraaweeh Salaah and performed four rakaats, but made sajdah sahw at the end of the salaah, the sajdah sahw at the end of the salaah will not compensate for leaving out the tashahhud (qa'dah) after two rakaats as the tashahhud (qa'dah) after every two rakaats is fardh in Taraaweeh Salaah. Hence, in the case of performing four rakaats without sitting for qa'dah after two rakaats, the last two rakaats will be valid and the first two rakaats with the qiraat will have to be repeated. <sup>158</sup>

<sup>158 (</sup>والجماعة فيها سنة على الكفاية) في الأصح فلو تركها أهل مسجد أثموا إلا لو ترك بعضهم وكل ما شرع بجماعة فالمسجد فيه أفضل قاله الحلبي (وهي عشرون ركعة) حكمته مساواة المكمل للمكمل (بعشر تسليمات) فلو فعلها بتسليمة فإن قعد لكل شفع صحت بكراهة وإلا نابت عن شفع واحد به يفتى

قال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله -: قوله (وهي عشرون ركعة) هو قول الجمهور وعليه عمل الناس شرقا وغربا وعن مالك ست وثلاثون وذكر في الفتح أن مقتضى الدليل كون المسنون منها ثمان والباقي مستحبا وتمامه في البحر وذكرت جوابه فيما علقته عليه قوله (المكمل) بكسر الميم وهو التراويح للمكمل بفتحها وهي الفرائض مع الوتر ولا مانع أن تكمل الوتر وإن صليت قبله وفي النهر ولا يخفى أن الرواتب وإن كملت أيضا إلا أن هذا الشهر لمزيد كماله زيد فيه هذا المكمل فتكمل ا ه ط قوله (وصحت بكراهة) أي صحت عن الكل وتكره إن تعمد وهذا هو الصحيح كما في الحلية عن النصاب وخزانة الفتاوى خلافا لما في المنية من عدم الكراهة فإنه لا يخفى لمخالفته المتوارث مع تصريحهم بكراهة الزيادة على ثمان في مطلق التطوع ليلا فهنا أولى بحر قوله (به يفتى) لم أر من صرح بمذا اللفظ هنا وإنما صرح به في النهر عن الزاهدي فيما لو صلى أربعا بتسليمة واحدة وقعدة واحدة وأما إذا صلى العشرين جملة كذلك فقد قاسه عليه في البحر نعم صرح في الخانية وغيرها بأنه الصحيح مع أنا قدمنا عن البدائع والخلاصة والتاترخانية أنه لو صلى التطوع ثلاثا أو ستا أو ثمانيا بقعدة واحدة فالأصح أنه يفسد استحسانا وقياسا وقدمنا وجهه فقد اختلف والتصحيح في الزائد على الأربعة بتسليمة وقعدة واحدة هل يصح عن شفع واحد أو يفسد فليتنبه فروع شكوا هل صلوا تسع التصحيح في الزائد على الأربعة بتسليمة وقعدة واحدة هل يصح عن شفع واحد أو يفسد فليتنبه فروع شكوا هل صلوا تسع

#### CHAPTER TWO

#### Qualities of an Imaam

#### Q:

- 1. What are the qualities that a person should possess to be the imaam and lead the salaah?
- 2. Can a Haafiz who is known to exploit and be dishonest or is a substance abuser lead salaah; fardh or Taraaweeh Salaah?

#### A:

1. The imaam should be a person who has proper knowledge of the masaa'il of salaah, the times of salaah and tahaarat. It is not necessary for him to be an Aalim, though it is better. He should be muttaqi, pious and upright and not someone who has evil habits and ways. He should also be able to recite the Quraan Majeed correctly with tajweed.

تسليمات أو عشرا يصلون تسليمة أخرى فرادى في الأصح للاحتياط في إكمال التراويح والاحتراز عن التنفل بالجماعة وكذا لو تذكروا تسليمة بعد الوتر عند ابن الفضل وقال الصدر الشهيد يجوز أن يقال تصلى بجماعة وهو الأظهر لأنه بناء على القول المختار في وقتها (رد المحتار ٢٥/٦)

وكذا لو صلى الأربع قبل الظهر ولم يقعد على رأس الركعتين جاز استحساناً وقال الفقيه أبو جعفر والشيخ الإمام أبو بكر محمد بن الفضل رحمهما الله تعالى في التراويح تنوب الأربع عن تسليمة واحدة وهو الصحيح لأن القعدة على رأس الثانية فرض في التطوع فإذا تركها كان ينبغي أن تفسد صلاته أصلاً كما هو وجه القياس وإنما جاز استحساناً فأخذنا بالقياس وقلنا بفساد الشفع الأول وأخذنا بالاستحسان في حق بقاء التحريمة وإذا بقيت التحريمة وإذا بقيت التحريمة وإذا أبقيت التحريمة عمداً إن قعد في كل ركعتين يجوز عن الكل على قول العامة وعند البعض بجوز عن تسليمة واحدة كما في الأربع وإن لم يقعد في كل ركعتين وقعد في آخرها في القياس وهو قول محمد وزفر رحمهما الله تعالى تفسد صلاته ولا يجوز عن شيء وفي الاستحسان على القول الصحيح يجزيه عن تسليمة واحدة كما لو صلى المرحمهما الله تعالى تفسد صلاته ولا يجوز عن شيء وفي الاستحسان على القول الصحيح يجزيه عن تسليمة واحدة كما لو صلى

2. Such a person should not be appointed as an imaam. 159

# Accepting a Remuneration for Performing the Taraaweeh Salaah

**Q:** What is the mas'alah regarding taking money for leading the Taraaweeh Salaah during the month of Ramadhaan? In the country I live in, most people performing Taraaweeh accept the money and gifts that people give them.

**A:** It is not permissible to take money or 'gifts' for leading the Taraaweeh Salaah during the month of Ramadhaan. <sup>160</sup>

159 (والأحق بالإمامة) تقديمًا بل نصبا مجمع الأنمر (الأعلم بأحكام الصلاة) فقط صحة وفسادا بشرط اجتنابه للفواحش الظاهرة وحفظه قدر فرض وقيل واجب وقيل سنة (ثم الأحسن تلاوة) وتجويدا (للقراءة ثم الأورع) أي الأكثر اتقاء للشبهات والتقوى اتقاء المحرمات (الدر المختار ٥٠٧/١)

مطلب في الاستئجار على الطاعات (قوله ولا لأجل الطاعات) الأصل أن كل طاعة يختص بما المسلم لا يجوز الاستئجار على المسلم وإن اتخذت على المسلم الله المسلم المسلم المؤوّوا القرآن ولا تأكلوا به وفي آخر ما عهد رسول الله إلى عمرو بن العاص وإن اتخذت مؤذنا فلا تأخذ على الأذان أجرا ولأن القربة متى حصلت وقعت على العامل ولهذا تتعين أهليته فلا يجوز له أخذ الأجرة من غيره مؤذنا فلا تأخذ على الأذان أجرا ولأن القربة متى حصلت وقعت على التلاوة والتهليل ونحوه ثما لا ضرورة إليه قوله (ويفتى اليوم بصحتها لتعليم القرآن الخ) قال في الهداية وبعض مشايخنا رحمهم الله تعالى استحسنوا الاستئجار على تعليم القرآن اليوم لظهور التواني في الأمور الدينية ففي الامتناع تضييع حفظ القرآن وعليه الفتوى او وقد اقتصر على استثناء تعليم القرآن أيضا في متن المكنز و مواهب الرحمن وكثير من الكتب وزاد في مختصر الوقاية و متن الإصلاح تعليم الفقه وزاد في متن المجمع الإمامة ومثله في متن الملتقى و درر البحار وزاد بعضهم الأذان والإقامة والوعظ وذكر المصنف معظمها ولكن الذي في أكثر الكتب الاقتصار على ما في الهداية فهذا مجموع ما أفتى به المتأخرون من مشايخنا وهم البلخيون على خلاف في بعضه مخالفين ما ذهب إليه الإمام وصاحباه وقد اتفقت كلمتهم جميعا في الشروح والفتاوى على التعليل بالضرورة وهي خشية ضياع القرآن كما في الهداية وقد نقلت التصريح بأصل المذهب من عدم الجواز ثم استثنوا بعده ما علمته فهذا دليل قاطع وبرهان ساطع على أن المفتى به ليس هو جواز لكتب حجة ولو مفهوم لقب على ما ذكروه فقط نما فيه ضرورة ظاهرة تبيح الخروج عن أصل المذهب من طرو المنع فإن مفاهيم الكتب حجة ولو مفهوم لقب على ما صرح به الأصوليون بل هو منطوق فإن الاستثناء من أدوات العموم كما صرحوا به أيضا وأجمعوا على أن الخج عن الغير بطريق النيابة لا الاستفجار ولهذا لو فضل مع النائب شيء من النفقة يجب عليه رده للأصيل

# Reciting the Quraan together with Adhering to all the Rules of Recitation and Tajweed

**Q:** Is it necessary to recite the Quraan Majeed with tajweed in Taraaweeh? Sometimes, due to reciting very fast, the tajweed is omitted.

**A:** It is compulsory to recite the Quraan Majeed in such a manner that one adheres to all the rules of recitation and tajweed. <sup>161</sup>

أو ورثته ولو كان أجره لما وجب رده فظهر لك بمذا عدم صحة ما في الجوهرة من قوله واختلفوا في الاستئجار على قراءة القرآن مدة معلومة قال بعضهم لا يجوز وقال بعضهم يجوز وهو المختار اه والصواب أن يقال على تعليم القرآن فإن الخلاف فيه كما علمت لا في القراءة المجردة فإنه لا ضرورة فيها فإن كان ما في الجوهرة سبق قلم فلا كلام وإن كان عن عمد فهو مخالف لكلامهم قاطبة فلا يقبل وقد أطنب في رده صاحب تبيين المحارم مستندا إلى النقول الصريحة فمن جملة كلامه قال تاج الشريعة في شرح الهداية إن القرآن بالأجرة لا يستحق الثواب لا للميت ولا للقارىء وقال العيني في شرح الهداية ويمنع القارىء للدنيا والآخذ والمعطي ألمان فيه الأمر بالقراءة وإعطاء الثواب للآمر والقراءة لأجل المال فإذا لم يكن للقارىء ثواب لعدم النية الصحيحة فأين يصل الثواب إلى المستأجر ولولا الأجرة ما قرأ أحد لأحد في هذا الزمان بل جعلوا القرآن العظيم مكسبا ووسيلة إلى جمع الدنيا إنا لله وإنا إليه راجعون (رد المحتار) )

161 والأخذ بالتجويد حتم لازم ... من لم يجود القرآن آثم

لأنه به الإله أنزلا ... وهكذا منه إلينا وصلا (المقدمة الجزرية صـ ١١)

في فتاوي الحجة ثم القراءة على ثلاثة أوجه : في الفرائض على التؤدة والترسل والتدبر حرفا حرفا وفي التراويح يقرأ بقراءة الأئمة بين التؤدة والسرعة وفي النوافل بالليل له أن يسرع بعد أن يقرأ كما يفهم وذلك مباح الا تري أن أبا حنيفة رحمه الله كان يختم القران في ليلة واحدة في ركعة واحدة (الفتاوي التاتارخانية ٢٦/٣)

وفي الحجة: يقرأ في الفرض بالترسل حرفا حرفا وفي التراويح بين بين وفي النفل ليلا له أن يسرع بعد أن يقرأ كما يفهم

(قوله وفي الحجة) اسم كتاب من كتب الفتاوى (قوله بين بين) أي بأن تكون بين الترسل والإسراع (قوله ليلا) لعل وجه التقيد به أن عادة المتهجدين كثرة القراءة في تحجدهم فلهم الإسراع ليحصلوا وردهم من القراءة تأمل (قوله كما يفهم) أي بعد أن يمد أقل مد قال به القراء وإلا حرم لترك الترتيل المأمور به شرعا (رد المحتار ٤١/١)

#### TARAAWEEH

### Performing Taraaweeh after Midnight

Q: Can we perform the Taraaweeh Salaah after midnight?

**A:** Yes. 162

#### Performing Qadha Salaah in place of Taraaweeh Salaah

**Q:** What is the Hanafi ruling regarding praying qadha salaah in place of Taraaweeh Salaah during Ramadhaan?

**A:** One should perform Taraaweeh Salaah as well as the qadha salaah.<sup>163</sup>

<sup>162</sup> عن أبي هريرة: قال كان رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم يرغب في قيام رمضان من غير يأمرهم بعزيمة ويقول من قام رمضان إيمانا واحتسابا غفر له ما تقدم من ذنبه فتوفي رسول الله صلى الله عليه و سلم والأمر على ذلك ثم كان الأمر كذلك في خلافة أبي بكر وصدرا من خلافة عمر على ذلك (سنن الترمذي، الرقم: ٨٠٨)

<sup>(</sup>التراويح سنة) مؤكدة لمواظبة الخلفاء الراشدين (للرجال والنساء) إجماعا (ووقتها بعد صلاة العشاء) إلى الفجر (قبل الوتر وبعده) في الأصح فلو فاته بعضها وقام الإمام إلى الوتر أوتر معه ثم صلى ما فاته (ويستحب تأخيرها إلى ثلث الليل) أو نصفه ولا تكره بعده في الأصح (الدر المختار ٤٣/٢)

<sup>163</sup> وفي الحجة الاشتغال بالفوائت أولى وأهم من النوافل إلا السنن المعروفة وصلاة الضحى وصلاة التسبيح والصلوات التي رويت في الأخبار فيها سور معدودة وأذكار معهودة فتلك بنية النفل وغيرها بنية القضاء كذا في المضمرات (الفتاوى الهندية ٢٥/١)

### CHAPTER THREE

### I'TIKAAF

Sitting in the musjid for i'tikaaf during the last ten days of Ramadhaan is an ibaadah which is sunnah muakkadah alal-kifaayah. Sunnah muakkadah alal-kifaayah refers to a sunnah whose obligation is placed upon the entire locality collectively. If one or a few individuals of the locality fulfil it, the entire locality will be absolved of the obligation. However, if no one from the entire locality fulfils it then all the people of the locality will be sinful for neglecting it.

Hazrat Rasulullah مَا مَا مَا مَا الله and the Sahaabah مَا الله had sat for i'tikaaf during the last ten days of Ramadhaan. There are great virtues mentioned in the Mubaarak Ahaadith for those who sit for i'tikaaf during the last ten days of Ramadhaan. Hence, if one is able to sit in i'tikaaf and fulfil this sunnah then one should do so.

Hazrat Ibnu Abbaas المُعَلِينَةُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَا اللهُ عَلَيْهُ عَلَى reports that one sitting in i'tikaaf, "The mu'takif

<sup>164 (</sup>وهو سنة مؤكدة في العشر الأخير من رمضان) أي سنة كفاية كما في البرهان وغيره لاقترانحا بعدم الإنكار على من لم يفعله من الصحابة (الدر المختار ٤٤٢/٢)

#### CHAPTER THREE

(the one sitting in the musjid for i'tikaaf) stays away from committing sins, and at every moment (while he is in i'tikaaf), he receives the reward for carrying out the various forms of ibaadah that he would have been able to carry out had he not been in the state of i'tikaaf."<sup>165</sup>

Hazrat Ibnu Abbaas رَحَلَيْكَ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah said, "Whoever sits in i'tikaaf for a day, seeking the pleasure of Allah بَبَارِكُ وَتَعَالَى Allah بَبَارِكُ وَتَعَالَى will place between him and the fire of Jahannum three trenches, and each trench is as vast as the distance between the east and the west."

<sup>165</sup> سنن ابن ماجة، الرقم: ١٧٨١

<sup>166</sup> شعب الإيمان، الرقم: ٣٦٧٩، وقال العلامة الهيثمي - رحمه الله - في مجمع الزوائد، الرقم: ١٣٧١٦: رواه الطبراني في الأوسط وإسناده جيد

# MASAA'IL PERTAINING TO I'TIKAAF

- 1. Sunnah I'tikaaf is performed during the last ten days of Ramadhaan. The I'tikaaf commences at the time of Maghrib of the 20<sup>th</sup> of Ramadhaan (i.e. the 21<sup>st</sup> night) and continues until the moon of Eidul Fitr is sighted. <sup>167</sup>
- 2. Men will perform I'tikaaf in the musjid. While in I'tikaaf, they are only permitted to leave the musjid to fulfil a Shar'ee need (e.g. to call out the azaan out of the musjid, perform fardh wudhu or fardh ghusl or if jumuah does not take place in the musjid wherein one is sitting for I'tikaaaf, then to leave the musjid for Jumuah and return immediately after the Jumuah), or to fulfil a tab'ee need (i.e. a natural need e.g. to relieve oneself, or to acquire food in the case where there is no one to bring the food to the musjid). If one leaves the musjid for any other purpose, one's I'tikaaf will break.<sup>168</sup>
- 3. Women should sit for I'tikaaf in their homes. They should specify a place in their homes where they will sit for I'tikaaf (e.g. a room or an area). Thereafter, for the entire period of

<sup>167</sup> والصحيح أنه سنة مؤكدة لأن النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم واظب عليه في العشر الأواخر من رمضان والمواظبة دليل السنة (رد المحتار ٤٤٢/٢)

<sup>168 (</sup>وحرم عليه) أي على المعتكف اعتكافا واجبا أما النفل فله الخروج لأنه منه لا مبطل كما مر (الخروج إلا لحاجة الإنسان) طبيعية كبول وغائط وغسل لو احتلم ولا يمكنه الاغتسال في المسجد كذا في النهر (أو) شرعية كعيد وأذان لو مؤذنا وباب المنارة خارج المسجد و(الجمعة وقت الزوال ومن بعد منزله) أي معتكفه (خرج في وقت يدركها) (الدر المختار ٤٤٤/٢-٤٤)

#### CHAPTER THREE

I'tikaaf, they should not leave the specified place of I'tikaaf for any reason besides making wudhu (when their wudhu breaks), performing fardh ghusl or fulfilling the necessities of life (e.g. eating, relieving oneself, etc.). If there is someone to bring the food and drink to them, they cannot leave the place of I'tikaaf for food and drink. They should remain in that place all the time. <sup>169</sup>

- 4. It is preferable for one in I'tikaaf to avoid remaining idle. Instead, one should occupy oneself in the recitation of the Quraan Majeed, performing nafl salaah, engaging in the remembrance of Allah بَيْلاَوْتَعَالَ, etc. 170
- 5. If a woman experiences haidh or nifaas during I'tikaaf, her I'tikaaf will break.<sup>171</sup>
- 6. While in the state of I'tikaaf, it is not permissible for a woman to sleep with her husband, have intercourse with him, cuddle or fondle him, etc.<sup>172</sup>

<sup>169</sup> لبث (امرأة في مسجد بيتها) ويكره في المسجد ولا يصح في غير موضع صلاتها من بيتها كما إذا لم يكن فيه مسجد ولا تخرج من بيتها إذا اعتكفت فيه (الدر المختار ٤٤١/٢)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> والاعتكاف مشروع بالكتاب والسنة وهو من أشرف الأعمال إذاكان عن إخلاص ومن محاسنه أن فيه تفريغ القلب من أمور الدنيا وتسليم النفس إلى المولى وملازمة عبادته في بيته والتحصن بحصنه (مراقي الفلاح صـ ٢٦٨)

<sup>171</sup> لا تخرج منها إلا لحاجة الإنسان فإذا حاضت خرجت (المبسوط للسرخسي ١١٩/٣)

<sup>172 (</sup>وبطل بوطء في فرج) أنزل أم لا (ولو)كان وطؤه خارج المسجد (ليلا) أو نحارا عامدا (أو ناسيا) في الأصح لأن حالته مذكرة (و) بطل (بإنزال بقبلة أو لمس) أو تفخيذ ولو لم ينزل لم يبطل وإن حرم الكل لعدم الحرج (الدر المختار ٤٥٠/٢)

#### I'TIKAAF

- 7. I'tikaaf is only permissible in the state of fasting. Hence, if one's fast breaks, one's I'tikaaf will also break.<sup>173</sup>
- 8. If one's I'tikaaf breaks, one will have to keep qadha of only the day that the I'tikaaf broke. One will not have to keep qadha of the I'tikaaf of the entire ten days that one intended keeping. When keeping the qadha, one will have to spend the night and day in the musjid as well as fast during the day. Hence, one will have to commence the qadha from the time of Maghrib until the time of Maghrib of the following day.<sup>174</sup>

<sup>173</sup> وأما الاعتكاف فإنه لا يجوز عند الفقهاء وأبي عبد الله إلا بثلاثة شروط ... والثاني أن يكون مع الصيام ولا يكون الاعتكاف بغير صوم (النتف في الفتاوى صـ ١٦١)

<sup>174</sup> وفى الهداية ولو شرع فيه ثم قطع لا يلزمه القضاء فى رواية الأصل وفى رواية الحسن يلزمه وفى الظهيرية عن أبى حنيفة أنه يلزمه يوما (الفتاوى التاتارخانية ٤١٤/٢)

### I'TIKAAF Q&A

### Fasting While Sitting for Nafl I'tikaaf

**Q:** When sitting for nafl i'tikaaf, is it necessary for one to be fasting?

**A:** It is not necessary. 175

### Fasting While Sitting for Sunnah I'tikaaf

**Q:** When sitting for sunnah i'tikaaf, is it necessary for one to be fasting?

**A:** It is necessary. 176

### One's Fast Breaking during I'tikaaf

**Q:** If one's fast broke during the last ten days of Ramadhaan, will his sunnah i'tikaaf also break? If his i'tikaaf breaks, will he have to make qadha of the days i'tikaaf?

A: Yes, his sunnah i'tikaaf will also break. He will only have to make qadha of the i'tikaaf of one day (i.e. the day his i'tikaaf

<sup>175 (</sup>قوله: وأقله نفلا ساعة) ... الصوم ليس من شرطه على ظاهر الرواية (البحر الرائق ٣٠٠/٢)

<sup>(</sup>فلو شرع في نفله ثم قطعه لا يلزمه قضاؤه) لأنه لا يشترط له الصوم (على الظاهر) من المذهب (الدر المختار ٢/٢٤)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> قلت ومقتضى ذلك أن الصوم شرط أيضا في الاعتكاف المسنون لأنه مقدر بالعشر الأخير حتى لو اعتكفه بلا صوم لمرض أو سفر ينبغى أن لا يصح عنه بل يكون نفلا فلا تحصل به إقامة سنة الكفاية (رد المحتار ٤٤٢/٢)

broke). When making the qadha of the one day of i'tikaaf, he should remain in the musjid from the time of sunset till the sunset of the following day and he should fast during the day. See 176

#### Sunnah I'tikaaf out of Ramadhaan

Q: Can one sit for sunnah i'tikaaf out of the month of Ramadhaan?

**A:** One cannot sit for sunnah i'tikaaf out of the month of Ramadhaan. Sunnah i'tkaaf is exclusive to the last ten days of Ramadhaan.<sup>177</sup>

#### Making I'tikaaf Compulsory upon Oneself

**Q:** If one made i'tikaaf compulsory upon himself, will it be compulsory to carry it out?

**A:** It will be compulsory to carry it out. 178

### Fasting while Sitting for Waajib I'tikaaf

Q: Is it necessary that waajib i'tikaaf be carried out while fasting?

<sup>177 (</sup>وسنة مؤكدة في العشر الأخير من رمضان) (تنوير الأبصار ٤٤٢/٢)

<sup>178 (</sup>وهو) ثلاثة أقسام (واجب بالنذر) بلسانه وبالشروع ... (وشرط الصوم) لصحة (الأول) اتفاقا

وقال العلامة ابن عابدين — رحمه الله –: قوله (وشرط الصوم لصحة الأول) أي النذر حتى لو قال لله علي أن أعتكف شهرا بغير صوم فعليه أن يعتكف ويصوم بحر عن الظهيرية (رد المحتار ٤٤١/٢)

A: It is necessary. See 178

#### Time of Nafl I'tikaaf

Q: At which time can one sit for nafl i'tikaaf?

**A:** Nafl i'tikaaf is not restricted to any time. Whenever one remains in the musjid with the intention of i'tikaaf, nafl i'tikaaf will take place.<sup>179</sup>

#### I'tikaaf for Women

Q: Where should a woman sit for i'tikaaf?

A: A woman should sit for i'tikaaf in her home. 180

#### Manner of I'tikaaf for Women

Q: How should a woman carry out i'tikaaf in her home?

**A:** A woman should specify a place in her home where she will make i'tikaaf. Thereafter, for the entire period of i'tikaaf, she should not leave the place of i'tikaaf for any reason except for making wudhu (when her wudhu breaks), performing fardh ghusl

<sup>179 (</sup>وأقله نفلا ساعة) من ليل أو نحار عند محمد وهو ظاهر الرواية عن الإمام لبناء النفل على المسامحة وبه يفتي (الدر المختار ٤٤٣/٢)

<sup>180</sup> باب الاعتكاف ... (هو) لغة: اللبث وشرعا: (لبث) بفتح اللام وتضم المكث (ذكر) ولو مميزا في (مسجد جماعة) (أو) لبث (امرأة في مسجد بيتها) (الدر المختار ١٠/١٤)

or fulfilling the necessities of life (e.g. eating, relieving oneself, etc.).<sup>181</sup>

### Experiencing Haidh while Sitting in I'tikaaf

**Q:** If a woman experiences haidh (menses) while sitting in i'tikaaf, what is the condition of her i'tikaaf?

**A:** Her i'tikaaf will break.<sup>182</sup>

### Stepping Out of the Musjid by Mistake in I'tikaaf

**Q:** If a person mistakenly steps out of the musjid during his sunnah i'tikaaf, what is the condition of his sunnah i'tikaaf? Will his sunnah i'tikaaf break?

**A:** If he mistakenly or deliberately steps out of the musjid, his sunnah i'tikaaf will break.<sup>183</sup>

<sup>181 (</sup>وحرم عليه) أي على المعتكف اعتكافا واجبا أما النفل فله الخروج لأنه منه له لا مبطل كما مر (الخروج إلا لحاجة الإنسان) طبيعية كبول وغائط وغسل لو احتلم ولا يمكنه الاغتسال في المسجد (الدر المختار ٤٤٤/٢)

والمرأة تعتكف في مسجد بيتها ويشترط في حقها ما يشترط في حق الرجل في المسجد ولا يخرج من معتكفه إلا لحاجة الإنسان (المحتار ١٣٧/١)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> الباب السابع في الاعتكاف ... وأما شروطه ... ومنها الإسلام والعقل والطهارة عن الجنابة والحيض والنفاس (الفتاوى الهندية ٢١١/١)

<sup>(</sup>فلو خرج) ولو ناسيا (ساعة) زمانية لا رملية كما مر (بلا عذر فسد) (الدر المختار ٤٤٧/٢)

## Leaving the Masjid to Wash One's Hands in I'tikaaf

**Q:** Is it permissible for a person sitting in sunnah i'tikaaf to leave the musjid to wash his hands at meal times?

A: It is not permissible. 184

# Condition of I'tikaaf for One who left the Musjid to Wash his Hands

**Q:** If a person sitting in sunnah i'tikaaf leaves the musjid to wash his hands at meal times, will his i'tikaaf break?

**A:** He should not leave the musjid to wash his hands. If he leaves the musjid to wash his hands, his sunnah i'tikaaf will break. Alternate arrangements should be made for those in sunnah I'tikaaf to wash their hands in the musjid. See 183 and 184

#### Qadha of I'tikaaf

**Q:** If one's sunnah i'tikaaf broke, is it necessary for one to make qadha of the entire ten days i'tikaaf or qadha of only the day the i'tikaaf broke?

**A:** One will only have to make qadha of the day the i'tikaaf broke. When making the qadha of the one day of i'tikaaf, one should

<sup>184 (</sup>وحرم عليه) أي على المعتكف اعتكافا واجبا أما النفل فله الخروج لأنه منه له لا مبطل كما مر (الخروج إلا لحاجة الإنسان) طبيعية كبول وغائط وغسل لو احتلم ولا يمكنه الاغتسال في المسجد كذا في النهر (الدر المختار ٤٤٤/٢)

remain in the musjid from the time of sunset till the sunset of the following day and one should fast during the day.<sup>185</sup>

### Leaving the Musjid to Perform Sunnah Ghusl on Friday in I'tikaaf

**Q:** If one sitting in sunnah i'tikaaf left the musjid with the intention of sunnah ghusl on Friday, will the i'tikaaf break?

A: The i'tikaaf will break. See 184

#### Performing Ghusl After Relieving Oneself in l'tikaaf

**Q:** If one left the musjid with the intention of relieving himself and thereafter made ghusl, will the i'tikaaf break?

A: The i'tikaaf will not break. 186

<sup>185 (</sup>قوله أما النفل) أي الشامل للسنة المؤكدة ح قلت: قدمنا ما يفيد اشتراط الصوم فيها بناء على أنما مقدرة بالعشر الأخير ومفاد التقدير أيضا اللزوم بالشروع تأمل ثم رأيت المحقق ابن الهمام قال: ومقتضى النظر لو شرع في المسنون أعني العشر الأواخر بنيته ثم أفسده أن يجب قضاؤه تخريجا على قول أبي يوسف في الشروع في نفل الصلاة تناوبا أربعا لا على قولهما اه أي يلزمه قضاء العشر كله لو أفسد بعضه كما يلزمه قضاء أربع لو شرع في نفل ثم أفسد الشفع الأول عند أبي يوسف لكن صحح في الخلاصة أنه لا يقضي لا ركعتين كقولهما نعم اختار في شرح المنية قضاء الأربع اتفاقا في الراتبة كالأربع قبل الظهر والجمعة وهو اختيار الفضلي وصححه في النصاب وتقدم تمامه في النوافل وظاهر الرواية خلافه وعلى كل فيظهر من بحث ابن الهمام لزوم الاعتكاف المسنون بالشروع وإن لزوم قضاء جميعه أو باقيه مخرج على قول أبي يوسف أما على قول غيره فيقضي اليوم الذي أفسده لاستقلال كل يوم بنفسه وإنما قلنا أي باقيه بناء على أن الشروع ملزم كالنذر وهو لو نذر العشر يلزمه كله متتابعا ولو أفسد بعضه قضى باقيه على ما مر في نذر صوم شهر معين (رد المحتار ٢/٤٤٤)

<sup>186</sup> لو خرج لها ثم ذهب لعيادة مريض أو صلاة جنازة من غير أن يكون خرج لذلك قصدا فإنه جائز كما في البحر عن البدائع (رد المحتار ٤٤٥/٢)

### Going for Friday Ghusl in I'tikaaf

**Q:** Can a person in i'tikaaf have a Friday bath with the intention that it is sunnah? Is it better for him not to have the Friday bath?

**A:** One should not leave the musjid with the intention of taking a sunnah bath. If one leaves the musjid with the intention of taking a sunnah bath, his sunnah i'tikaaf will break. However, when one goes to relieve himself, it is permissible for him to have a quick bath. See 186

### Leaving the Musjid to Perform Ghusl to Cool Oneself in I'tikaaf

**Q:** Is it permissible for one sitting in sunnah i'tikaaf to leave the musjid for a ghusl in order to cool himself?

**A:** It is not permissible to leave the musjid for a ghusl in order to cool oneself. See 184

#### Haafiz Leaving the Musjid to Perform Taraaweeh while in I'tikaaf

**Q:** What is the Shar'i ruling if a Haafiz (who is sitting in sunnah i'tikaaf) leaves the musjid to perform Taraaweeh?

**A:** If he leaves the musjid to perform Taraaweeh, his sunnah i'tikaaf will break. See 184

### Leaving the Musjid to Smoke while in I'tikaaf

**Q:** Is it permissible for a person sitting in sunnah i'tikaaf to leave the musjid to smoke?

**A:** One should not leave the musjid to smoke. If one leaves the musjid to smoke, his sunnah i'tikaaf will break. However, if one is addicted to smoking and cannot manage without it, then it will be permissible for such a person to leave the musjid to smoke and his sunnah i'tikaaf will not break. After smoking, he should wash his mouth and immediately return to the musjid. See 184

## Phoning One's Wife while in Sunnah I'tikaaf

**Q:** Is it permissible for a person sitting in sunnah i'tikaaf to phone his wife?

A: It is permissible. 187

<sup>187 (</sup>وتكلم إلا بخير) وهو ما لا إثم فيه ومنه المباح عند الحاجة إليه لا عند عدمها وهو محمل ما في الفتح أنه مكروه في المسجد يأكل الحسنات كما تأكل النار الحطب كما حققه في النهر

وقال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله –: قوله (إنه مكروه) أي إذا جلس له كما قيده في الظهيرية ذكره في البحر قبيل الوتر وفي المعراج عن شرح الإرشاد لا بأس بالحديث في المسجد إذا كان قليلا فأما أن يقصد المسجد للحديث فيه فلا اه وظاهر الوعيد أن الكراهة فيه تحريمية (رد المجتار ٢٠٠/٢)

### Conducting Business in I'tikaaf

**Q:** Is it permissible for one sitting in sunnah i'tikaaf to conduct business transactions in the musjid?

**A:** It is makrooh tahreemi (impermissible) for one in i'tikaaf to bring the merchandise into the musjid and conduct transactions. If the merchandise is not brought into the musjid, then though it is permissible to carry out a business transaction in the musjid, it is makrooh tanzeehi (undesirable) for him to do so, unless he has a need to purchase his basic food.<sup>188</sup>

### Leaving the Musjid to Break Wind while in I'tikaaf

**Q:** Is it permissible for one sitting in sunnah i'tikaaf to leave the musjid to break wind.

A: It is permissible. 189

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> (وخص) المعتكف (بأكل وشرب وعقد احتاج إليه) أو عياله فلو لتجارة كره (كبيع ونكاح ورجعة) ... (وكره) أي تحريما لأنحا محل إطلاقهم بحر (إحضار مبيع فيه) (الدر المختار ٤٤٩/٢)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> وكذا لا يخرج فيه الربح من الدبر كما في الأشباه واختلف فيه السلف فقيل لا بأس وقيل يخرج إذا احتاج إليه وهو الأصح (رد المحتار ٢٥٦/١)

### CHAPTER FOUR

### SADAQATUL FITR

Sadaqatul fitr became compulsory in the second year of the Hijrah. Sadaqatul fitr is compulsory upon all those who possess wealth that equals the nisaab. The obligation of sadaqatul fitr is not confined to those who fasted in the month of Ramadhaan, but rather it is upon those who fasted during the month of Ramadhaan as well as upon those who did not fast e.g. the ill, women in nifaas, etc.

### SADAQATUL FITR Q&A

### The Obligation of Sadaqatul Fitr

Q: Upon whom is sadaqatul fitr waajib?

**A:** Sadaqatul fitr is waajib upon the one who (after deducting his debts and liabilities and after excluding his needs and necessities of life e.g. car, house, furniture etc.) possesses wealth which equals the nisaab amount on the morning of Eid (i.e. at the time of subah saaadiq).<sup>191</sup>

# The Time when Sadaqatul Fitr becomes Waajib

Q: When does sadaqatul fitr become waajib?

**A:** Sadaqatul fitr becomes waajib at the time of subah saaadiq on the day of Eidul fitr. <sup>192</sup>

#### The Nisaab of Sadaqatul Fitr

Q: If one does not possess cash equal to the nisaab of zakaat, but one possesses extra clothing and extra cutlery (that is not being

<sup>191</sup> تجب على حر مسلم مكلف مالك لنصاب أو قيمته وإن لم يحل عليه الحول عند طلوع فجر يوم الفطر ولم يكن للتجارة فارغ عن الدين وحاجته الأصلية وحوائج عياله والمعتبر فيها الكفاية لا التقدير وهي مسكنه وأثاثه وثيابه وفرسه وسلاحه وعبيده للخدمة (مراقى الفلاح صـ ٧٢٣)

ووقت الوجوب عند طلوع فجر يوم الفطر (مراقي الفلاح صد  $^{192}$ 

#### SADAQATUL FITR

used) and it equals the nisaab amount, will sadaqatul fitr be waajib upon him?

**A:** If the value of the extra clothing and cutlery that is not being used equals the nisaab amount, then sadaqatul fitr will be waajib upon him. See 193

### The Recipients of Sadaqatul Fitr

**Q:** Who is eligible to receive sadaqatul fitr?

**A:** Those people who are eligible to receive zakaat are eligible to receive sadaqatul fitr.<sup>193</sup>

**A:** It is permissible to give zakaat to a poor Muslim who (after excluding the necessary possessions one requires to live e.g. house, car, furniture, cutlery, etc and after deducting his debts and liabilities) possesses less than the amount of nisaab.

The following people are not eligible for zakaat:

- 1. A non-Muslim
- 3. The donors ascendants e.g. his parents, grandparents, etc. and descendents e.g. children, grandchildren, etc.
- 4. The donors spouse (husband or wife)
- 5. A minor whose father is wealthy
- 6. A wealthy person (A person who possesses that amount of wealth which equals the nisaab after deducting all his liabilities and debts) (http://muftionline.co.za/node/11426)

<sup>193</sup> **Q:** To which persons are we allowed to give zakaat to? How much money does the person need to have so that he is able to accept zakaat?

# Distributing One's Sadaqatul Fitr to Many Poor People

**Q:** Is it permissible for one to divide his sadaqatul fitr between two or more poor people?

A: It is permissible. 194

#### Discharging Many Sadaqatul Fitrs to One Person

**Q:** Is it permissible for several people to give their sadaqatul fitr to one poor person?

A: It is permissible. 195

وقال العلامة ابن عابدين — رحمه الله –: قوله (في المصارف) أي المذكورة في آية الصدقات إلا العامل الغني فيما يظهر ولا تصح إلى من بينهما أولاد أو زوجية ولا إلى غني أو هاشمي ونحوهم ممن مر في باب المصرف وقدمنا بيان الأفضل في المتصدق عليه (رد المحتار ٢٩٦٩/٢)

<sup>194 (</sup>وجاز دفع كل شخص فطرته إلى) مسكين أو (مساكين على) ما عليه الأكثر ... فكان هو (المذهب) كتفريق الزكاة (الدر المختار ٢٩٧/٣)

<sup>195 (</sup>وجاز دفع كل شخص فطرته إلى) مسكين أو (مسكين على) ما عليه الأكثر وبه جزم في الولوالجية والخانية والبدائع والمحيط وتبعهم الزيلعي في الظهار من غير ذكر خلاف وصححه في البرهان فكان هو (المذهب) كتفريق الزكاة والأمر في حديث أغنوهم للندب فيفيد الأولوية ولذا قال في الظهيرية: لا يكوه التأخير أي تحريما (كما جاز دفع صدقة جماعة إلى مسكين واحد بلا خلاف) (الدر المختار ٢٦٧/٢)

#### SADAQATUL FITR

### Sadaqatul Fitr Reaching Nisaab

**Q:** Is it permissible to give a poor person so much of sadaqatul fitr that the amount given to him reaches the nisaab amount (nisaab of zakaat)?

**A:** To give a poor person so much of sadaqatul fitr that the amount reaches the nisaab of zakaat is makrooh. However, the sadaqatul fitr will be discharged. <sup>196</sup>

# Giving the Value of Wheat and Barley as Sadaqatul Fitr

**Q:** Is it necessary for one to give the actual wheat or barley as sadaqatul fitr or can one give the value of the wheat or barley as sadaqatul fitr?

**A:** One can also give the value of the wheat or barley as sadaqatul fitr. <sup>197</sup>

<sup>196 (</sup>وكره إعطاء فقير نصابا) أو أكثر (تنوير الأبصار ٣٥٣/٢)

<sup>197</sup> ويجوز دفع القيمة وهي أفضل عند وجدان ما يحتاجه لأنها أسرع لقضاء حاجة الفقير وإن كان زمن شدة فالحنطة والشعير وما يؤكل أفضل من الدراهم (مراقي الفلاح صـ ٧٢٤)

<sup>(</sup>ودفع القيمة) أي الدراهم (أفضل من دفع العين على المذهب) المفتى به جوهرة و بحر عن الظهيرية وهذا في السعة أما في الشدة فدفع العين أفضل كما لا يخفى

قال العلامة ابن عابدين — رحمه الله –: قوله (أي الدراهم) ربما يشعر أنحا المرادة بالقيمة مع أن القيمة تكون أيضا من الفلوس والعروض كما في البدائع و الجوهرة ولعله اقتصر على الدراهم تبعا للزيلعي لبيان أنحا الأفضل عند إرادة دفع القيمة لأن العلة في أفضلية القيمة كونحا أعون على دفع حاجة الفقير لاحتمال أنه يحتاج غيرالحنطة مثلا من ثياب ونحوها بخلاف دفع العروض وعلى هذا فالمراد بالدراهم ما يشمل الدنانيرتأمل قوله (على المذهب المفتى به) مقابله ما في المضمرات من أن دفع الحنطة أفضل في

# The Preferred Time for Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr

**Q:** When is the preferred time for one to discharge the sadaqatul fitr?

**A:** It is preferable to discharge the sadaqatul fitr before the Eid Salaah.<sup>198</sup>

### Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr in Ramadhaan

**Q:** Is it permissible for one to discharge the sadaqatul fitr during the month of Ramadhaan?

**A:** It is permissible for one to discharge the sadaqatul fitr during the month of Ramadhaan.<sup>199</sup>

الأحوال كلها سواء كانت أيام شدة أم لا لأن في هذا موافقة السنة وعليه الفتوى منح فقد اختلف الإفتاء ط (الدر المختار (٣٦٦/٢)

وذكر في الفتاوي أن أداء القيمة أفضل من عين المنصوص عليه وعليه الفتوي (الفتاوي الهندية ١٩٢/١)

<sup>198 (</sup>ويستحب إخراجها قبل الخروج إلى المصلى بعد طلوع فجر الفطر) عملا بأمره وفعله عليه الصلاة والسلام (الدر المختار (٣٦٧/٢)

<sup>199</sup> وصح أداؤها إذا قدمه على يوم الفطر أو أخره اعتبارا بالزّكاة والسبب موجود إذ هو الرأس (بشرط دخول رمضان في الأول) أي مسألة التقديم (هو الصحيح) وبه يفتى جوهرة وبحر عن الظهيرية لكن عامة المتون والشروح على صحة التقديم مطلقا وصححه غير واحد ورجحه في النهر ونقل عن الولوالجية أنه ظاهر الرواية قلت فكان هو المذهب (الدر المختار ٣٦٧/٢)

### Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr before Ramadhaan

**Q:** Is it permissible to discharge the sadaqatul fitr before the month of Ramadhaan?

**A:** It is permissible. However, discharging it in the month of Ramadhaan is more rewarding. See 199

### Sadaqatul Fitr on Behalf of One's Minor Children

**Q:** Is it necessary for a wealthy person to discharge the sadaqatul fitr on behalf of his minor children?

**A:** Yes, it is necessary for a wealthy person to discharge the sadaqatul fitr on behalf of his minor children who do not possess wealth (equal to the nisaab). If they possess wealth which equals the nisaab, then it is permissible for him to discharge their sadaqtul fitr from their own wealth.<sup>200</sup>

# Father Discharging Minor Children's Sadaqatul Fitr from their Wealth

**Q:** If the minor children possess the nisaab amount, can the father discharge their sadaqatul fitr from their wealth?

**A:** The father can discharge the sadaqatul fitr from their wealth.  $^{\text{See}}$ 

## Father Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr of his Wealthy Children from his Wealth

**Q:** If a father discharges sadaqatul fitr on behalf of his minor children (who are wealthy) from his wealth, will the sadaqatul fitr be discharged?

A: The sadaqatul fitr will be discharged.<sup>201</sup>

# Poor Father Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr of his Wealthy Children

**Q:** If the father is poor and his minor children possess wealth which equals nisaab, is it compulsory upon the father to discharge their sadaqatul fitr from their wealth?

**A:** It is compulsory upon the father to discharge sadaqatul fitr of his minor children from their wealth. See 200

### Obligation of Sadaqatul Fitr on One who has Debts

Q: Is sadaqatul fitr waajib on a person who has debts?

<sup>201</sup> قال في البحر: وظاهر الظهيرية أنه لو أدى عمن في عياله بغير أمره جاز مطلقا بغير تقييد بالزوجة والولد (رد المحتار ٣٦٣/٢)

**A:** After deducting all his debts, if the remainder wealth he possesses equals the nisaab of zakaat or more, then sadaqatul fitr will be waajib on him. See 191

### Sadaqatul Fitr on a Person with an Extra House

**Q:** Will sadaqatul fitr be waajib on a person who has an extra house which he does not reside in?

A: Sadaqatul fitr will be waajib. See 191

### **Delaying in Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr**

**Q:** Will the obligation of sadaqatul fitr fall away if one did not discharge it on the day of Eidul Fitr?

A: It is mustahab to discharge the sadaqatul fitr before the Eid Salaah. If one did not discharge it before the Eid Salaah, then one should discharge it after the Eid Salaah. One should not delay discharging the sadaqatul fitr till after the day of Eidul Fitr. However, if one delayed and did not discharge it on the day of Eidul Fitr, then the obligation of sadaqatul fitr will not fall away. Hence, one should discharge it when one remembers. If one passes away without discharging it, then one will be sinful.

**Note:** The obligation of sadaqatul fitr will not fall away by not discharging it on the day of Eidul Fitr.<sup>202</sup>

<sup>202</sup> يستحب إخراجها قبل الخروج إلى المصلى وصح لو قدم أو أخر والتأخير مكروه

# Sadaqatul Fitr on a Minor who Receives Wealth before the Morning of Eid

**Q:** Will sadaqatul fitr be waajib upon a minor who receives wealth equal to the nisaab of zakaat before the morning of Eid (i.e. before subah saaadiq)?

قال العلامة الطحطاوى - رحمه الله -: قوله (أو أخر) فوقتها موسع لا يضيق إلا في آخر العمر (حاشية الطحطاوى صده ٧٧) باب صدقة الفطر من إضافة الحكم لشرطه والفطر لفظ إسلامي والفطرة مولد بل قيل لحن وأمر بحا في السنة التي فرض فيها رمضان قبل الزكاة وكان عليه الصلاة والسلام يخطب قبل الفطر بيومين يأمر بإخراجها ذكره الشمني (تجب) وحديث فرض رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم زكاة الفطرمعناه قدر للإجماع على أن منكرها لا يكفر (موسعا في العمر) عند أصحابنا وهو الصحيح بحر عن البدائع معللا بأن الأمر بأدائها مطلق الزكاة على قول كما مر ولو مات فأداها وارثه جاز (وقيل مضيقا في يوم الفطر عينا) فبعده يكون قضاء واختاره الكمال في تحريره ورجحه في تنوير البصائر (على كل) حر (مسلم) ولو صغيرا مجنونا حتى لو لم يخرجها وليهما وجب الأداء بعد البلوغ (ذي نصاب فاضل عن حاجته الأصلية) كدينه وحوائج عياله (وإن لم يتم) كما مر (وبه) أي بحذا النصاب (تحرم الصدقة) كما مر وتجب الأضحية ونفقة المحارم على الراجح

قال العلامة ابن عابدين - رحمه الله -: (قوله: وهو الصحيح) هو ما عليه المتون بقولهم وصح لو قدم أو أخر (قوله: مطلق) أي عن الوقت فتجب في مطلق الوقت وإنما يتعين بتعيينه فعلا أو آخر العمر ففي أي وقت أدى كان مؤديا لا قاضيا كما في سائر الواجبات الموسعة غير أن المستحب قبل الخروج إلى المصلى لقوله عليه الصلاة والسلام أغنوهم عن المسألة في هذا اليوم بدائع (قوله: كما مر) عند قول المتن: وافتراضها عمري إلخ (قوله: جاز) في الجوهرة: إذا مات من عليه زكاة أو فطرة أو كفارة أو نذر لم تؤخذ من تركته عندنا إلا أن يتبرع ورثته بذلك وهم من أهل التبرع ولم يجيزوا عليه وإن أوصى تنفذ من الثلث اه (قوله وقيل مضيقا) مقابل الصحيح وهو قول الحسن بن زياد وقت أدائها يوم الفطر من أوله إلى آخره فإذا لم يؤدها حتى مضى اليوم سقطت كالأضحية بدائع ومثله في شروح الهداية وغيرها ورجح المحقق ابن الهمام في التحرير أنما من قبيل المقيد بالوقت لا المطلق لقوله عليه الصلاة والسلام أغنوهم في هذا اليوم عن المسألة فبعده قضاء وتبعه العلامة ابن نجيم في بحره لكنه قال في شرحه على المنار أنه ترجيح لما قاله ابن قال الصحيح اه قلت: والظاهر أن هذا قول ثالث خارج عن المذهب لأن وقوعها قضاء بمضى يومها غير القول بسقوطها به وقد رده العلامة المقدسي بأنم كانوا يعجلون في زمنه صلى الله عليه وسلم وأنه كان بإذنه وعلمه صلى الله عليه وسلم كما قاله ابن الهمام نفسه فدل ذلك على عدم التقييد باليوم إذ لو تقيد به لم يصح قبله كما في الصلاة وصوم رمضان والأضحية اه (رد المحتار) م

A: Sadaqatul fitr will be waajib. 203

#### Sadaqatul Fitr for those who did not Fast in Ramadhaan

**Q:** Is sadaqatul fitr only waajib on those who fasted in Ramadhaan?

**A:** Sadaqatul fitr is waajib on those who fasted in the month of Ramadhaan as well as on those who did not fast e.g. women in the state of nifaas, the sick who were unable to fast, the traveller, etc.<sup>204</sup>

#### Giving Sadaqatul Fitr to a Poor non-Muslim in an Islamic State

**Q:** If someone gives his sadaqatul fitr to a poor non-Muslim in an Islamic state (a zimmi), will the sadaqatul fitr be discharged?

<sup>203</sup> وأما العقل والبلوغ فليسا من شرائط الوجوب في قول أبي حنيفة وأبي يوسف حتى تجب على الصبي والمجنون إذا كان لهما مال ويخرجها الولي من مالهما وقال محمد وزفر لا تجب فيضمنها الأب والوصي لو أدياها من مالهما اه وكما تجب فطرتمما تجب فطرة رقيقهما من مالهما كما في المهندية والبحر عن الظهيرية (قوله: حتى لو لم يخرجها وليهما) أي من مالهما ففي البدائع أن الصبي الغني إذا لم يخرج وليه عنه فعلى أصل أبي حنيفة وأبي يوسف أنه يلزمه الأداء لأنه يقدر عليه بعد البلوغ اهد (رد المحتار ٢٥٩/٢)

تجب على حر ... عند طلوع فجر يوم الفطر (مراقي الفلاح صه ٧٢٣)

<sup>204</sup> من سقط عنه الصوم بعذر لم تسقط فطرته (حاشية الطحطاوي صد ٧٢٥)

**A:** The sadaqatul fitr will be discharged.<sup>205</sup>

#### Giving Sadaqatul Fitr to a Poor non-Muslim in a non-Islamic State

**Q:** If someone gives his sadaqatul fitr to a non-Muslim in a non-Islamic State, will the sadaqatul fitr be discharged?

A: The sadaqatul fitr will not be discharged.<sup>206</sup>

### Manner of Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr for Previous Years

**Q:** If a person did not discharge his sadaqatul fitr for many years, what should he do?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> وأما أهل الذمة فلا يجوز صرف الزكاة إليهم بالاتفاق ويجوز صرف صدقة التطوع إليهم بالاتفاق واختلفوا في صدقة الفطر والنذور والكفارات قال أبو حنيفة ومحمد رحمهما الله تعالى يجوز إلا أن فقراء المسلمين أحب إليناكذا في شرح الطحاوي وأما الحربي المستأمن فلا يجوز دفع الزكاة والصدقة الواجبة إليه بالإجماع ويجوز صرف التطوع إليه (الفتاوى الهندية ١٨٨/١)

<sup>(</sup>وصدقة الفطر كالزكاة في المصارف) وفي كل حال (إلا في) جواز (الدفع إلى الذمي)

قال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله -: قوله (إلا في جواز الدفع إلى الذمي) في الخانية جاز ويكره وعند الشافعي وإحدى الروايتين عن أبي يوسف لا يجوز تاترخانية وقدم عن الحاوي أن الفتوى على قول أبي يوسف (الدر المختار ٣٦٩/٢)

<sup>206</sup> وأما أهل الذمة فلا يجوز صرف الزكاة إليهم بالاتفاق ويجوز صرف صدقة التطوع إليهم بالاتفاق واختلفوا في صدقة الفطر والنذور والكفارات قال أبو حنيفة ومحمد رحمهما الله تعالى يجوز إلا أن فقراء المسلمين أحب إليناكذا في شرح الطحاوي وأما الحربي المستأمن فلا يجوز دفع الزكاة والصدقة الواجبة إليه بالإجماع ويجوز صرف التطوع إليه (الفتاوى الهندية ١٨٨/١)

**A:** He should discharge the sadaqatul fitr for the past years. For each missed year, he will discharge the value of the current year's sadaqatul fitr.<sup>207</sup>

# Sadaqatul Fitr on Behalf of One's Family whom he Supports

**Q:** If a father discharges sadaqatul fitr on behalf of his wife and baaligh children without their permission, will the sadaqatul fitr be discharged?

**A:** He should take their permission before discharging the sadaqatul fitr. However, if he did not take their permission, the sadaqatul fitr will only be discharged in the case where he was supporting them.<sup>208</sup>

207 (تحب)...(موسعا في العمر) عند أصحابنا وهو الصحيح بحر عن البدائع معللا بأن الأمر بأدائها مطلق الزكاة على قول كما مر

وقال العلامة ابن عابدين – رحمه الله –: قوله (وهو الصحيح) هو ما عليه المتون بقولهم وصح لو قدم أو أخر قوله (مطلق) أي عن الوقت فتجب في مطلق الوقت وإنما يتعين بتعيينه فعلا أو آخر العمر ففي أي وقت أدى كان مؤديا لا قاضيا كما في سائر الواجبات الموسعة غير أن المستحب قبل الخروج إلى المصلى لقوله عليه الصلاة والسلام أغنوهم عنه المسألة في هذا اليوم بدائع (رد المختار ٥٨/٢)

(وجاز دفع القيمة في زكاة وعشر وخراج وفطرة ونذر وكفارة غير الإعتاق) وتعتبر القيمة يوم الوجوب وقالا يوم الأداء وفي السوائم يوم الأداء إجماعا وهو الأصح ويقوم في البلد الذي المال فيه ولو في مفازة ففي أقرب الأمصار إليه فتح (الدر المختار ٢٨٥/٢)

208 (تجب) ... (لا عن زوجته) وولده الكبير العاقل ولو أدى عنهما بلا إذن أجزأ استحسانا للإذن عادة أي لو في عياله وإلا فلا (الدر المختار ٣٦٣/٢)

ولا يؤدي عن زوجته ولا عن أولاده الكبار وإن كانوا في عياله ولو أدى عنهم أو عن زوجته بغير أمرهم أجزأهم استحساناكذا في الهداية وعليه الفتوى كذا في فتاوى قاضي خان (الفتاوى الهندية ١٩٣/١)

ولا يجوز أن يعطي عن غير عياله إلا بأمره كذا في المحيط (الفتاوى الهندية ١٩٣/١)

# Sadaqatul Fitr on Behalf of One's Family whom he does not Support

**Q:** If a person discharges sadaqatul fitr on behalf of his wife and baaligh children who are not being supported by him without their permission, will the sadaqatul fitr be discharged?

A: The sadaqatul fitr will not be discharged. See 208

# Losing One's Wealth after Sadaqatul Fitr becomes Waajib

**Q:** If one did not discharge his sadaqatul fitr and all his wealth got destroyed. Will the obligation of sadaqatul fitr fall away?

**A:** The obligation will not fall away. One will have to discharge the sadaqatul fitr when he receives wealth.<sup>209</sup>

# Discharging Sadaqatul Fitr on Behalf of Other People

**Q:** If a person discharges sadaqatul fitr on behalf of someone other than his dependants (i.e. his wife and children) without their permission, will the sadaqatul fitr be discharged?

A: The sadaqatul fitr will not be discharged. See 208

<sup>209 (</sup>فلا تسقط) الفطرة وكذا الحج (بحلاك المال بعد الوجوب) كما لا يبطل النكاح بموت الشهود (بخلاف الزكاة) والعشر والخراج لاشتراط بقاء الميسرة (عن نفسه) متعلق بيجب وإن لم يصم لعذر (الدر المختار ٣٦١/٢)

### CHAPTER FIVE

### SUNNATS AND AADAAB OF EID

- 1. Cleanse your mouth using the miswaak.<sup>210</sup>
- 2. Have a bath (ghusl).

Hazrat Ibnu Abbaas المَوْنَوَلِيَّةُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَرَاً لِمَنْاَلِثُ would have a bath on the day of Eidul Fitr and Eidul Adha. 211

3. Dress in your best clothing (i.e. the best clothing in your possession, not necessarily new clothing).

<sup>210 (</sup>وندب يوم الفطر أكله) حلوا وترا ولو قرويا (قبل) خروجه إلى (صلاتما واستياكه واغتساله وتطيبه) بما له ريح لا لون (ولبسه أحسن ثيابه) ولو غير أبيض (وأداء فطرته) صح عطفه على أكله لأن الكلام كله قبل الخروج ومن ثم أتى بكلمة (ثم خروجه) ليفيد تراخيه عن جميع ما مر (ماشيا إلى الجبانة) (الدر المختار 168/۲)

<sup>211</sup> عن ابن عباس رضي الله عنهما قال كان رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم يغتسل يوم الفطر ويوم الأضحى (سنن ابن ماجة، الرقم: ١٣١٥)

#### CHAPTER FIVE

Hazrat Jaabir وَخَوْلَيْكُوَ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah صَاَلِّلَهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالَةً had a jubbah (a robe or long garment) that he would wear specially on the days of Eid and the day of Jumu'ah.<sup>212</sup>

- 4. Apply itr. See 210
- 5. Perform Eid Salaah at the musalla (i.e. open field outside the town). See 210

Hazrat Abu Sa'eed Khudri ﴿ الْمُعَالَيْنَ reports that on the day of Eidul Fitr and Eidul Adha, Rasulullah ﴿ would go to the musalla (an open field on the outskirts of Madinah Munawwarah) to perform the Eid Salaah. The first action that he carried out was performing the salaah (i.e. he performed the salaah before the khutbah).

6. Avoid eating anything before the Eid Salaah on the day of Eidul Adha (i.e. the first thing one should consume should be the meat of the sacrificed animal). However, on the day of Eidul Fitr, you should eat an odd number of dates or anything sweet before leaving for the Eid Salaah.

<sup>212</sup> عن جابر رضي الله عنهما قال كانت للنبي صلى الله عليه وسلم جبة يلبسها في العيدين، ويوم الجمعة. (صحيح ابن خزيمة، الرقم: ١٧٦٦)

<sup>213</sup> عن أبي سعيد الخدري رضي الله عنه قال: كان رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم يخرج يوم الفطر والأضحى إلى المصلى فأول شيء يبدأ به الصلاة (صحيح البخاري، الرقم: ٩٥٦)

#### SUNNATS AND AADAAB OF EID

Hazrat Anas وَحَوْلِيَكُونَ reports that Rasulullah صَاَلِّلَهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَالًا would always eat some dates before leaving for the Eid Salaah on the day of Eidul Fitr.<sup>214</sup>

Hazrat Buraidah ﴿ تَحَوَّالِيَهُ عَنَّهُ reports that on the occasion of Eidul Fitr,

Rasulullah صَا الله عَنْ الله عَلَيْهُ عَلَيْهُ الله وَ would not leave for the Eid Salaah until he

consumed something. However, on the occasion of Eidul Adha,

Rasulullah صَا الله عَنْ الله عَلَيْهُ عَلَيْهُ وَسَالًا would not consume anything until he

returned from the Eid Salaah. Thereafter, the (first) thing that he

consumed was the meat of the sacrificial animal.

In the narration of Baihaqi, it is reported that the first thing which Rasulullah مَا اَلَّهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَالَّمُ consumed was the liver of the sacrificial animal.<sup>215</sup>

#### 7. Go to the Eidgah early.

.

<sup>214</sup> عن أنس بن مالك رضي الله عنه قال كان النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم لا يخرج يوم الفطر حتى يطعم تمرات (سنن ابن ماجة، الرقم: ٢٧٥٤)

<sup>215</sup> حدثني عبد الله بن بريدة عن أبيه قال كان رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم لا يغدو يوم الفطر حتى يأكل ولا يأكل يوم الأضحى حتى يرجع فيأكل من أضحيته (مسند أحمد، الرقم: ٢٢٩٨٤، وفي رواية السنن الكبرى للبيهقي، الرقم: ٦١٦١: وكان إذا رجع أكل من كبد أضحيته)

ذكر الذهبي هذه الرواية في المهذب ١٢١٩/٣ بألفاظ متقاربة فقال: (رواه) الطيالسي ومسلم بن إبراهيم قالا نا ثواب بن عتبة نا عبد الله بن بريدة عن أبيه: كان رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم لا يخرج يوم الفطر حتى يطعم ولا يأكل يوم النحر حتى يذبح، وقال أبو عاصم عن ثواب: حتى يرجع وقال مسلم عنه: حتى يرجع فيأكل من أضحيته قلت: ثواب قواه ابن معين ولينه أبو زرعة.

أخبرنا ابن عبدان أنا أحمد بن عبيد نا سعيد بن عثمان الأهوازي ثنا علي بن بحر القطان نا الوليد بن مسلم نا ابن مهدي عن عقبة بن الأصم عن ابن بريدة عن أبيه: كان رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم إذا كان يوم الفطر لم يخرج حتى يأكل شيئا وإذا كان الأضحى لم يأكل حتى يرجع وكان إذا رجع أكل من كبد أضحيته، قلت: لم يتابع عليه وظني أن عقبة هو ابن عتبة المذكور قبله غلط في اسمه (المهذب للذهبي ١٢١٩/٣)

8. Walk to the place of Eid Salaah.

Hazrat Sa'd bin Abi Waqqaas مُوَلِيَّكُونَ reports that Rasulullah مَرَالَّلُتُهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّم would proceed towards the Eid Salaah walking, and would return walking.<sup>216</sup>

- 9. Recite the takbeer audibly when proceeding to the Eidgah on the day of Eidul Adha, and recite it silently when proceeding for the Eid Salaah on the day of Eidul Fitr.<sup>217</sup>
- 10. Use different routes to and from the place of Eid Salaah.

Hazrat Jaabir ﴿ رَحَالِتُهُ عَلَيْهُ وَمَالَّهُ اللهُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah صَاَلَّتُهُ عَلَيْهُ وَمَالًا would use different routes on the day of Eid (when proceeding and returning from the Eid Salaah).<sup>218</sup>

11. Perform two rakaats waajib salaah of Eid with six extra takbeers without any azaan or iqaamah.<sup>219</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> عن سعد بن أبي وقاص رضي الله عنه أن النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم كان يخرج إلى العيد ماشيا ويرجع ماشيا. (سنن ابن ماجة، الوقم: ١٢٩٤)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> ويكبر في الطريق في الأضحى جهرا يقطعه إذا انتهى إلى المصلى وهو المأخوذ به وفي الفطر المختار من مذهبه أنه لا يجهر وهو المأخوذ به كذا في الغياثية أما سرا فمستحب كذا في الجوهرة النيرة (الهندية ١٥٠/١)

<sup>218</sup> وعن جابر رضي الله عنه قال كان النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم إذا كان يوم عيد خالف الطريق (صحيح البخاري، الرقم: ٩٨٦)

<sup>219</sup> ويصلى الإمام بمم ركعتين مثنيا قبل الزوائد وهي ثلاث تكبيرات في كل ركعة (الدر المختار ١٧٢/٢)

#### SUNNATS AND AADAAB OF EID

Hazrat Ibnu Abbaas المُوَلِينَةُ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah مَــَالِّلَةُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّهُ would perform the (Eid) Salaah on the day of Eid without any azaan or iqaamah.<sup>220</sup>

12. Recite Surah A'ala in the first rakaat, and Surah Ghaashiyah in the second rakaat of the Eid Salaah.

Hazrat Nu'maan bin Basheer وَهَالِتُكُهُ relates that Hazrat Rasulullah مَا اللهُ عَلَيْهِ would recite Surah A'ala and Surah Ghaashiyah in both the Eid Salaah as well as the Jumu'ah Salaah.<sup>221</sup>

- 13. Remain seated after the Eid Salaah and listen to the khutbah. Remaining seated and listening to the khutbah is an emphasised sunnah.<sup>222</sup>
- 14. During the khutbah, it is waajib for one to remain silent and listen attentively to the khutbah.<sup>223</sup>

<sup>220</sup> عن ابن عباس رضى الله عنه أن النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم صلى يوم العيد بغير أذان ولا إقامة (سنن ابن ماجة، الرقم: ٢٧٤)

<sup>221</sup> عن النعمان بن بشير رضي الله عنه قال كان رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم يقرأ في العيدين وفي الجمعة بسبح اسم ربك الأعلى وهل أتاك حديث الغاشية (صحيح مسلم، الرقم: ٨٧٨)

<sup>222 (</sup>ويخطب بعدها خطبتين) وهما سنة (الدر المختار ١٧٥/٢)

<sup>(</sup>وكل ما حرم في الصلاة حرم فيها) أي في الخطبة خلاصة وغيرها فيحرم أكل وشرب وكلام ولو تسبيحا أو رد سلام أو أمر بمعروف بل يجب عليه أن يستمع ويسكت ( بلا فرق بين قريب وبعيد ) في الأصح محيط ولا يرد تحذير من خيف هلاكه لأنه يجب لحق آدمي وهو محتاج إليه والإنصات لحق الله تعالى ومبناه على المسامحة وكان أبو يوسف ينظر في كتابه ويصححه والأصح أنه لا بأس بأن يشير برأسه أو يده عند رؤية منكر والصواب أنه يصلي على النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم عند سماع اسمه في نفسه ولا يجب تشميت ولا رد سلام به يفتى وكذا يجب الاستماع لسائر الخطب كخطبة نكاح وخطبة عيد وختم على المعتمد (الدر المختار 109/۲)

#### CHAPTER FIVE

15. It is forbidden to perform any nafl salaah in the Eidgah, both before and after the Eid Salaah.<sup>224</sup>

Hazrat Ibnu Abbaas وَحَوْلَيْكُونَ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah والمُعَلَّمُ would come to the Eidgah and perform the Eid Salaah.

He would neither perform any nafl salaah before the Eid Salaah nor after the Eid Salaah (i.e. at the Eidgah).

16. By staying awake and engaging in ibaadah on the night of Eid, one will be rewarded in this manner that when all the hearts die, his heart will remain alive.

Hazrat Abu Umaamah وَحَوَلَيْكَ reports that Hazrat Rasulullah وَحَلَاتُهُ عَلَيْهُ said, "The one who stands up in salaah on the two nights of Eid with the hope of receiving reward from Allah بَبَالِكُ وَتَعَالَ his heart will remain alive on the day when all the hearts will die.

("The day the hearts will die" refers to the times of fitnah and fasaad when peoples' hearts will be negligent of Allah بَبَالِكُ وَتَعَالَى will keep his heart alive in His remembrance.)"

<sup>224</sup> ولا يتنفل قبلها مطلقا... (وكذا) لا يتنفل (بعدها في مصلاها) (الدر المختار ١٧٠/٢)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> عن ابن عباس رضي الله عنهما أن رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم خرج فصلى بحم العيد لم يصل قبلها ولا بعدها (سنن ابن ماجة، الرقم: ١٣٩١)

<sup>226</sup> عن أبي أمامة رضي الله عنه عن النبي صلى الله عليه وسلم قال من قام ليلتي العيدين محتسبا لله لم يمت قلبه يوم تموت القلوب (سنن ابن ماجة، الرقم: ١٧٨٦)